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preface 
In a letter dated 14 June 1984, Enrique V. Iglesias, Executive 
Secretary of the United Nations Economic Coiranission for Latin 
America (ECLA), asked the German Development Institute to draw up 
a paper in preparation for a technical meeting of the ECLA at 
which Latin America's development strategies and policies in the 
remaining years of the 1980s are to be discussed. As requested, 
the following study, for which Klaus Esser acted as coordinator, 
covers the most important changes in the world economy in recent 
years and their implications for Latin America. 

In addition to expressing their views on the crisis in the world 
and, more specifically, Latin Am.erica, the authors suggest so-
lutions to the most serious problems. They have ignored areas 
for which they felt adequate proposals have already been made, 
particularly by ECLA itself. For example, scant attention has 
been paid to the capital goods industry and policy on technology. 
Nor does the study include charts, tables or a detailed biblio-
graphy. The subjects discussed are considered in greater depth 
in the GDI studies to which reference is made. 

The paper is one of a number of studies devoted to the subject of 
stabilization and consolidation in Latin America through the mo-
dification of economic policy models ("adjustment with growth", 
"austerity without recession", etc.). It focuses on a number of 
fundamental questions arising for Latin America from the debt 
problem, the crisis facing the liberal world trade order and 
technological advances in the industrialized countries and from 
the inadequacy of the inherent momentum of the industrialization 
process. The shortage of time made it impossible to consider 
more than two sectors of industry (textiles and shipbuilding). 

Berlin, August 1984 
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Svmmiary and Conclusions 
The changes in world economic conditions and the persistent re-
cession that has been caused by "imitative industrialization", 
external shocks and inadequate adjustment processes leave Latin 
America with no alternative but to seek models and concepts which 
offer new development prospects. It must revise its position on 
the mechanisms designed to guide the world economy, just as it 
must devise a "concrete utopia" and derive from it feasible con-
cepts for an independent course of action that also provides for 
a new quality of socio-economic development. 

This study is neither designed nor able to suggest a comprehens-
ive concept for the region's external and internal adjustment. 
It endeavours to explain aspects of the world economic situation 
that are important for Latin America in a situation in which re-
lations between industrialized and developing countries have 
reached a critical stage, and presents a number of conclusions of 
relevance to the region to be drawn from the current internation-
al debate on debts, trade, technology and the environment. As 
the options open to the Latin American countries are limited and 
can only be improved in the medium term, the study proposes 
guidelines for the formulation of forward-looking economic and 
social policies. 

The concept generally favoured by the industrialized countries 
and largely endorsed by the governments of the developing 
countries for a long-term solution to the debt problem confines 
international crisis management to finding the appropriate mix of 
debt restructuring measures, new sources of external financing, 
manageable interest rate levels, austerity policies and the sti-
mulation of exports. Wherever possible, the developing 
countries, many of which are now net exporters of financial re-
sources to the industrialized countries, are to become net im-
porters of capital again. 
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A return to the post-war model of "growth cum debt" is, however, 
hampered by high debts, the consequent interest obligations, un-
favourable trends in world trade and traditional approaches to 
stabilization, all resulting in contractive adjustment whose 
lower limit is in no way fixed. Unless a partial cancellation of 
debts, varied according to the debtor countries' foreign trade 
performance, is soon agreed, further impoverishment of large 
sections of the population, political unrest and escalating con-
flicts between creditors and debtors are likely to occur. 

The multilateral trade order set out in GATT has been undergoing 
a process of erosion since the 1970s. Its principles were under-
mined by the fiercer competition among the industrialized 
countries, all seeking growth, and by the oil-exporting 
countries' cartel policy. The textile sector became the touch-
stone for the integration model that is based on the theory of 
comparative advantages. With protectionism on the increase for 
more than two decades and world trade in textiles increasingly 
controlled by self-restraint agreements, the sobering conclusion 
to be drawn is that the OECD countries will feel committed to 
this model only as long as the burden of adjustment on them re-
mains tolerable. On the other hand, the "managed trade" model 
sanctioned by the Multifibre Arrangement has prevented OECD mar-
kets from being completely closed to developing countries' ex-
ports of textiles and clothing. A number of East Asian exporting 
countries have in fact been able to achieve surprisingly high 
growth rates despite the restrictive import conditions. It fol-
lows, therefore, that protectionism in the industrialized 
countries cannot be entirely blamed for the relative backwardness 
of Latin American exporters. 

For the developing countries the new information and organization 
technologies, which will affect all aspects of life and every 
country's position in international competition, will entail 
risks and provide opportunities on an almost inestimable scale. 
Their trading position will undoubtedly become even more diffi-
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cult. Particularly where labour-intensive manufactures are con-
cerned, technological innovations will eliminate the comparative 
advantages the developing countries now enjoy. Their prospects 
of making major gains in the OECD textile markets are therefore 
poor, since the extensive rationalization and automation made 
possible by technological development will enable the industri-
alized countries to withstand substantial pressure of compe-
tition. Even if protectionist barriers are lowered, the develop-
ing countries' export prospects are thus unlikely to improve to 
any major extent. 

Only countries which have a technological capacity of their own 
and a differentiated industrial structure and succeed in incor-
porating new technologies quickly, which will also be necessary 
because of the growing competition among the industrialized 
countries, will be able to keep pace with the leaders in the 
international technoloqY race. If they gear their trade policies 
undogmatically to their respective levels of industrialization, 
they may even succeed in improving their international competi-
tiveness by "leap-frogging". However, the effect the new techno-
logies have on most developing countries is likely to be general-
ly adverse unless international advice on their use is sought and 
provided. 

In view of the level foreign debts have reached, particularly in 
advanced developing countries, the present inefficiency of the 
world economic integration model and the advent of the new tech-
nologies, the developing countries must give up any idea of pres-
sing ahead with their industrialization by concentrating on the 
markets of the industrialized countries or by pursuing text-book 
neo-liberal policies. Instead, they should use the present peri-
od of low growth to make the internal adjustments which have long 
been overdue and which the changes in the world economy now make 
unavoidable by introducing more complex and independent industri-
alization and development strategies. 
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AS additional funds will be difficult to obtain for a consider-
able time to come, the region will be forced to abandon the 
growth-cum-debt strategy recommended by the IMF and World Bank, 
which has proved unrealistic, its adverse effects further aggra-
vated by "industrialization based on large companies and pro-
jects", and to modify its growth and world trade concepts. A re-
alistic strategy of "independent development" emerges if three 
elements are combined: priority should be given to fully ex-
ploiting the potential of domestic markets, greater use should 
also be made of the regional market, and links should be active-
ly, though selectively, forged with the world market with a view 
to improving entrepreneurial and technological efficiency. 

Analyses of individual sectors of industry, only two of which, 
textiles and shipbuilding, are covered by this study, also indi-
cate that this is the right course to follow. Since 1978 world 
shipbuilding production has been only about 50 to 60% of the 
level reached in the early 1970s. Many shipyards and the world 
merchant fleet will continue to suffer from overcapacities until 
the late 1980s, after which there will be a gradual revival of 
demand as replacements become unavoidable, although investment in 
additions to the fleet will remain limited. The shortage and 
rising cost of credit in Brazil and Argentina have resulted in a 
decline even in domestic orders, and Mexico has been unable to 
implement its plans to expand its shipbuilding industry and mer-
chant fleet. Efficient production for the domestic and regional 
markets, which will not be possible until the financing and other 
problems have been alleviated, is the essential element in any 
strategy aimed at closing the gap with the industrialized 
countries, of which only the large Latin American countries are 
likely to be capable. 

Latin America has its mind far too firmly fixed on its external 
links and constraints and the resumption of traditional moderni-
zation strategies. The countries of the region need a "social 
project" that increases their room for manoeuvre despite stabili-
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zation. It is not enough to imitate the industrialized 
countries' patterns of growth and consumption. Industrialization 
that largely benefits the upper 40% and leaves the other 60% to 
bear the burden of adjustment has little chance of succeeding. 
It would remain confined to the "modern sector" and not do enough 
to develop the national industrial bourgeoisie or alleviate the 
employment problem. "Industrialization" means "the introduction 
of industrial processes in all sectors" and is thus a problem for 
the whole of society. It is the outcome of a broad consensus and 
of the wide-ranging development of its politico-institutional, 
social and technological foundations. 

The development of domestic and regional circuits requires a sta-
ble macro framework and close cooperation between governments and 
domestic companies, which agree that an industrial core must be 
constructed and competitiveness improved, that infant industries 
must be assisted and protected and that the dynamic incorporation 
and spread of technology is essential. Such forward-looking in-
dustrial policies would have to be backed by social reforms and 
supportive population, employment and social policies to overcome 
the heterogeneity in and among all the various sectors. The al-
ternative is the type of institutional and social decay that is 
already occurring in some small countries. In the others there 
has already been a substantial improvement in the political con-
ditions needed to underpin a comprehensive adjustment concept, in 
the form of a social pact along the lines of a basic historic 
compromise among the various social groups. 

The pre-industrial structures that impede development must be re-
moved, which will also entail the implementation of the long 
overdue agricultural reforms. In addition, the sectoral, region-
al and ecological imbalances, which are growing because of ex-
cessive concentration on growth, the low level of social adjust-
ment mechanisms and stabilization policies, must be reduced if 
domestic markets are to expand. As the concentration of incomes 
and wealth is more pronounced in Latin America than in other 
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regions of the world, the prospects are favourable in this re-
spect. The development of the regions and local communities, as 
of the self-help capacity of the people, presupposes a partial 
restructuring of financing systems, but it will ease the burden 
on central government in the medium term. 

When the industrialization concept is changed, concentration on 
clearly defined projects, largely implemented by domestic compa-
nies and financed from internal sources, is crucial. This will 
reduce imports of capital, goods and technology and alleviate en-
vironmental and employment problems. The emphasis in industri-
alization should be shifted from consumer durables and primary 
commodities to mass-produced consumer goods and capital goods. 
In all, priority must be given to the productive sector, and it 
is quite possible for investment in infrastructure and the ser-
vice sector to be temporarily reduced. 

Human capital is the most important factor in development. If 
industrialization is to be broadly based, technology must spread 
throughout society. There must be an educational offensive that 
creates a "national technological culture" if self-help, the 
mastery and combination of various levels of technology (with the 
added objective of increasing employment opportunities), a dyna-
mic system of innovation, technological flexibility and selective 
development in high-tech areas are to follow. In the 1980s at 
least, the spread of technology will be more beneficial to soci-
ety than economic growth. 

No country can forgo the constant improvement of its technologi-
cal cOTnpetence if it is to exercise independent control over its 
development process. Basic research is initially less important 
than the rapid imitation and adaptation of technologies, through 
the encouragement of close cooperation between universities and 
companies with a view, inter alia, to reducing lead-times. The 
incorporation and spread of technologies are essential if there 
is to be more than complementary trade and if a "forward-looking 
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technological strategy" geared to growing world market linkages 
is to be pursued. 

By relying on foreign direct investment, for example, the region 
has omitted to develop what might have been internationally com-
petitive large companies and efficient small and medium-sized 
enterprises. Only large companies with a strong production base 
and an innovative and efficient management enable a country to 
integrate actively into the world market. The production costs 
of large companies can be reduced further if inputs are supplied 
by modern ancillary firms. Moreover, the restructuring of tra-
ditional small and medium-sized enterprises will create consider-
able potential for innovation and employment and help to reduce 
the concentration of incomes and to orient production towards 
consumers' needs. 

More realistic than an integration model that is overambitious in 
political and planning terms is a form of regionalization that 
takes account of the growing differences in levels of industri-
alization. The determining factor is the interest the large 
countries have in stable regional markets for their manufactures. 
As shipbuilding clearly demonstrates, their supply capacity must, 
of course, be sufficiently advanced to permit production at world 
market price levels. Close cooperation among the industrial ag-
glomeration centres in the region will have spill-over and spread 
effects that will benefit the other countries, which are unable 
to develop as differentiated an industrial structure and must 
seek niches for their exports by resorting to industrial speci-
alization. It will depend on the process of negotiation between 
the advanced and other countries whether traditional forms of the 
division of labour can be avoided or gradually removed. Region-
alization should focus on the automotive and capital goods indus-
tries and cooperation in high-tech areas. 

Selective links with the industrialized countries should be 
forged with a clear view to furthering the industrialization pro-



- VIII -

cess. This is as true of managed trade (rather than exporting at 
almost any price) as it is of foreign direct investment, which 
can profit from the development of domestic and regional markets 
but should grow as a function of its contribution to technology 
and exports. The crucial factors in industrialization are the 
import, imitation, adaptation and spread of technologies: with-
out them, high levels of efficiency, creativity and competitive-
ness cannot be achieved. The modified strategies should be safe-
guarded by bilateral cooperation agreements, cooperation between 
old and new middle-level powers and an extension of interregional 
relations. These elements will play a decisive part in the evo-
lution of a multicentric world economy and balanced international 
power structure. 



Part I 

Changes in World Economic Conditions 
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1 The International Debt Crisis - Problems and Prospects 

1.1 Introduction; The Present Situation 

The success with which the long chain of payment crises has been 
overcome in the past would seem to indicate that ad hoc manage-
ment by central banks, monetary authorities and commercial banks 
has settled into a routine, a match for even the most serious of 
pressures, and that the debt problem is thus under control. And 
as long as the "maximum credible accident" (MCA)^ continues to 
play a part by exciting tempers in the dispute over burden-
sharing between private creditors and governments without, how-
ever, assuming any concrete form, the widespread uneasiness 
caused by the absence of concepts for long-term solutions will 
remain. Without the threat of political escalation, the idea 
that the correct mix of growth, financing, austerity policies and 
debt rescheduling arithmetic will suffice to bring about long-
term consolidation is unlikely to be dropped from the official 
debate. 

Meanwhile, time is not on anyone's side. Having imposed strin-
gent import restrictions, most of the major debtor countries now 
have trade-balance surpluses. There has begun that net transfer 
Of resources from the developing to the industrialized countries 
which in essence simply complies with the "growth cum debt" 
philosophy, but which no one wants in this form or at this time 
because it results in losses of export earnings for the in-
dustrialized countries and in a progressive contraction of the 
developing countries' economies. Nor will it lead to the crucial 
turning point in the debt problem which it was believed would 
follow a lasting improvement in debt-servicing performance, i.e. 
the restoration of the debtor countries' international credit-
worthiness. If only because of the level debts have reached in 
absolute terms, interest rates have long since won the "race" 
with trade-balance surpluses, although this is to exclude the 
possibility of market interest rates falling very sharply in the 
foreseeable future. Owing to reduced, but still persistent 
current-account deficits, the developing countries' debts are 



- 4 -

thus continuing to rise despite austerity policies and the export 
of resources. social erosion in the debtor countries is growing, 
as is North-South disintegration in world trade. Furthermore, 
international trade in goods is being drawn into the whirlpool of 
bilateral compensation agreements, which even now are a decisive 
feature of trade among the Latin American countries. 

1.2 The Views of the Principal Performers on the World Stage on 
the Need for Economic and Financial Action 

The differences in the views officially taken by the western in-
dustrialized countries are insignificant. What they have in com-
mon is the belief and, in many cases, the hope that political in-
cantations will eventually produce the situation they want. This 
approach will require the following policies and measures: 

- the removal of protectionism, to enable the developing 
countries, 

- given an economic upturn in the OECD countries, 

- to increase their exports substantially and so, 

- after the urgently needed reduction in interest rates and 

- long-term debt rescheduling, bring their debt-service burden 
into line with economic performance. 

- However, as the aim is that the developing countries should not 
only be able to service their debts but also - principally with 
the aid of net capital imports - begin to grow again, 

- if their international creditworthiness is to be restored, 
there will be a need for adjustment programmes coordinated with 
the IMF to improve current accounts through the early reduction 
of macroeconomic imbalances, for supportive conditional financ-
ing and for 

- confidence-building measures to induce domestic savers to repa-
triate capital invested abroad, or not to invest it abroad in 
the first place, and external lenders to provide capital, par-
ticularly in the form of direct investments. 
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One of the most important objectives underlying this approach is 
the restoration of the status quo ante: "The developing 
countries should generally remain net capital importers in future 
since only then can the necessary transfer of resources be ac-
complished"^ and; "What these countries also have in common is 
the relative immaturity of their economies, making imports of ca-
pital virtually inevitable if their economic performance is to be 
further improved."'^ 

The position officially adopted by the developing countries 
corresponds in most principal respects to that of the industrial-
ized countries. The controversy {in UNCTAD, etc.) arises over 
two shifts of emphasis, which are not, however, entirely unimpor-
tant. Thus the developing countries demand 

- a more cautious and longer-term orientation of the adjustment 
programmes to be agreed with the IMF and 

- an immediate massive allocation of capital to reverse the net 
flows of resources so that they may embark on the road to 
growth as soon as possible and so improve their debt-servicing 
capacity. 

Thus, while differing over the preconditions, both sides want a 
return to the permanent expansion of credit, the developing 
countries placing the emphasis on public sources whereas the in-
dustrialized countries' governments and central banks favour the 
private capital markets. 

The third major group among the principal performers on the 
policy-making scene, the commercial banks, or the German credi-
tors among them at least, has now adopted a more realistic po-
sition on the part it should play in the financing of developing 
countries in the medium and long term than their respective fi-
nance ministries and central banks, since the majority are now 
convinced that 

- the present policy mix, i.e. deflationary adjustment, fresh 
money to finance current-account deficits and debt rescheduling 
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to "equalize" debt-servicing payments, has, with very few ex-
ceptions (Venezuela), no hope of success, and openly refer to 
the possibility of the "MCA", or great financial crash; 

- however favourable world economic conditions may be, banking 
considerations will prevent the addition of further (voluntary) 
loans, leaving aside the few special cases, to the developing 
countries' present debts of some US$ 850,000m, there thus being 
no question of a return to the "status quo ante"; 

- the numerous models for the rescheduling and discounting of 
debts and for the temporary capping or permanent reduction of 
interest rates below the international base rates (prime rate, 
LIBOR) are subject to statutory and banking limits which, for 
good reason, can be changed no more than marginally. In ad-
dition, they rightly point out that, 

- owing to the interdependence within the international financing 
system, the risks which the banks have accumulated in the pri-
vate sector has long since assumed a new - socio-political -
dimension and the central banks should therefore certainly be 
called upon as "lenders of last resort". It seems futile to 
ask whether possible support operations should extend only to 
liquidity problems and ignore solvency crises (F. Leutwiler)^ 
since, in the event of an international financial crash sparked 
off in all likelihood by the US banks, such a distinction would 
be not only difficult to make but also irrelevant. 

1.3 Criticism of the Positions Adopted by the Principal Per-
formers 

The restoration of the status quo ante, i.e. the return to growth 
cum debt, is thus the declared aim of the governments of the in-
dustrialized and developing countries, as of the central banks 
and the two Bretton Woods institutions. It derives its legiti-
mation from the basically plausible idea that the developing 
countries can only ease the pressure of their major internal pro-
blems by accelerating macroeconomic growth. Since the domestic 
level of saving tends to be inadequate, this would imply the con-
stant import of foreign savings. Structural current-account de-
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ficits, the reflection in the balance of payments of continuous 
net imports of capital, are therefore essential if development is 
to continue and thus normal and desirable since they are, after 
all, the precondition and outcome of additional imports of goods 
and investments which developing countries could not otherwise 
afford. Hardly anyone at policy-making level has so far given 
much thought to the longer-term prerequisites for or consequences 
of an expansion of world trade that is stimulated by imbalances 
financed with credit because it is a model that satisfies all 
concerned: its implementation has brought the developing 
countries additional resources to spur on their development pro-
cess, while the industrialized countries have profited from ad-
ditional exports which the foreign exchange revenues earnt by the 
debtor countries by exporting goods and services would not have 
permitted and also from a reduction in the political pressure to 
remove their protectionist barriers. And the banks have made 
good money quickly by providing the funds required. 

The proposition that continuous net imports of resources by the 
developing countries are necessary and normal inevitably clashes 
with the current standards of the international monetary order 
and has therefore resulted in the major industrialized countries 
adopting a rather inconsistent policy towards the IMF. On the 
one hand, they argue in strictly monetary terms, as the IMF's 
Articles of Agreement require, when the design, maturities and 
conditionality of the Fund facilities are under discussion, re-
ferring to the short-term nature of the IMF's adjustment pro-
grammes and of the funds it provides to bridge transitional imba-
lances. On the other, they argue in development terms by advo-
cating, for the reasons mentioned above, not a return to balanced 
current accounts but the restoration of creditworthiness to en-
sure the financing of the structural current-account deficits 
that are desirable on development policy grounds. This basic in-
consistency is one of the principal causes of the meagre success 
of the IMF's adjustment policies, since the Fund's policy re-
commendations actively encourage the endless chain of trade-
balance deficits in developing countries with which it is con-
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fronted and since the economic conditions that are needed if a 
process of long-term debt accumulation is always to remain ma-
nageable do not exist. 

On closer examination, it is found that the requirements to which 
the advocates of a return to the growth-cum-debt scenario refer 
cannot be satisfied: 

- However long-term the debt-restructuring measures and however 
substantial the reductions in interest rates might be, net im-
ports of resources would be followed by a debt explosion, v^ich 
no one can want, for which neither public donors nor private 
financiers would provide the funds and which would not neces-
sarily result in growth, improved current accounts and greater 
debt-servicing capacity. 

- Even though many developing countries have considerable scope 
for confidence-building measures designed to make the climate 
for domestic and foreign investors more attractive, it is dif-
ficult to imagine how, even in the longer term, domestic in-
vestors could be persuaded to have the same confidence in their 
own countries as they have in the countries which are the prin-
cipal benificiaries of the flight of developing-country capital 
or how, in view of the longer-term development prospects, the 
expectations of potential foreign direct investors regarding 
risks and profitability might be substantially improved. 

- The crucial factor, however, is that, even if conditions are 
favourable (a lasting economic upswing in the OECD countries, a 
reduction in interest rates, long-term debt rescheduling), the 
impossibility of solving the transfer problem in the foresee-
able future is likely to prevent the developing countries from 
achieving the stable current-account surpluses that would ena-
ble them at least to meet their interest obligations, i.e. to 
stabilize their debt levels: protectionism, which in the in-
dustrialized countries has the backing of the two most powerful 
social groups, the trade unions and the private sector, will 
tend to grow rather than diminish mainly because of the "third 
technological revolution", which will aggravate employment pro-
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blems. The new technologies will also eliminate some of the 
developing countries' traditional comparative advantages, 
through the substitution of mineral raw materials, for example, 
or result in the transfer (back) to the industrialized 
countries of the advantages the developing countries at present 
enjoy in, say, the textile sector. After all, while upward 
phases in the business cycles of the industrialized countries 
may always have led to the growth of developing countries' ex-
ports, they have always been followed - not least because of 
the backlog of demand that builds up during recessionary peri-
ods - by an increase in their imports, encouraged by generous 
credit facilities. In other words, at no time since the war 
have they resulted in a reversal in the developing countries' 
aggregate current-account balance, and it is unlikely that the 
industrialized countries will abandon the policies they pursue 
to preclude deficits on their own current accounts. Some, like 
the Federal Republic of Germany with its Promotion of Economic 
Stability and Growth Act, have even adopted legislation to this 
end. 

1.4 prospects and Potential Solutions 

It is not yet possible to say what the eventual outcome of the 
debt crisis will be. An analysis of the present situation re-
veals four basic scenarios, which will succeed one another in 
some respects and be superimposed and/or overlap in others. 

Depression Scenario 

The deflationary adjustment process in most countries with debt 
problems will continue as long as the developing countries be-
lieve that the consequences of their refusal to pay their debts 
would be more serious than the economic and social consequences 
of a continuous contraction of GNP, or as long as creditors con-
sider the granting of more and more of the "bad" loans that are 
needed to refinance debts or, in the form of "fresh money", to 
cover current-account deficits preferable to writing off the de-
veloping countries' debts once and for all. As the IMF is re-
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quired by its Articles of Agreement to insist on the short-term 
reduction of imbalances in foreign trade and the underlying 
macroeconomic disequilibria, its adjustment recommendations focus 
on the demand-side, contractive adjustment of the macroeconomic 
parameters. At the same time, the lacX of financing sources is 
forcing the countries in crisis to aim at the highest possible 
trade-balance surpluses and so to export a large proportion of 
their already scant savings so that they may service their debts. 
This makes it more difficult for them to invest enough to stabi-
lize their economies, if only at a lower level, with the aid of 
supply-side policies. As the level of macroeconomic activity de-
clines, adjustment policies produce new imbalances. As long as 
the large-scale export of resources from the developing countries 
continues, it will be impossible to curb this contractive effect 
of adjustment processes. 

It is already impossible to predict what economic damage will be 
done. The proportions it assumes in the long term will depend on 
how long the illusion that a conventional solution can be found 
leads people to forget that in the past, except in wartime, most 
of the high debt burdens of sovereign states have always reverted 
to the creditors in the last instance, and for good reason, if 
the present deflationary process persists, debts will continue to 
rise inexorably to the same extent as trade-balance surpluses lag 
behind interest payments and some interest is thus de facto capi-
talized, GNP will also continue to fall, i.e. the relationship 
between the two macroaggregates will steadily deteriorate (hence 
the complete lack of justification for the satisfaction at the 
general reduction in the developing countries' current-account 
deficits), and this in itself makes the restoration of credit-
worthiness seem doubtful. 

As the debtor countries' efforts to adjust their foreign trade 
are concentrated on reducing imports for the reasons mentioned 
above, the result is a reversal of the international division of 
labour, which for the industrialized countries means the loss not 
only of markets for their goods, for a long time to come in some 
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cases, but also of attractive production sites because of the 
contraction of domestic markets. 

In the developing countries the decline in macroeconomic pro-
duction potential will result in the rapidly accelerating impo-
verishment of ever larger sections of the population, extending 
deep into the middle classes. In many cases, the successes 
achieved in decades of development will be destroyed within a 
short space of time. 

Expansion Scenario 

As a return to "growth cum debt", which is what everyone in prin-
ciple wants, will not be possible in the foreseeable future in 
the form that was usual up until 1982, an alternative is emerging 
from the debate. Although the effect would be the same, the 
method appears to be politically and technically feasible: the 
suspension of debt servicing for several years accompanied by the 
capitalization of interest and the further allocation of public 
loans. Like the massive net inflow of capital demanded above all 
by the developing countries and those who espouse their cause 
(G 77, UNCTAD and also the report of the Brandt Commission), the 
savings which these countries now transfer to the creditor coun-
tries up to the level of trade-balance surpluses to pay interest 
could then be used for domestic capital formation as long as the 
suspension continued. All the foreign exchange earned from ex-
ports would be available to pay for imports. 

A strategy of this kind might well produce a brief period of 
spurious prosperity, but it would certainly lead to an unprece-
dented debt explosion. As it is inconceivable that the debtor 
countries could meanwhile raise their exports to a level that 
would enable them to import goods in sufficient quantities and 
also meet their then increased interest commitments, far more 
serious adjustment deflation would follow and probably soon lead 
to a political escalation of the debt problem. 
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Escalation Scenario 

Despite the now well established system of crisis management, the 
possiblity of the debt problem being politically escalated cannot 
be excluded. An escalation process of this kind could be sparked 
off by both debtor and creditor countries. 

For example, a number of Latin American debtor countries might 
conceivably suspend interest payments indefinitely as a concerted 
reaction to a further increase in the prime rate (a scenario 
played out in the "Economist").® The creditor banks in the USA 
would then be forced to make substantial adjustments after the 
statutory 90-day period, which would have a direct effect on 
their disposable profits and, even if the Federal Reserve System 
provided an unlimited liquidity guarantee, lead not only to a 
drop in share prices but also to a massive withdrawal of deposits 
by foreign investors. Thus the "Economist". The further impli-
cations of a scenario of this kind are clear. The interbank 
money market, which relies on mutual confidence among the parti-
cipating banks, would probably collapse and so strike at a vital 
nerve of the western financing system. As there would then be no 
chance of a return to the present system of crisis management, 
the Latin American debtor countries, prompted by domestic fac-
tors, would take the obvious course and question not only their 
interest obligations but also the debts themselves, in part or 
even in whole. This in turn would force the governments of the 
creditor countries to use the arsenal of commercial and proprie-
tary sanctions provided for this purpose, with all that this 
would entail for foreign trade. 

On the other hand, the "MCA" might equally be sparked off by the 
creditors. Smaller US banks might, for example, take the view 
that they could really no longer afford the flexibility needed if 
more and more fresh money was to be advanced to finance old 
debts. If they themselves were faced with an acute liquidity 
crisis or became increasingly nervous in view of the obviously 
hopeless ritual of debt rescheduling, they might prefer to write 
off their irrecoverable claims aqainst Latin American countries 
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once and for all. Through the system of "cross default clauses" 
they would then compel the major US creditor banks to write off 
debts far in excess of their equity capital, and the avalanche 
would then begin. The effect might be similar if, for example, 
the Federal Reserve Board insisted on the strict application of 
the current rules governing the writing off of debts. 

It is impossible to predict the consequences of a political esca-
lation of the debt problem. They would depend on the efficiency 
of the safety nets, on judgement and on the ability to act and 
willingness to compromise of the political decision-makers. 

Scenario for a Sound Solution to the Crisis 

The debt crisis has assumed such proportions that the traditional 
control instruments can at best guarantee the preservation of the 
status quo in the medium term. Owing to the high total volume of 
foreign debts, the various individual cases are so interdependent 
that a global approach is essential if the problem is to be 
solved. The emphasis in this approach should be on a partial 
debt cancellation, varied according to a country's presumed abi-
lity to service its debt if reasonable sacrifices are made, dif-
ficult though it would be to apply this latter criterion in prac-
tice . 

A general arrangement would be required for the treatment of the 
various types of debt, the combination of instruments to be used 
and the institutionalization of the negotiating processes. With-
in this generally binding framework the debt problems of the 
various countries could then be tackled case by case. As there 
is presumably no alternative to a global "umbrella of criteria, 
instruments and institutions" and individual debt agreements ne-
gotiated under it, the international community can look forward 
to a level of cooperation and binding dialogue to which W. Guth's 
assessment applies in every respect: "... the way in which we 
cope with this debt crisis will be the great test of the western 
world's liberal economic system."^ 
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As the political decision-makers are far from agreed on the above 
and their deliberations in fact still focus on ways of outwitting 
the economic logic that requires every current-account deficit to 
be matched by an equivalent current-account surplus, a sound so-
lution to the crisis is at present conceivable only as the out-
come of a compromise which the creditors would be prepared to ac-
cept in response to escalating confrontation and for fear of the 
global and individual costs of a worldwide financial crash. 

And yet the sooner a sound negotiated solution was found, the 
greater the advantages for all concerned since - as the past has 
shown - economic regeneration always takes far longer than the 
destruction of large parts of a country's production apparatus. 
If the deflationary process in such countries as Argentina, Bra-
zil and Mexico could be stopped, potentially efficient debtor 
countries might soon become interesting trading partners and 
borrowers again. If, on the other hand, contractive adjustment 
continued until the end of the decade, the result would be a 
long-lasting economic setback and the social and political defor-
mation not only of Latin America but also - with a certain time-
lag - of many developing countries in Africa and Asia, 

The prospects for a timely negotiated solution, necessarily in-
volving the cancellation of many debts, are poor, however. There 
has already been an instance this century of "political rage" in 
the handling of a debt problem leading to an economic disaster, 
quickly followed by a political disaster, even though Keynes, an 
economist not without political influence, had warned with elo-
quence and foresight of the economic consequences of the Treaty 
of Versailles. And today problems are again all too readily dis-
cussed in terms of who (among the developing countries and com-
mercial banks) is to blame and who should be punished, as if 
everyone would not in the long run be a loser in the event of an 
international financial collapse. 
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But even if a "negotiated cancellation of debts" was achieved, it 
would be no more than a first step, the positive outcome of which 
would soon be negated if those concerned mistakenly regarded it 
as the signal for a renaissance of the "growth-cum-debt" process 
that would be as convenient and growth-generating for both sides 
as it would be disastrous in the long term. The danger of this 
happening is so great because it is widely believed that the debt 
crisis is essentially due to the unfortunate coincidence of many 
special factors and an accumulation of erroneous assessments. A 
prudent system of debt management, the argument goes, could en-
sure a dynamic balance of growth in GNP and exports on the one 
hand and growth in debts on the other. This idea is wrong, how-
ever, because the accelerated increase in interest payments will 
sooner or later lead to an explosion in foreign debts if constant 
net capital imports are the prerequisite for a persistently high 
rate of GNP growth or, if gross capital imports remain constant, 
the growth of GNP will decline with increasing speed and - as is 
now the case in Latin America - eventually become negative. 

This means that the IMF and World Bank, which were assigned a key 
role in the conception and implementation of the "growth-cum-
debt" strategy, must modify their development policy and world 
economy model. It also means that something must be done about 
the lack of symmetry in the policies and instruments which the 
IMF uses to help eliminate world economic imbalances. In future 
it must also be possible to force the surplus countries to assume 
greater responsibility for balancing trade accounts than in the 
past, although it is open to question whether a mechanism like 
that proposed by Keynes in 1943 when the IMF was established 
would be operational. 

In addition, the system of exchange rates would have to be stabi-
lized and largely delinked from the capital movements that pri-
marily determine interest rates, so that allocation decisions 
might again be more closely related to relative commodity prices. 
The present situation, which is characterized by longer-term dis-
tortions of the relationship between price levels in major indus-



- 16 -

trialized countries due to exchange rate fluctuations, is result-
ing in serious losses of welfare and adjustment friction through-
out the world, which jeopardize the economic rationality of the 
international division of labour. Furthermore, distortions of 
monetary parities have the direct effect of aggravating the de-
veloping countries' debt problems where they lead to an increase 
in protectionism in countries with serious trade-balance deficits 
due to exchange rate variations and tend to make the real debt 
burden unpredictable. 

Finally, in the interests of the stricter control and supervision 
of the process of credit allocation and credit creation in the 
Euromarkets some kind of international credit law is needed. To 
be effective, a law of this nature would not necessarily have to 
be the subject of internationally binding codification, nor would 
the various control mechanisms have to be centrally supervised. 
It would probably be enough for national legislation on credit to 
be amended to this effect, and a start has already been made on a 
number of major problem areas following the recommendations of 
the Cooke Committee, which was set up in 1974 under the auspices 
of the Bank for International Settlements. 

2 World Economic Order in Transition - Trade Policy Options for 
Developing Countries 

2.1 Crisis in the Liberal World Trade Order^ 
The 1970s saw a clear departure from the long-term trend towards 
the liberal market-economy integration of the world economy for 
which the foundations had been laid after the Second World War 
with the creation of multilaterál regulative institutions (GATT, 
IMF) . This departure was due to the coincidence of various fac-
tors: 

- After the "Nixon shock" of 1971 (when the convertibility of the 
dollar into gold was suspended and a 10% import surcharge was 
introduced) the USA was no longer able to play its role as 
guarantor of the old world economic order as convincingly as it 
had done in the 1950s and 1960s. It was too obviously intent 
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on achieving internal stabilization at the expense of its trad-
ing partners (protectionism) and of world economic stability 
(initially with an inflationary dollar and now with a policy of 
high interest rates), which helped to erode the old order. 

- The suppliers of manufactures to the world markets were joined 
by a number of advanced developing countries (Newly Industri-
alizing Countries), whose success, spectacular in some in-
stances, in exporting labour-intensive and standardized indus-
trial consumer goods prompted the OECD countries affected to 
resort to increasingly sophisticated protectionist measures. 

- A successful cartel policy enabled the oil-exporting countries 
to increase oil prices fourfold in 1973/74 and double them 
again in 1979/80. All the countries that depended on imported 
oil consequently came under heavy pressure to adjust, although 
the industrialized countries were able to pass on some of the 
increased cost of oil to the developing countries by raising 
the prices of manufactures and so ease the burden of adjustment 
on themselves. The "recycling" of the OPEC countries' foreign 
currency surpluses to the developing countries, whose debts 
were steadily growing, prevented the world economy circuit from 
declining into a protracted depression in the second half of 
the 1970s. The burden of adjustment brought about by the oil 
price rises thus remained manageable both for the industri-
alized countries and for the developing countries which de-
pended on imported oil. In the early 1980s, however, the risks 
inherent in delayed adjustment, especially for the heavily in-
debted developing countries, became clearly visible. The 
worldwide loss of confidence in medium-term economic recovery 
and the stability of the international financial system re-
sulted in a serious world economic recession. 

- In 1974 the developing countries, which had formed themselves 
into the "Group of 77" in UNCTAD, placed their demand for a 
"New International Economic Order" on the agendas of a series 
of international conferences, euphemistically known as the 
"North-South dialogue", at which the OECD countries were to be 
forced to make wide-ranging concessions by the threat of the 
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extension of the OPEC cartel policy to other commodities. With 
hindsight, it is clear that the hopes placed in this strategy 
were far too optimistic: no more than marginal concessions 
were wrung from the industrialized countries, and the 
politicized atmosphere at the multilateral conferences made 
them even more inclined to conduct most negotiations of sub-
stance at bilateral level. This also complied with their need 
to pursue policies that protected the export interests of their 
own industries against competition from the other OECD 
countries. 

- With the completion of the reconstruction period in Western 
Europe and Japan and the narrowing of the technological gap be-
tween these regions and the USA, the competition among the 
leading industrialized countries for markets in manufactures 
became fiercer. New forms of export promotion and new methods 
of protecting national industries against cut-throat technolo-
gical competition have since gained in importance. To regain 
or provide long-term protection for competitive positions in 
the world markets, all the OECD countries now pursue comprehen-
sive and carefully itemized policies of industrial and techno-
logical promotion. The resulting conflicts tend to be settled 
bilaterally or in exclusive clubs of the countries concerned 
rather than by the multilateral institutions set up for the 
purpose. 

These developments have reduced GATT's importance as the guardian 
of the liberal world trade order. The Tokyo Round of tariff re-
ductions brought an end to the traditional approach of encourag-
ing the liberalization of trade through such multilateral negoti-
ations. The tariffs which the OECD countries impose on manufac-
tures are now so low that further reductions are hardly likely to 
have a favourable effect on the development of trade. The con-
siderable exchange-rate fluctuations and national export-
promotion and import-regulation policies now play a far greater 
role in guiding patterns of trade. GATT has long since ratified Q 
the trend towards "selective protectionism" by accepting the 
special arrangements for world trade in textiles and today simply 
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acts as a forum in which all the countries, with a more or less 
"guilty conscience", renounce protectionism or at least its fur-
ther spread. 

Owing to the financial difficulties they encounter because of 
their debts, the developing countries, which have in any case 
never been fully committed to the liberal world trade order, in-
creasingly resort to barter dealing to meet their most urgent im-
port requirements. The export race among the OECD countries for 
contracting world markets enables them to find enough suppliers 
who have no alternative to this form of bilateral trade if they 
want to export anything at all. As a result, barter dealing now 
accounts for some 50% of the developing countries' foreign trade. 
This type of business represents a growing departure from the 
multilateralism of the old trade order that was to have been in-
stitutionalized through the adoption of the most-favoured-nation 
system. 

2.2 Alternative Models for the Future World Trade Order 

The structural changes in world trade and the erosion of the li-
beral world trade order have given rise to various concepts. The 
international debate reveals three major trends, which taXe up 
the proposals for a global regulative policy and for appropriate 
adjustment strategies to be pursued by the developing countries: 
the liberal concept of integration, the concept of "managed 
trade" within an enlarged supranational framework and the region-
alization of world trade. 

Integration Model 

Most western economists and the international institutions domi-
nated by the West, such as GATT, the IMF and the World Bank, con-
tinue to advocate a return to the liberal order. They refer to 
the world economic crisis of the 1930s, when the rapid growth of 
protectionism ("beggar-my-neighbour") led to the collapse of 
world trade and to downward economic trends in countries with 
international linkages. Once again, it is claimed, the possibi-
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lity of the developing countries' foreign debt problem becoming 
insoluble as a result of growing protectionism cannot be ex-
cluded. Through the collapse of the international financial sys-
tem this might again be followed by a deep world economic de-
pression. Every country should therefore begin by agreeing to a 
trade "standstill", i.e. to refrain from taking any additional 
protectionist measures, and then progressively to liberalize all 
trade. The developing countries should integrate themselves into 
the international division of labour by exploiting the compara-
tive advantages they enjoy in the production of simple labour-
intensive manufactures and so gradually repay their debts. At 
the same time, the more advanced developing countries should ob-
serve the rules of GATT more closely by progressively removing 
the protection they give their infant industries and exposing 
their industries to more of the pressure that comes from world 
competition, even in their own markets. This is bound to prove 
advantageous, it is argued, because it is the only way to force 
domestic industries to rise to internationál levels of technology 
and efficiency. 

Managed Trade 

An alternative view is based on the growing importance of neo-
mercantilist competition among countries in the areas of employ-
ment and growth. According to this view, world trade is not 
characterized by a harmonious international division of labour 
but by increasingly fierce international rivalry over opportuni-
ties for growth and advantages to be derived from technological 
develojxnent. This rivalry becomes fiercer with the arrival of 
each new potent competitor in the world market, even though the 
industrial development of developing countries improves the pro-
spects of selling technological products. Recent trends in trade 
policy (the bilateral definition of interests through self-
restraint agreements, etc.) have shown that the old regulative 
framework of GATT is no longer an adequate mechanism for settling 
conflicts. 
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These tendencies have been further aggravated by the growing re-
sponsibility the western welfare states have assumed for ensuring 
full employment: the attempt to externalize unemployment through 
the mercantilist promotion of exports and restrictive import po-
licies has always formed part of any policy of full employment. 
As long as interest groups can bring pressure to bear on democra-
tically elected governments to protect jobs that are under threat 
by imposing import restrictions, there can never be a totally li-
beral import policy, as the protectionist excesses of the most 
liberal governments in the West, those of Britain and the USA, 
have shown. 

The way out of this dilemma should consist in transferring as 
much of the responsibility for growth and full employment now 
borne by the nation states to the supranational level to take ac-
count of the growing world economic linkages. At the very least, 
there should be closer harmonization of national cyclical poli-
cies so that, if nothing else, the perpetual trade-balance and 
monetary problems that are bound to arise where national economic 
policies diverge can be avoided. Another step would be the 
international programming of industrial development to prevent 
the emergence of the overcapacities in crisis-hit industries that 
simply invite protectionism. To this end, the international in-
stitutions should be given a wider range of tasks and powers, or 
perhaps new institutions should be created (e.g. the revival of 
the old ITO idea by the Brandt Commission) to press ahead with 
the supranationalization of economic and industrial policy. The 
advanced developing countries should also be gradually involved 
in a regulative framework of this kind. The World Bank's attempt 
to focus attention on the responsibility of the western industri-
alized countries and their national cyclical policies for the 
economic development of the developing countries might be re-
garded as a step in this direction. 

Regionalization of World Trade 

The crisis facing the liberal order and the difficulties many de-
veloping countries encounter in their attempts to integrate sue-
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cessfully into an international division of labour with the in-
dustrialized countries lead a number of Third World theorists to 
conclude that, unless the developing countries withdraw from 
world economic linkages to a greater or lesser extent, they stand 
no chance of developing and industrializing autonomously. Only 
after they have developed a strong industrial base and an indi-
genous technological capacity can developing countries hope to 
compete with technologically superior countries in world trade 
without danger to themselves. 

The scarcely realistic delinking concept is replaced in this ap-
proach with a plea fdr the gradual reconstruction of internation-
al economic cooperation from the bottom up, through the inter-
mediate stage of regional cooperation. By extending their re-
gional economic relations with a view to achieving regional inte-
gration, developing countries can reduce their dependence on the 
industrialized countries without forgoing the advantages of 
larger markets and greater specialization. This concept corre-
sponds to the second in that the immediate and universal imple-
mentation of the ambitious programme of supranationalizing more 
and more areas of economic policy seems hardly feasible, whereas 
supranationalization at the level of regional areas of inte-
gration appears less unrealistic and is already being attempted 
by the European Community, for example. The next step might then 
be for the areas of integration to define their trade and econo-
mic interests among themselves. Closely linked areas of inte-
gration, each with its centres of industrial agglomeration, be-
tween which there are weaker interregional economic relations, 
would be the aim of this strategy. 

It is already becoming clear that the three models of the world 
economy outlined above are far from being mutually exclusive. If 
the world economy could be reconstructed "from the bottom up", 
i.e. through increased regional integration, and if growing har-
monization of economic policies in and between areas of inte-
gration then became possible, protectionism could also be re-
moved. Protectionism is, after all, simply an indication that 
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the prior definition of interests among nation states is not yet 
infallible. But it is here that the course pursued departs from 
the liberal approach, which assumes that the eschewal of pro-
tectionist measures is almost bound to result in the growing 
integration of all countries - whether developed or not (yet) de-
veloped - into the international division of labour. At a time 
when increasingly close world economic integration is accompanied 
by increasingly serious conflicts of interest among all the par-
ticipating countries, this "negative integration policy" concept 
must be abandoned in favour of a "positive integration policy" 
model, which postulates that appropriate development, structural, 
industrial and stabilization policies must be actively pursued if 
integration is to be achieved. An integration process that is 
actively encouraged by the governments is essential if there is 
to be a gradual move towards abandoning the superfluous regu-
lation of international economic relations. 

2.3 Consequences for Developing Countries 
The structural changes in the world trade system that have been 
outlined above and the accelerating rate of technological de-
velopment mean that there is a great need for the developing 
countries to adjust. The adjustments required will vary accord-
ing to their level of development. However, all developing 
countries will have to abandon the two general strategies that 
have been proposed - the liberal integration model and the New 
International Economic Order. Both concepts take as little ac-
count of the dyneimism of the neo-mercantilist policies pursued by 
the nation states with their highly disparate and conflicting 
interests as of the dynamism of recent technological development, 
which is making increasing demands on governments' skills in the 
areas of industrial and technology policy and, through an acce-
lerated process of differentiation in the Third World, destroying 
the solidarity behind the developing countries' demand for a New 
International Economic Order. In neither case can the developing 
countries expect the industrialized countries to back down unless 
they have to. If references to the industrialized countries' li-
beral trade doctrine were not enough to put a stop to protection-
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ism, the strategy that consisted in persuading the industrialized 
countries to reform the world economic order along the lines pro-
posed by the developing countries was certainly bound to fail. 

In view of recent technological developments in the industrial-
ized countries it is no longer enough for the developing 
countries to seek integration into the international division of 
labour with the industrialized countries by adopting a passive 
policy of relaxing their restrictions on foreign trade as re-
quired by the monetarist concept. The industries of the North 
have been clearly less inclined in recent years to lower their 
costs by transferring production capacities to the South both be-
cause most such opportunities have already been seized and be-
cause the new rationalization technologies are reducing the in-
dustrialized countries' labour-cost disadvantage, added to which 
the pressure of labour costs has been eased by growing unemploy-
ment . 

As a rule, the use of new technologies also improves the quality 
of manufactures, and less sophisticated products from developing 
countries will therefore find markets only if prices are sub-
stantially reduced. In many sectors the introduction of the new 
technologies will enable producers in the industrialized 
countries to manufacture a very wide range of products at a high 
level of productivity, and the developing countries are thus 
likely to be left with no more than the lowest market segments 
for their exports. Although they should go on trying to improve 
their market position at this level, wide-ranging, self-
supporting industrial development cannot be based on this low-
wage export strategy alone: far greater industrial efforts will 
be required. 

In view of the growing ferocity of world economic conflicts, the 
developing countries have no alternative but to build on their 
own strengths and abilities. Nor can a great deal be expected of 
solidarity among the developing countries in specific areas. The 
oft-quoted analogy with the class-consciousness of the proletari-
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at in wage disputes is hardly relevant since incomes disparities 
in and among developing countries are too pronounced. The de-
veloping countries can therefore no longer afford to wait for the 
industrialized countries to hand them something on a plate (this 
being true of market access, the prices of raw materials, access 
to technologies and even development aid) . They must try to 
benefit from the changing world economic situation where they 
can. If they are to react flexibly to world economic challenges 
and opportunities, they must adopt an active approach to the new 
technologies and the opportunities for industrial development 
which they present. 

The neo-mercantilist export race in which the OECD countries are 
engaged will provide the industrially more advanced developing 
countries at least with fresh opportunities for furthering their 
own interests. While a small group of multinational companies 
controlled the worldwide supply of technology in many sectors un-
til well into the 1960s and was able to dictate terms to develop-
ing countries seeking access to modern technologies, the compe-
tition among technology suppliers has since become so fierce in 
most sectors that the technology-importing countries now have far 
more room for manoeuvre in negotiations. Developing countries no 
longer need to put up with business practices of foreign groups 
which they regard as restrictive if they can acquire technologies 
direct under licence agreements. 

Japan's success might serve as a model for a policy on the import 
of technologies geared to increasing national independence. This 
does, however, presuppose the existence of a technological infra-
structure and adaptive companies capable of adjusting imported 
technologies to national conditions and possibly developing them 
further. In some cases, this process of assimilating imported 
technologies may eventually lead to the development of new pro-
ducts, which can then be exported worldwide or at least to the 
markets of other developing countries. But few developing 
countries and only a small number of particularly innovative com-
panies in those countries will be capable of this in the foresee-
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able future. The majority of developing countries will have to 
concentrate on preventing the technological gap from growing too 
wide by constantly importing technologies from the industrialized 
countries. If they succeed in this and also manage to avoid the 
worst mistakes the industrialized countries have made during 
their industrialization process, developing countries which uti-
lize selectively imported technologies may well be assured of 
long-term economic development. 

Only a small number of inveterate free-trade ideologists today 
dispute that a successful industrialization strategy requires an 
intelligent policy of trade protection. It is generally accepted 
that infant industries need temporary protection during the de-
velopment and learning phases, although there is some controversy 
over how long this protection should be allowed to continue. 
Western economists and the international institutions that tend 
to be dominated by the West, like GATT, the IMF and the World 
Bank, advocate that the industrially more advanced developing 
countries should gradually submit to the trade discipline of GATT 
by removing their import restrictions, some of which are very 
stringent. Such "graduation" from the special trade status which 
the developing countries are generally granted in GATT could, if 
this view is accepted, have various positive implications: 

- By offering trade concessions themselves, the advanced develop-
ing countries could adopt a more offensive attitude towards 
protectionism in the OECD countries. During future negoti-
ations in GATT, they might make such concessions conditional on 
similar concessions by the OECD countries. 

- Graduation also means that the advanced developing countries 
will have to forgo tariff preferences. This would give the 
other developing countries greater scope to exploit the prefer-
ence systems, at least where the granting of preferences is 
subject to quantitative restrictions. 

- It is also pointed out that a gradual relaxation of trade re-
strictions should help to improve the efficiency of national 
industries, which, it is claimed, is essential if an export 
strategy is to succeed. 
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However, as protectionism has grown in the OECD countries and the 
debts particularly of the dynamic industrializing countries have 
risen, the graduation concept has become less convincing. Al-
though major developing countries have progressively liberalized 
their import policies in recent years, protectionism has con-
tinued to grow in the OECD countries. Nor would the OECD 
countries as a whole gain much in the way of export opportunities 
from the liberalization of the advanced developing countries' 
trade policies since these countries' imports are restricted by 
their limited solvency. At best, general liberalization might 
shift the emphasis from imports of essential capital goods to im-
ports of less essential consiamer goods at the expense of domestic 
consumer goods industries, which might, however, be detrimental 
to development. 

As the less developed developing countries suffer from supply-
side constraints, it seems doubtful that their exports would rise 
to any major extent if the more advanced countries waived tariff 
preferences. Many of the African developing countries, for ex-
ample, are unable to taXe full advantage of the duty-free access 
to the European Community market that their manufactures enjoy. 
Despite this preferential treatment, they export less to the Com-
munity than more dynamic exporting countries. In this respect at 
least, the appeal for solidarity among the developing countries 
does not therefore seem valid. 

Finally, the question whether the competitiveness of the domestic 
industries of more advanced developing countries would be im-
proved if trade policies were liberalized cannot be answered with 
a definite yes or a definite no. While some industries have be-
come less flexible and innovative behind an excessively high pro-
tective wall, Japan shows that the efficiency and competitiveness 
of industry can also be improved without a general liberalization 
of imports. Japan has instead relied very heavily on the stimu-
lating effect of fierce internal competition, which singles out 
companies that can also be regarded as potentially successful ex-
porters. This then enables the Japanese government to concen-
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trate its export promotion measures on these efficient companies 
("picking the winners"). Compared with the naive policy of re-
moving barriers, which has sparked off a process of deindustria-
lization in some Latin American countries, this model has obvi-
ously proved itself. Its success does, however, depend on an ad-
ministration which is able to implement industrial policy ef-
ficiently and, rather than simply obeying the whims of powerful 
industrial companies, plays an adjudicating role to ensure fair 
national competition. . In most developing countries the adminis-
tration has yet to gain this independence. 

3 Technological Advances in the Industrialized Countries - im-
plications for Strategies Aimed at Closing the Industrial and 
Technological Gap 

Since the late 1970s growing use has been made in the USA, Japan 
and Western Europe of technologies which fundamentally change in-
dustrial production functions, company structures, management 
methods and social structures. These technologies include 

- electronics, particularly microelectronics, data processing 
(computers) and data transmission (complex, highly integrated 
communication systems), 

- new generations of computer-controlled, high-precision, flexi-
ble machine tools, 

- flexible integrated production systems and industrial auto-
mation, 

- biotechnology and genetic engineering, 

- new materials, e.g. high-strength and heat-resistant sub-
stances , 

- new energy technologies, including solar energy. 

in view of the recent developments in technology, it seems almost 
inconceivable that not long ago the low growth rates in the in-
dustrialized countries were often attributed to a lack of "basic 
innovations". The growth crisis in the western industrialized 
countries is obviously due to other factors. They include the 
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extensive transfers of incomes to the OPEC countries in the 
1970s, signs of saturation in private consumption, the need to 
consolidate public budgets, the still deficient exploitation of 
investment opportunities which "qualitative growth concepts" 
offer and changing systems of social values. Consequently, stra-
tegies for "activating highly developed economies" must be more 
broadly based than one-sided "technological modernization stra-
tegies" . 

3.1 Effects of the New Technologies on Industrial Production 
in the Industrialized Countries 

The industrial system has been particularly affected by the new 
technologies in the following ways: 

- The intellectual and financial input required of companies at 
the development and design stages is growing. 

- The development, design and manufacture of products ready for 
the market are becoming more and more closely linked, i.e. 
product cycles are becoming shorter; in many cases, the de-
velopment and design phase will be longer than the product's 
own life cycle. 

- The interdependence of industrial production functions is tend-
ing to increase, as is the interdependence of the industrial 
production system and production-oriented services (specialist 
engineering/systems firms, communications, banks, insurance and 
trading companies). This means that complex products can be 
manufactured and marketed at internationally competitive prices 
only if the synergistic effects (economies of scope) of a high-
ly interdependent industrial production apparatus are purpose-
fully exploited, with use made of efficient production-oriented 
services. 

- The growing intra- and interindustrial interdependence that is 
to be found in advanced industrial systems will have a major 
impact on company structures (industrial organization), al-
though the effect will not be the same in each case: on the 
one hand, there is a trend in the microelectronics sector, for 
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example, towards the vertical integration of companies (forward 
integration of component manufacturers and backward integration 
of equipment manufacturers); on the other, new opportunities 
are emerging in electronics and mechanical engineering for re-
latively small hardware and software producers who cooperate 
closely with potential users in solving specific problems. in 
other words, both concentration and deconcentration processes 
are taking place. 

It would be hard to predict with any accuracy what economic and 
social effects technical progress in the "strategic industries" 
of the industrialized countries will have. However, in view of 
the close interaction between technical progress, the efficiency 
of macropolicies (budgetary policy, monetary policy, price and 
wage policy, labour market policy, industrial policies) and 
social control mechanisms (social insurance systems, social con-
trol of technical progress), there is every likelihood that they 
will vary in the three centres: 

- Japan has probably the most balanced structure of the three 
centres: with a few exceptions, such as the military technolo-
gies, aircraft construction and the software sector, where it 
is weak in some respects, it is active in all the "high-tech" 
sectors. It is important to note that the high-tech sectors 
have certain spill-over effects, which benefit the automotive 
industry and consumer electronics in particular. japan is thus 
an extremely efficient producer in almost all sectors of indus-
try and achieves surpluses in trade in manufactures amounting 
to some US$ 110,000m p.a. 

Japan's record indicates that the new technologies can in fact 
have a widespread impact and, if used purposefully, extend to 
all sectors of manufacturing industry and the production-
oriented services. But this will obviously apply only if the 
improvement in productivity brought about by the new technolo-
gies is not negated by inefficient macropolicies and the es-
chewal of selective structural intervention ("industrial tar-
geting" ) . 
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- In the USA the impact of the new technologies on industry as a 
whole has been far less pronounced than in Japan. Although the 
USA has the largest high-tech sector in absolute and relative 
terms (hardware and complementary software production and spe-
cialist production-oriented services), its industry has con-
siderable deficiencies in the sectors where medium- or higher-
level technologies are used (textiles, clothing, comsumer elec-
tronics, compact cars). Most of the products required by these 
markets are imported. Despite the availability of all the re-
levant technologies, an overvalued currency and very high wage 
levels obviously make it impossible for the whole range of con-
sumer durables and non-durables to be produced at inter-
nationally competitive prices. In trade in manufactures (high-
tech exports vs. imports of low-wage goods/products involving 
medium-level technology) the USA's deficit has been growing 
since 1982 (1982: US? 8,000m; 1983: US$ 38,000m). 

- Despite its obvious weaknesses in the high-tech sector (and es-
pecially in microelectronics, computers and software pro-
duction) , European industry has so far succeeded in defending 
its traditionally strong position in mechanical engineering and 
the durable and non-durable consumer goods industries - al-
though it has frequently had to resort to a mixture of pro-
tectionist practices and exchange rate manipulations to do so. 
The continuingly high level of cohesiveness of the Western 
Europe's industrial core and the surpluses of almost US$ 
100,000m p. a. achieved in trade in manufactures can only be 
sustained or improved, however, if the gaps in the high tech-
nologies are closed and the process of exploiting these techno-
logies in the manufacture of products and the provision of ser-
vices is speeded up. If Europe fails in this respect, it will 
probably raise its barriers to the outside world to preclude a 
process of deindustrialization. 

The forecasts of the effects the new technologies will have on 
the labour market vary widely. optimists expect the net effect 
on total employment to be favourable on balance and therefore 
consider it essential for the whole of the economy to be moder-
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nized if the balance in employment is to be redressed. Japan's 
recent history admittedly appears to endorse such optimism: 
Japan, the centre in which the new technologies have had the 
widest-ranging effects, also has the highest level of employment 
in relative terms. However, the low rate of unemployment in 
Japan should not be ascribed solely to its forward-looking tech-
nological strategy. The high level of employment (exaggerated by 
the statistics) must also be related to other factors, particu-
larly the Japanese attitude towards investment and the country's 
industrial organization and social structure. 

The propensity of Japanese companies to invest, especially at 
times of persistent cyclical weakness, has, for example, proved 
to be more stable than in Western Europe and the USA. Another 
particularly important factor is the guarantee of life-time em-
ployment offered by large Japanese companies. The many small and 
medium-sized industrial firms also try to avoid redundancies as 
far as possible by pursuing a very flexible policy on wages and 
working hours. It is the customer-oriented service sector, how-
ever, that has so far proved especially absorptive: small and 
very small retail, catering and craft firms and the quasi-
informal sectors in urban centres provide employment and income 
opportunities which simply do not exist in either Western Europe 
or the USA. But even in Japan unemployment is expected to rise 
in the 1980s. At best, employment in the secondary sector is 
likely to remain stable, but it is feared that the service sec-
tor, where there is considerable scope for rationalization, will 
be unable to absorb all the redundant workers and newcomers to 
the labour market in future. 

Nor do the effects the new technologies have so far had on em-
ployment in the USA and Western Europe leave any room for "tech-
nological optimism". It is estimated that only about 13% of the 
USA's 105m labour force, or some 14m employees, work in the high-
tech sector. The largest increases in employment have recently 
been achieved by the low-paid customer-oriented services, while 
the number of high-tech employees has hardly changed. The situ-
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ation appears to be similar in the Federal Republic of Germany, 
where it can be assumed that less than 4m of the country's 26m 
gainfully employed work in the high-tech sector (industry and 
services). 

Modernization in the leading industrialized countries that 
centres on the high-tech sector is therefore no substitute for 
comprehensive employment and social policy initiatives and ef-
ficient macropolicies. If such initiatives are not taken and 
economic management is poor, there are many signs that - as is 
obviously happening in the USA - societies will become increas-
ingly segmented into an "intelligent"/rich/integrated and a non-
productive/poor/marginalized group. It is therefore essential for 
steps to be taken under labour market policies to improve the 
opportunities for gaining access to the modern core (part-time 
work, shorter working hours, etc.)» to create more jobs in the 
customer-oriented service sector (retail trade, catering, crafts) 
through the adoption of a flexible policy on wages and working 
hours and perhaps even to make a conscious effort to strengthen 
the "quasi-informal sector" (culture, arts and crafts, ad hoc and 
spontaneous services) - an approach which does, however, presup-
pose a tolerant climate and a pluralist system of social values. 

3.2 Effects of the New Technologies on the Developing Countries 

The new technologies entail both opportunities and risks for the 
developing countries. In the medium term the new communication 
and agricultural technologies in particular may have a favourable 
impact at national level and so provide positive impulses for de-
velopment processes geared to domestic markets. On the other 
hand, exporters of raw materials and manufactures are more likely 
to be adversely affected by the new technologies. For a small 
group of already advanced developing countries and leading expor-
ters of manufactures (Brazil, India, China, Singapore, Hong Kong, 
Taiwan and South Korea), however, the positive effects may out-
weigh the negative and even permit leap-frogging. 
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The risks or obstacles generally arising for the developing 
countries from the "third industrial revolution" include 

- the erosion of traditional comparative advantages, since tech-
nical progress will tend to reduce the need for unskilled 

, labour and raw materials; 
- a decreasing trend towards the redeployment of industries, 

since the significance of labour cost advantages in peripheral 
areas will diminish; what direct investments continue to be 
made will be primarily market-oriented (related to domestic and 
third markets), partly, no doubt, as a reaction to protection-
ist practices within the OECD; for example. South Korea might 
become an alternative supplier of small passenger cars as a re-
sult of the restriction of Japanese exports to the USA; 

- greater difficulty in defending domestic markets and growing 
dependence on the industrialized countries for technologies; 
for most developing countries even a strategy aimed at enabling 
them to do no more than stand their ground as "early imitators" 
is likely to be too much, since successful strategies that seek 
to close the technological gap presuppose stable political and 
economic conditions, efficient economic and technology policies 
and well-organized companies, reguirements which few countries 
in the Third World satisfy; 

- greater difficulty in exporting manufactures to the industri-
alized countries, of which only the USA is still an absorptive 
market owing to special factors, i.e. its weakness in the pro-
duction of consumer durables and above all its overvalued 
currency, a situation which may change to the disadvantage of 
the developing countries in the short term and will certainly 
do so in the medium term. 

It will thus be very much more difficult in future to align 
North-South trade with the structure of intraindustrial trade 
within the OECD. For most developing countries this is no longer 
a realistic prospect. "Management of interdependence" must 
therefore abandon the goal of a rapidly and constantly expanding 
industrial division of labour between North and South for some 
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considerable time to come. On the other hand, policies which are 
guided by a concept geared to 
- strengthening the developing countries' autonomous technologi-

cal capacities, 

- strengthening South-South economic networks, 

- developing trade relations between North and South that are 
primarily designed to permit the balanced exchange of comple-
mentary goods rather than the exploitation of reallocation ad-
vantages, 

- keeping the option of integration into the world economy open 
for efficient developing countries, with account taken of the 
real scope for structural adjustment in the North, 

could create a better climate for development processes in the 
Third World and for smoother North-South relations than a de-
velopment concept that continues to aim at the extensive inte-
gration of the developing countries into the world economy. 

3.3 Opportunities for Advanced Developing Countries 

For some time now a small group of advanced developing countries 
have been making a serious effort to utilize science and techno-
logy in their development processes. Each has undergone a long 
preparatory phase, during which substantial amounts have been in-
vested in the education sector (general and higher education, vo-
cational training) and the foundations have been laid for a sci-
entific and technological infrastructure. Efforts to keep pace 
with technological development in the centres or even to narrow 
the present gap have been stepped up in 

- Brazil since the mid-1970s, 
- Singapore and Taiwan since the late 1970s, 
- India, China and South Korea, especially since the early 1980s. 
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Of the advanced developing countries and leading exporters of fi-
nished industrial products only Hong Kong has chosen not to adopt 
a technology policy as such. 

- Three large-area economies - the People's Republic of China, 
India and Brazil - are in the process of developing a cohesive 
industrial production apparatus that is largely geared to the 
domestic market. Given favourable conditions, each country's 
indusjtry might be so productive by the mid-1990s that it is 
able to satisfy national demand for highly complex manufactures 
at something like international standards of efficiency. This 
will also be essential if domestic markets are to be defended 
(without the excessive use of high protectionist barriers) , se-
lective linkages successfully forged with the industrialized 
countries and South-South circuits improved. 

- On the basis of a broadly based export-oriented industriali-
zation model, South Korea, a medium-sized country without any 
significant natural resources has adopted a forward-looking 
technological strategy which it hopes will enable it to be-
come a welfare state by the mid-1990s, the aim being to 
guarantee the population a standard of living roughly equi-
valent to that of the more highly developed western industri-
alized countries. 

- Taiwan and Singapore have set themselves targets similar to 
South Korea's; as both countries are smaller than South Korea, 
their industrial production apparatus will continue to be far 
more specialized in future, this being particularly true, of 
course, of the city state of Singapore. 

The technological leaders among the developing countries are of 
many different sizes and types. Consequently, an analysis of the 
main features of their respective development, industrialization 
and technology strategies enables interesting conclusions to be 
drawn regarding the social, economic and technological reform po-
licies other developing countries might adopt as a basis for pro-
mising development and industrialization strategies. 
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South Korea shows how a strategy aimed at closing the industrial 
and technological gap must be designed if a medium-sized develop-
ing country poorly endowed with natural resources is to have any 
chance of standing its ground as an "early imitator", of bringing 
the national development process increasingly under control by 
continuously improving national technological competence and of 
making the transition from one of the world's poorest countries 
to a modern welfare state (in terms of living standards) within 
the space of some 40 years. 

South Korea is gearing its development to the establishment of an 
industrial production apparatus with the emphasis on technology-
intensive production lines. Although raw-materials- and labour-
intensive industries (steel, basic chemicals, clothing) are in no 
way to be excluded, their relative importance will decline in the 
medium term, while the electronics, mechanical engineering and 
car industries in particular will grow at an above-average rate. 
At the same time, the production-oriented service sector will be 
expanded with the longer-term prospect of adapting South Korea to 
the reguirements of the "information age". 

The most important components of a comprehensive strategy de-
signed to close the technological gap include 
- the exploitation of economies of scope (synergistic effects) 

through the simultaneous expansion of the strategic sectors of 
industry (the electronics, mechanical engineering and automot-
ive industries) and production-oriented services (communi-
cations, banking and insurance, contract research, marketing 
organizations) , 

- the selective import of "best practice technologies", 

- the rapid development of R&D departments in large companies, 

- the expansion and strengthening of industry-oriented research 
institutions, 

- the setting of research targets in sectors of strategic impor-
tance to industry, such as the development of semi-conductors. 
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flexible manufacturing systems, biotechnologies and genetic en-
gineering, 

- the recruitment of South Korean executives who have held senior 
positions in American companies and research institutions for 
many years, 

- the provision of venture capital, 

- the extension of the R&D incentive system, 

- a cautious lowering of barriers to foreign investment, 

- constant government monitoring of R&D efforts in industry, 

- closer consultation between government, industry and research 
institutions. 

It is realized in South Korea that the strategy of closing the 
technological gap will not succeed unless industry as a whole im-
proves its cost-competitiveness. Towards the end of the 1970s in 
particular it suffered as a result of high inflation, wage in-
creases and capital market interest rates and an overvalued 
currency. 

Macroeconomic conditions have indeed been greatly improved since 
1981. For example, it has been possible 

- to present a balanced budget for 1984, 

- to reduce the rate of inflation to below 5% and capital market 
interest rates to around 10%, 

- to limit wage increases, 

- to control the trend in exchange rates so that industry remains 
competitive, although the South Korean currency cannot be re-
garded as undervalued. 

The concept of making the whole of the economy more efficient 
also includes 

- the reduction of the still extensive protection afforded in 
foreign trade; foreign trade will, however, be liberalized very 
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cautiously, and South Korea will ensure that external pressure 
does not exceed industry's capacity to adjust and restructure; 

- the strengthening of internal price-based competition, particu-
larly among the large companies; 

- the promotion of medium-sized industry with the aim of achiev-
ing a healthier ratio of large-scale to medium-sized industry, 
preventing the uncontrolled expansion of large companies and 
also developing an efficient supply industry for the large com-
panies . 

Another important factor is that the modernization policy is 
backed by internal and social policy initiatives to ensure ade-
quate public approval of an economic concept which requires a 
high level of discipline. Specific examples of such initiatives 
are amnesties for opposition politicians and students, the 
planned transition from military to civilian government and the 
extension of the social insurance system. 

The full impact of the general economic policy concept will not 
be felt for a few years. The stabilization and restructuring 
that have already been achieved indicate, however, that, by 
international standards. South Korea has an impressive capacity 
for adjustment and transformation. Most foreign experts in South 
Korea expect it to achieve its objectives. 

3.4 Conclusions 

The model of technology-led growth and development, in which all 
the essential social problems appear soluble, is not easy even 
for the industrialized countries. It remains to be seen what the 
social consequences of innovatory advances will be: some are 
likely to be undesirable. If society is to be prevented from be-
coming increasingly segmented, appropriate employment and social 
policies will be essential. Nonetheless, no developing country 
can avoid acquiring the minimum level of technological competence 
which alone will enable it to seize the opportunities offered by 
the new technologies and to exercise control over its own de-
velopment . 
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The magnitude of the efforts required is revealed by an analysis 
of the strategies which the advanced developing countries have 
adopted with a view to closing the technological gap. It must be 
stressed that these are not just technological strategies in the 
narrower sense. Such strategies must be backed above all by eco-
nomic and social policies, and this will require substantial and 
determined efforts in the medium and longer term. Thus Latin 
America must also find the strength to pursue strategies for com-
prehensive political and social reform. 



Part II 

Selected Sectoral Problems: 
Textiles and Shipbuilding 
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1 Situation in the Textile Industry^O and its Prospects 
1.1 Trends in the World Textile Industry 

The textile and clothing industry plays a prominent role in the 
liberal theory of the division of labour because it is considered 
to be one of the relatively labour-intensive industries and be-
cause demand for its products at the high income levels of the 
industrialized countries is no longer growing so rapidly as de-
mand for other consumer durables. According to this theory, both 
aspects - production and demand - make the textile and clothing 
industry a particularly suitable base for developing countries 
which are setting out on the road to export-oriented industriali-
zation. It will enable them to make the most of their compara-
tive labour cost advantage, and their own domestic demand for the 
industry's products will ensure rapid growth of sales irrespect-
ive of demand in the industrialized countries. 

The developing countries's share of world textile and clothing 
exports in fact more than doubled in the two decades from 1952 to 
1981 (from 14.8 to 30.6%), while the western industrialized 
countries' share fell from 78.7 to 56.7% in the same period. 
Vihen it is remembered that the textile and clothing exports of 
many developing countries have been hampered by growing pro-
tectionism, it can be assumed that under "ideal" conditions of 
competition their share of world trade would have expanded even 
more rapidly. On the other hand, the slow but continuing growth 
of the developing countries' share of the world market also shows 
that protectionism has failed to bring their textile and clothing 
exports to a complete halt. Instead, while their growth rates 
have fallen, few of the exporting developing countries have been 
forced to reduce absolute quantities exported. 

It must also be remembered in this context that not all the in-
dustrialized countries have been protectionist to the same de-
gree. some have opened their doors relatively wide to textile 
and clothing imports from developing countries, while others have 
allowed cheap imports very limited access to their domestic mar-
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kets. Thus, contrary to popular opinion, the European Community 
is not the most protectionist bloc among the industrialized 
countries (at least not where textiles and clothing are con-
cerned) . Since 1968 the Community has increased imports of tex-
tiles from developing countries as a proportion of domestic con-
sumption more rapidly than the USA, with the result that, in 
value terms, it now imports far more textiles and slightly more 
clothing than the USA. Japan lags well behind the Community in 
both cases. Notwithstanding the Community's common commercial 
policy, the access granted to developing countries for their tex-
tile and clothing exports varies from one Member State to an-
other. While the Federal Republic and the Netherlands rank first 
and second among the OECD countries in terms of the freedom of 
access enjoyed by imports from developing countries, France and 
Italy are among the industrialized countries where import pene-
tration is lowest. The United Kingdom and the Benelux countries 
are about average for the OECD countries. 

The textile and clothing exports performance of the developing 
countries is even more disparate. A small group of East and 
South-East Asian developing countries hold the lion's share of 
total textile and clothing exports by developing countries, but 
the majority of developing countries have had little success in 
increasing their exports of these products. In 1980 the ten 
leading supplying countries accounted for 77% of the OECD 
region's total textile imports and for an even larger proportion, 
85%, of its imports of clothing. 

Brazil is the only Latin American country to appear on the list 
of the ten leading textile exporters (among the developing 
countries), while the list of the ten largest clothing exporters 
does not feature a single Latin American country. Latin America 
did not enter the race for OECD textile and clothing markets un-
til the second half of the 1960s, when the Asian exporting 
countries had already developed their market positions and the 
importing countries were trying to prevent too rapid an increase 
in textile imports from developing countries because of the grow-
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ing employment problems in crisis-hit sectors. Protectionism 
thus affected the Latin American exporters at a relatively lower 
level than the Asian exporting countries. However, protectionism 
is not entirely to blame for the relatively poor export perfor-
mance of the Latin American countries in the textile and clothing 
sector. Other factors, such as inadequate export marketing, poor 
quality and supply problems, also play a major part. 

The GATT statistics on trade in textiles reveal the considerable 
gap between the four Latin American NICs and the Asian supplying 
countries in exports of textiles and clothing. In 1980 Argenti-
na, Brazil, Colombia and Mexico together accounted for 8.3% of 
the developing countries' total exports of textiles. Their share 
was thus only slightly larger than Hong Kong's (7.8%) and far 
smaller than south Korea's (18.9%). The gap was far wider in the 
case of clothing, where the four Latin American countries to-
gether accounted for just under 3% of total exports by developing 
countries, as against Hong Kong's 30% share and South Korea's 
20%. It is quite obvious that the Latin American countries have 
not taken full advantage of the export opportunities, since the 
importing countries could hardly afford to treat the various 
groups of countries so differently under their trade policies as 
the figures would seem to indicate. 

1.2 Sectoral Trade Policy 

For sc»ne 20 years now experiments have been made with models of 
"managed trade" in textiles and clothing between industrialized 
and developing countries, and they have also been emulated in 
many other sectors and, in certain cases, even in trade among the 
industrialized countries themselves. This new trade policy, 
which is scarcely compatible with the principles of GATT, essen-
tially consists in an importing country which is of the opinion 
that domestic industries and jobs are under threat and an export-
ing country or a group of major exporting countries reaching a 
bilateral agreement defining their respective interests. It is 
agreed that the exporting country will exercise self-restraint by 
supplying no more than given maximum quantities of "sensitive 
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products" whose prices, being so low, might otherwise lead to the 
"disruption" of the importing country's domestic market. Self-
restraint on the part of the exporting developing country re-
lieves the importing country of the inglorious task of turning 
back excessive imports at its frontiers, after which they might 
penetrate and disrupt neighbouring markets. The importing 
country need do no more than keep a statistical check on its im-
ports of textiles and clothing. Nor need it worry about being 
accused of violating GATT since, by agreeing to restrict its sup-
plies, the exporting country voluntarily waives the right to 
claim that the importing country is guilty of protectionism. 

The textile-exporting developing countries agreed to these new 
forms of protectionism for various reasons. Firstly, the leading 
Asian textile-exporters are heavily dependent on the western in-
dustrialized countries for their foreign trade and security, 
which limits their scope for tough measures to safeguard their 
export interests. Secondly, the new forms of managed trade pro-
vide something of a basis for planning the development of domes-
tic production capacities in the industries concerned. And 
thirdly, the quantitative distribution of an industrialized 
country's imports among the various supplying countries gives the 
established exporting countries some protection in their regular 
markets against cut-throat competition from newcomers to the 
world market. In other words, the major exporting countries are 
similarly interested in the medium-term stability of the world 
textile markets. They will therefore tolerate the policy of vo-
luntarily restricting their exports as long as they are not ex-
pected to agree to excessive reductions in the quantities they 
export. (However, some quotas have since been reduced on the 
grounds, accepted by the Asian exporting countries concerned, 
that demand has stagnated in the importing regions during this 
last recession.) 

What distinguishes the policy on trade in textiles from all the 
other sectoral trade policies that use the instruments of managed 
trade is that it represents the first attempt to create a multi-
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lateral framework for a policy of bilaterally defined interests 
in the shape of self-restraint agreements and so bring it under 
the umbrella of GATT. To this end, the principal exporting and 
the importing countries concluded the Long Term Cotton Textile 
Arrangement in 1961, and this was replaced in 1973 with the 
Multifibre Arrangement, which is still in force today. 

One object of the multilateralization of the new textile import 
policy, a cause to which the USA had been particularly devoted, 
was to spread the "burden of imports" from the new textile-
exporting countries more fairly among the various industrialized 
countries. In the 1960s the USA was interested in seeing the 
European Community, then more protectionist and also primarily 
concerned with its intra-European trade problems, assume more re-
sponsibility for the world economy. in addition, as multilateral 
supervision would ensure that individual industrialized countries 
did not resort to excessive protectionism, multilateralization 
would also be in the interests of the developing countries. To 
permit the gradual development of an international division of 
labour between industrialized and developing countries along com-
parative cost lines, the developing countries were also to be 
granted a progressively growing segment of the OECD textile mar-
kets. They were therefore assured of a minimum growth rate (6% 
p.a.) to apply even if quantitative restrictions proved unavoid-
able. 

The development of the policy on trade in textiles under the 
Multifibre Arrangement cannot be regarded as all good or all bad. 
One criticism is certainly justified: the original promise that 
the departure from the principles of GATT which was ratified with 
the signing of the Multifibre Arrangement would last only until 
the old textile industries in the industrialized countries had 
either adjusted to the new international conditions of compe-
tition or given way to exports from developing countries has not 
been kept. in fact, the Multifibre Arrangement has become a per-
manent fixture in GATT, and a departure from the new forms of 
managed trade is unlikely in the forseeable future because the 
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industrialized countries' anployment problems remain unsolved. 
The textile industries in the OECD countries have undergone a ra-
dical process of structural adjustment, but they are still not 
prepared to forgo the benefits of protectionism. 

Another object of the multilateral textile trade policy has not 
been satisfactorily achieved: the newcomers to the world market 
were to be granted particularly generous concessions when quanti-
tative restrictions were imposed so that they might gradually in-
crease their initially very small market shares. This aim con-
flicts with the interest the more protectionist OECD countries 
have in freezing total imports of textiles and clothing from de-
veloping countries at a level that is compatible with their do-
mestic industries' interest in self-preservation. Consequently, 
severe export restrictions were imposed even on smaller exporting 
countries. Generous treatment under trade policies was, on the 
other hand, accorded to developing countries whose supply capaci-
ty would not represent a threat to the textile industries of the 
OECD countries in the foreseeable future. Thus imports of manu-
factures into the European Community from the ACP countries have 
been completely liberalized, which also benefits textiles and 
clothing. 

On the positive side, it can be said that, despite the world eco-
nomic crises of the 19708, the multilateral textile trade policy 
prevented a recurrence of the protectionist stampede of the 
1930s, and this in a very sensitive sector. Total exports of 
textiles and clothing by the developing countries rose in the se-
cond half of the 1970s, the absolute decline which protectionism 
might well have caused was averted, and it seems unlikely at pre-
sent that the industrialized countries will be able to turn the 
protectionism screw further during the forthcoming negotiations 
on a further extension of the Multifibre Arrangement. In fact, 
they may even have to make the developing countries certain con-
cessions this time because of the debt problem. 
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1.3 Technological Changes in the Textile and Clothing Industry 

Behind the protectionist shield the textile and clothing indus-
tries of the OECD countries have undergone fundamental structural 
change. The introduction of improved technologies has continual-
ly increased productivity in this sector since the beginning of 
the industrial revolution. This has led to constant shifts in 
the competitive positions of the various groups of countries. 
Since the 1960s the threat of the growing competitiveness of de-
veloping countries has encouraged the industrialized countries' 
textile industries to improve their productivity by introducing 
increasingly capital-intensive technologies. However, the ad-
vanced developing countries have kept pace with this trend with a 
slight time-lag, and there has not therefore been any major 
change in comparative advantages. In this race to introduce the 
latest technologies (modern ring-spinning processes with automa-
tic bobbin change, open-end spinning processes, high-speed looms) 
a major part has been played by the textile machine industries of 
the OECD countries. While interested in close contacts with do-
mestic textile industries when developing and testing new pro-
cesses, the textile machine sector must sell fully developed 
technologies worldwide if it is to achieve the economies of scale 
that will enable it to lower its costs and so become internation-
ally competitive and be equipped for the next lap of the techno-
logy race. In so doing, however, it also improves the prospects 
of its domestic customers' competitors. 

The increasing use of capital-intensive methods, particularly in 
the production of textiles - the manufacture of clothing still 
being labour-intensive by comparison - has substantially reduced 
the competitive advantage the developing countries derive from 
low wages. Other factors are now gaining in importance, and they 
will not all necessarily have an adverse effect on the competi-
tiveness of the developing countries. For example, where pro-
duction processes are very capital-intensive, machine operating 
time per year is becoming increasingly important since it deter-
mines how soon expensive machines can be amortized. Developing 
countries have an advantage in this respect since they often im-
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póse fewer restrictions on shift worX than industrialized 
countries, making far higher annual operating times possible. 
This does, however, presuppose that the high level of capacity 
utilization is not thwarted by other obstacles typical of de-
veloping countries (such as power cuts, shortages of spare parts, 
deficient maintenance and industrial unrest). 

The new conditions of competition in capital-intensive textile 
production are intensifying the process of differentiation in the 
Third World. On the one hand, the advanced developing countries 
are able to take full advantage of even the more capital-
intensive production methods and so remain competitors to be 
taken seriously by the industrialized countries. On the other, 
the less developed countries are falling further and further be-
hind in international competitiveness because particularly low 
wages now scarcely compensate for their inability to use modern 
equipment efficiently. This is clearly demonstrated by the poor 
competitiveness of African textile industries, few of which are 
even capable of exploiting the preferential trade position they 
enjoy in the European Community market. 

The productivity race in the textile and clothing industry has 
reached a new stage with the introduction of the new microelec-
tronic control and monitoring technologies. For the•first time 
the fully automatic integration of the various stages in the 
manufacture of textiles has now come possible. This reduces the 
handicap which the industrialized countries suffer in the utili-
zation of capacities because of the restrictions imposed by 
social provisions on shiftwork and work on public holidays. The 
new technologies also permit increasingly rapid adjustment to 
changing market conditions (fashion) without excessive losses of 
productivity. As a result, proximity to customers and the abili-
ty to react flexibly to their requirements is becoming a more im-
portant factor in competition than the price advantages derived 
from production in developing countries, which are in any case 
dwindling. One consequence of this technological trend is the 
gradual redeployment to the industrialized countries of manufac-
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turing capacities once transferred to developing countries for 
cost reasons. 

As long as the manufacture of clothing remains relatively labour-
intensive, the lower wage levels in the developing countries will 
continue to give them a slight competitive edge in this sector. 
The division of labour between North and South is revealed by the 
trade statistics, the developing countries converting fabrics ob-
tained from the industrialized countries into clothing, which 
they then re-export to the industrialized countries. The hope 
that their competitive edge in the manufacture of clothing would 
gradually enable them to take over the production of textiles as 
an upstream sector has been dashed by technical progress in the 
textile industries of the industrialized countries. Nor is it by 
any means certain that the developing countries can maintain 
their superior competitive position in the manufacture of cloth-
ing in the long term. They do not in any case have the edge 
where high-quality and fashion products are concerned, price be-
ing less important than quality, design, etc. Few developing 
countries have been able to hold their own in this area in the 
past. This explains what at first glance seems to be the para-
doxical situation revealed by the statistics of clothing exports 
being concentrated on a smaller number of developing countries 
than textile exports, when the lower level of capital-intensity 
in the manufacture of clothing ought really to make market pene-
tration easier. 

The present competitive position of a number of developing 
countries in the clothing sector could be further undermined in 
future if the use of microelectronic control and monitoring tech-
nologies permit large-scale automation and flexibility in this 
industry. Many of the technological requirements have already 
been satisfied, and the clothing industry of the Federal Repub-
lic, for example, has already begun the process of technological 
change aimed at largely automated production. In the clothing 
industry too, there is thus the prospect of manufacturing facili-
ties established in developing countries in the past being rede-
ployed to the industrialized countries. 
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The better conditions of competition the textile and clothing in-
dustries enjoy as a result of the new technologies may enable the 
OECD countries to make the developing countries various trade 
concessions in future (e.g. during the renegotiation of the 
Multifibre Arrangement). However, this would in no way be fol-
lowed by an automatic improvement in their market prospects, be-
cause the OECD countries' domestic industries would then be in a 
position to withstand the pressure of competition on their own. 
The developing countries will probably retain the mass market in 
relatively cheap standard textiles and certain clothing products, 
although their prices must be kept comparatively low if they are 
to retain market shares. 

2 The Shipbuilding Industry; The Present Situation and Future 
Prospects 

2.1 The World Shipbuilding Crisis 

For almost ten years the world shipbuilding industry^^ has been 
plagued by overcapacities and a persistent slump in demand. The 
crisis was preceded by an unparalleled boom, resulting in a 
doubling of output from 1968 to 1974 and, at its peak in late 
1973/early 1974, in an order book equivalent to 400% of annual 
production and 43% of world merchant tonnage. Every owner was 
keen to increase his share of the orders for increasingly large 
and efficient vessels (particularly tankers and bulk carriers, 
but also container ships) in order to keep pace with the rapid 
technical developments being introduced at this time and to safe-
guard his share of the growing volume of goods being transported 
by sea. For their part the shipyards wasted no time in installing 
the equipment needed to build ships of unprecedented size and to 
satisfy the conditions for rational series production. 

In 1974 the growth in world sea transport slackened, and in 1975 
the volume transported fell, by some 6% (in tonnes), for the 
first time since the Second World War. Shipbuilding demand, in-
flated by speculation, plummeted, and many orders were cancelled. 
However, most of the vessels that had previously been ordered 
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were delivered in subsequent years and produced overcapacities in 
the world merchant fleet, which still exist today. Although ship-
ping companies and shipyards would have suffered from overcapaci-
ties even if the international recession had not begun in 1975, 
competition became extremely fierce as a result of the decline 
and later no more than hesitant growth in the volume transported 
by sea. Once the many newbuildings ordered had been completed, 
world shipbuilding production dropped sharply from 1978 onwards 
and has since stagnated at about 50 to 60% of its niid-1970 level. 
Short-term upturns in demand, particularly for bulk carriers in 
1979/80 and 1983, have been unable to bring a lasting improvement 
to the situation. 

Expectations that, no later than 1985, demand for newbuildings to 
replace the many ships commissioned in the 1970s would rise 
considerably even if rates of growth in world trade were low have 
proved overoptimistic. Although the need for replacements is in-
creasing, the owners' shortage of liquidity and the continuing 
overcapacity of the merchant fleet have so far prevented orders 
from being placed on any major scale. Most experts therefore 
predict a gradual rise in the demand for newbuildings no earlier 
than the late 1980s. 

The Japanese shipyards have been able to defend the dominant 
world market position they attained in the early 1970s. With ac-
count taken of labour input per tonne produced, their share of 
world production has fluctuated around 40%. Although able to 
build any type of ship, they are particularly competitive in the 
series production of tankers and bulk carriers and have conse-
quently derived above-average benefit from the above mentioned 
two short-term increases in demand. Having been over 20% in the 
mid-1970s, the European Community's share of production is at 
present about 15% and could fall further. The share held by the 
other Western European countries has dropped from 15% to below 
10%. Sweden and Spain, the main producers in this group, having 
ranked second and fourth respectively in the world list of super-
tanker and bulk carrier builders after Japan and the Federal Re-
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public of Germany in the early and mid-1970s, have suffered par-
ticularly serious losses in the world market. The role played by 
US shipyards in world shipbuilding has long been insignificant. 
Because of their high costs, they are virtually confined to pro-
ducing for the protected domestic market. 

Of the other countries. South Korea in particular and, some dis-
tance behind, Brazil, Taiwan and Poland have achieved a remark-
able expansion of shipyard capacities. South Korea, in 1973 still 
a dwarf among the shipbuilding nations, now lies second behind 
Japan in terms of production and orders received and is deter-
mined to increase its 6 to 7% share of the world market. In 1983, 
after two poor years. South Korea's yards won orders valued at 
US$ 3,000m for 180 vessels totalling more than 4m GRT, 158 (3.8m 
GRT) with a contract value of US$ 2,800m for foreign owners. This 
success has been due to an aggressive policy of undercutting the 
prices quoted by Western European yards by 20 to 30%. Even the 
Japanese yards, which helped to develop the South Korean ship-
building industry and still have shares in it, are beginning to 
fear their new rivals, with whom they are trying to agree on ways 
to regulate competition. 

The South Korean yards owe their strong position to low wages, 
generously designed facilities, good quality and extensive sup-
port from a government that is determined to turn the shipbuild-
ing industry into a key sector even though occasional difficul-
ties are encountered and profitability is low or non-existent be-
cause of present price levels and the high initial investments. 
These factors have laid the foundations for further export suc-
cesses, although the rise in orders in 1983, largely due to the 
boom in the demand for bulk carriers, which are relatively easy 
to build, cannot be repeated every year. It remains to be seen 
how the South Korean yards tackle the problem of diversifying 
into the building and export of complex vessels. They have al-
ready had some initial success. But the setbacks in 1981 and 
1982 have also made it clear that this will be a long and diffi-
cult task. 
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Their employment and regional policies and security consider-
ations have led all the major shipbuilding nations to develop a 
wide range of instruments to protect and assist their shipyards. 
In Western Europe by far the most of the large yards are state-
owned, and even the Member States of the European Community, 
which do not levy duties on import of ships, have numerous mecha-
nisms designed to persuade owners to place their orders with 
domestic yards. These primarily consist of investment aids to 
owners, subject to certain conditions, and of production and 
restructuring subsidies granted to yards to enable them to match 
competitors' quotations, which are similarly subsidized to a 
greater or lesser extent. In total, the subsidies probably 
average about 20 to 30% or, in some cases, an even larger pro-
portion of the prices quoted. The commission of the European 
Communities is incapable of effectively monitoring and restrict-
ing the subsidy race. In view of the precarious position of many 
yards in the Community, it even proposed in the spring of 1984 
that yet higher subsidies should be approved until 1987, provided 
they were used for investment in restructuring and modernization. 

As a result, there is little trade in ships among the Community 
countries. Some 75% of vessels are built for national owners, the 
remainder mostly for countries without a major shipbuilding 
industry of their own. For their part. Community owners buy 
about 25% of their ships from yards in third countries, chiefly 
Japan and South Korea, whose incomparably cheap offers they are 
unwilling to forgo. In good years Japan and, recently. South 
Korea export 75% or more of their production, their low prices 
enabling them to find buyers even in countries with shipbuilding 
industries of their own. They themselves import only second hand 
vessels. The USA exports hardly any ships and imports a few from 
Japan and South Korea, although it must be remembered that many 
of the ships owned by US companies sail under cheap flags (Li-
beria, Panama, etc.) and are built all over the world, preferably 
in the Par East. 
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2.2 The Level of Development in Selected Countries of Latin 
America 

Shipbuilding and merchant shipping have reached an international-
ly significant level in few of the Latin American countries. in 
shipbuilding Brazil dominates with an annual capacity of about 
1.6m deadweight tons (dwt), followed at some considerable dis-
tance by Argentina with some 200,000 dwt and, again some way be-
hind, Mexico, Peru and Venezuela. Where merchant fleets are con-
cerned, the breakdown is similar, Brazil again heading the list 
with 5.81m GRT (1983), easily outstripping Argentina (2.47m), 
Mexico (1.48m), Venezuela (0.97m), Cuba (0.96m) and Peru 
(0.78m). 

If some initial activity at the beginning of the century is ig-
nored, Brazil's shipbuilding industry did not emerge until 
1958/59, when the government decided to expand the country's then 
tiny merchant fleet so that a growing share of imports and ex-
ports, which were and still are almost entirely sea-borne, might 
be carried by Brazilian vessels, thus saving foreign exchange on 
freight charges. Along with the promotion of industrial pro-
duction and, since about 1975, of shipyard exports, this remains 
the basic motive for the government's overall policy towards the 
maritime sector. Two major foreign yards, one Dutch and one 
Japanese, were involved in the development of the yards that 
still dominate today, Verolme and Ishibras, their aim being to 
participate in a highly protected and rapidly growing market. 
Other yards build ships under British and French licences, and 
foreign experts have repeatedly been brought in to advise on mo-
dernization. 

After successfully expanding its merchant fleet up to the mid-
1960s and the subsequent years of stagnation, Brazil made a fresh 
start in 1971, which, thanks to the integrated support given to 
yards and owners, took it into the foremost ranks of the world's 
shipbuilding countries by 1980. Deliveries by Brazilian yards 
rose from 136,000 GRT in 1971 to 729,000 GRT in 1980, while the 
merchant fleet increased in the same period from 420 vessels to-
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tailing 1.7m GRT to 607 vessels totalling 4.5in GRT, particular 
attention being paid to the expansion of the tanker and bulk 
carrier fleets. The subsidies were financed from a freight rate 
surcharge levied on all imports and exports. Despite the con-
siderable progress made, hovever, the Brazilian merchant fleet's 
share of the transport of goods to and from the country reached 
less than 20% in 1980, only half the 40% target set in accordance 
with the UNCTAD objectives. The cost of chartering foreign ves-
sels amounted to US$ 970m. 

Exports of ships on a major scale began in 1976, their value up 
to and including 1983 totalling US? 967m, equivalent to 39% of 
the yards' turnover in shipbuilding. However, without extensive 
subsidies in the form of direct grants and favourable financing 
conditions, many orders could not have been executed. One of the 
factors that restrict the yards' competitiveness is the attempt 
at comprehensive import substitution in upstream sectors, which 
frequently results in late deliveries, higher costs and poorer 
quality. After the second oil price rise in 1979 the prescribed 
domestic content ratio was increased from 70 to 85%, although 
suppliers were unable to step up production to the same extent. 
Furthermore, wages are far higher than those paid in South Korea, 
for example, while productivity is lower. Until the end of 1980 
the building programmes for national owners did nothing to en-
courage an improvement in shipyard productivity, since owners 
were compensated from public funds for any difference between the 
local and world market price and so agreed to any price the yards 
might quote. As the chartering of foreign vessels during the 
construction period was also subsidized, they had little reason 
to insist on short construction periods or the observence of de-
livery dates, and several years of delay and prices up to 30% 
above the world market level were not therefore uncommon. 

In August 1980 the government's promotional measures were thor-
oughly restructured with the aim of persuading the yards and 
owners to operate more efficiently. New credit funds were made 
available and were initially followed by numerous orders. In the 
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ensuing period, however, as the fight against inflation and the 
conditions imposed by the IMF resulted in the growing scarcity 
and cost of credit, Brazilian owners found it increasingly diffi-
cult to finance newbuildings. In addition, transport revenues 
dropped sharply since export freight rates formed part of the ex-
port promotion programme and were not increased and imports, 
which, unlike exports, are to a large extent transported by Bra-
zilian owners, were drastically reduced. Many vessels that have 
only just been completed cannot be used to capacity. 

Domestic demand for newbuildings dwindled and has been at a com-
plete standstill since the end of 1982. The shipyards, which had 
previously survived the world shipbuilding crisis reasonably well 
thanks to the national building programmes and some exports, have 
been working at an average of only 50% capacity since mid-1983. 
There have been mass dismissals, particularly in 1983, reducing 
the workforce from its peak of 42,000 in 1980 to 25,000 in early 
1984. 

As a result of a strenuous export effort orders totalling US$ 
525m have been received, the vessels to be delivered by 1987. As 
the export aids to the shipbuilding industry have stopped owing 
to the financial situation and pressure exerted by the IMF and as 
the Interest Equalization Scheme, which was designed to approxi-
mate export terms to those usual in the world market, proved in-
adequate because foreign owners lack confidence in the solvency 
of Brazil's central bank, new types of promotional measures have 
been introduced. For example, a Norwegian owner has ordered two 
oil-and-ore bulk carriers on condition that they are chartered to 
the state-owned Brazilian shipping line Docenave for ten years. 
The oil company Petrobras, similarly state-owned, is negotiating 
similar contracts with various oil suppliers, and a number of 
other orders have followed the same pattern, which, by including 
attractive, long-term charter agreements, offers foreign owners 
favourable and relatively safe opportunities for capital invest-
ment at a time of high overcapacities in the world merchant fleet 
and low freight rates and also keeps the Brazilian yards busy. 
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These export orders will enable the yards to work at only minimal 
basic capacity, and further dismissals will therefore be neces-
sary if there is any delay in the orders Brazilian owners are ex-
pected to place in the second half of 1984, and such orders will 
depend on a relaxation of the credit restrictions. 

In the medium and long term the size of the Brazilian merchant 
fleet will undoubtedly need to be further increased. In 1982 the 
cost of chartering foreign vessels was about US$ 600m. Once the 
present recession has been overcome, the demand for transport 
will again rise. However, the owners will then have to compete 
for carrying a growing share of export trade, for which a larger 
number of modern container and other general cargo vessels will 
be needed. Furthermore, to save oil, a growing proportion of the 
domestic transport of goods, over 80% of which now go by road, is 
to be transferred to coastal shipping in future and, as Brazil's 
coastline is extremely long, there will be great opportunities 
here for the construction of small efficient vessels (product 
tankers, roll-on/roll-off ships, etc.). 

If Brazil is to make the breakthrough in the world market and en-
gage in more than barter dealing, it must achieve a lasting im-
provement in the productivity of its shipyards and their suppli-
ers, relax the restrictions on the import of highly specialized 
parts and grant better financing terms. As its financial con-
straints will prevent Brazil from granting as generous subsidies 
as its competitors in the foreseeable future, the emphasis must 
be placed on increasing productivity, primarily by shortening 
construction times and observing delivery dates. The progress 
that needs to be made in the industrialization process in this 
respect is apparent from the fact that for every job in the ship-
building industry there are three to four in scattered supply 
firms, many of which sell only a very small proportion of their 
output to the shipyards, their number therefore being very high. 
The relaxation of import restrictions and the improvement of fi-
nancing conditions, meaning an improvement not only in terms but 
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also in the central bank's credibility as an organization that is 
capable of honouring its coimtiitments punctually, presuppose 
macroeconomic recovery together with an improvement of the 
balance of payments. 

Argentina's shipbuilding industry has made rapid strides since 
1976, the year in which the Secretariat for Maritime Interests, a 
central institution for assisting shipyards and owners, was set 
up to stimulate the expansion of the merchant fleet through the 
addition of new vessels built at domestic yards. A fund was es-
tablished to finance orders for newbuildings from levies of 2 to 
4% on export and import freight rates, and a national shipbuild-
ing programme provided for the construction of 120 vessels total-
ling 450,000 GRT. Although this programme began very sluggishly 
and ships continued to be imported from time to time, the yards 
were gradually able to increase their production in subsequent 
years and in 1982 produced a record 162,000 GRT. At the same 
time, they modernized and enlarged their facilities. 

After the abolition of the national shipbuilding fund in 1981 it 
became increasingly difficult to finance new orders. The funds 
available are limited, interest rates are high, and extensive 
collateral security is required. Orders received by the yards 
continued to dwindle until late 1982, when the government granted 
loans for the construction of thirteen vessels totalling 200,000 
GRT. The serious effort also made at this time to obtain export 
orders was quite successful, resulting in a Polish shipping com-
pany ordering eight bulk carriers and Sri Lanka three container 
vessels. As this is a stretched building programme which focuses 
on individual yards, the average utilization of yard capacities 
still fell to 50 to 60% in 1983, and two medium-sized yards had 
to close. 

Further prospects must be viewed with restrained optimism, since 
the new civilian government has announced its intention of 
reviving the national shipbuilding fund and the Argentinian mer-
chant fleet is relatively old, averaging 12.1 years (late 1982), 
and moreover carries only about 20% of Argentinian cargoes. Pri-
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vate owners, whose vessels account for 51% of total tonnage, are 
in greatest need of replacements, their ships being on average 
16.4 years old, while the average age of state-owned vessels is 
only 7.5 years. Export prospects will probably continue to be 
not particularly favourable. Although the yards have made great 
efforts to modernize and have undoubtedly improved their produc-
tivity, financing conditions, including a 10% export aid, are far 
less generous than those offered by many competitors, and the 
lack of Argentinian suppliers means that 30 to 40% of the materi-
als required by the yards, including shipbuilding steel, still 
has to be imported, while products available locally are pro-
tected. It is difficult to see how in these circumstances the 
Argentinian yards were able to win the above-mentioned major ex-
port orders from Poland and Sri Lanka. 

In the early 1980s Mexico had ambitious plans for the rapid ex-
pansion of its shipbuilding industry to enable domestic yards to 
supply as many as possible of the enormous number of vessels 
needed for the country's merchant fleet, which was to be in-
creased from 1.1m dwt in 1980 to 7.1m dwt in 1990, entailing the 
construction of 125 new ships. Over half these vessels were to 
be built jointly by four large shipbuilding centres. So far one 
yard, which was closed in 1978 because of its lack of profitabi-
lity and high debts, has been converted into a large, modern com-
pany, in which the Mexican government has a 65% share, the other 
35% being held by the largest Spanish shipbuilding group Astil-
leros Españoles, similarly state-owned. The yard, which offici-
ally began production in 1982, has a workforce of some 3,000 and 
is scheduled to build three large and several small tankers and a 
number of tugs by 1985. Although Mexico's financial and economic 
crisis has resulted in the other shipyard projects being shelved 
for the present, several small and medium-sized yards have been 
enlarged and modernized. 

Despite the present crisis and the curtailment of the plans to 
enlarge the merchant fleet and shipyards, considerable numbers of 
new sea-going and coastal vessels are still required. In 1980 
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Mexican ships carried only 12% d£ Mexico's total sea-borne 
freight. In early 1984 the state-owned oil company Pemex an-
nounced that it intended to order 45 coastal vessels over the 
next few years, the aim being both to enlarge the fleet and to 
i,mprove the utilization of capacities at the yards, whose diffi-
culties have recently been aggravated by the stagnation of demand 
and the restrictions on the import of materials and parts, 50% 
and more of which have to be obtained from abroad. Given a fa-
vourable macroeconomic trend, there is a good chance that the old 
shipyard projects will be reactivated, although their production 
costs would exceed the world market price level for some con-
siderable time. 

Peru has one shipyard, which has been building medium-sized ves-
sels (up to about 20,000 GRT) since 1971. Although greater ef-
forts have been made of late, no export orders have yet been re-
ceived, promising negotiations with a Colombian shipping company 
finally resulting in the order going to Poland. Venezuela's one 
yard builds fairly small vessels, although it did deliver one of 
19,600 GRT in 1981. A second yard of similar size, in which As-
tilleros Espa"noles has an interest, is due to begin operations in 
July 1984 after various teething troubles. The plan is that this 
new yard should build ships up to 20,000 GRT, carry out repairs 
and scrap old vessels. In all the other Latin American countries 
shipbuilding is of no more than local significance (fishing 
boats, etc.). 

2.3 The Potential for Regional Cooperation 

The prospects for an increase in intraregional trade in ships and 
accessories are limited. The most interesting aspect is undoub-
tedly the possibility of Brazil and Argentina supplying ships to 
the region's largest importers, Mexico and Venezuela. With few 
exceptions, however, there has not yet been any such trade, and 
exports to other Latin American countries have also been confined 
to isolated instances. This situation is essentially due to the 
fact that any country able to build ships itself will not import 
them and will buy those it cannot build at the most favourable 
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terms in the world market, i.e. preferably in Japan, Spain and, 
in the case of complex vessels, various European countries, often 
in conjunction with attractive financing arrangements. 

As neither Brazil nor Argentina, let alone the other Latin Ameri-
can countries, can compete with the cheapest suppliers in the 
world market, their opportunities are limited to exceptional 
cases, like the order Brazil received from Mexico in 1980 for six 
freighters costing US$ 120m. The Brazilian yards may be able to 
follow up this success by agreeing to the recent proposal from 
the association of shipyard suppliers that ships for Mexican 
shipping companies should be built with some Mexican materials 
and parts and then chartered to these companies on a long-term 
basis. 

Like an increase in intraregional exports, a systematic expansion 
of interregional trade will primarily depend on an improvement in 
the international competitiveness of the Brazilian and Argentini-
an yards. The same is even truer of the upstream sectors, the 
gap between local and world prices being even more pronounced and 
suppliers often being incapable even of adequately supplying 
their protected domestic markets. Brazil's offers of closer 
regional cooperation throughout the maritime sector are likely to 
be taken up only if Brazilian firms can supply products at world 
market prices and the other countries do not begin production in 
the various sectors concerned and erect barriers around their do-
mestic markets. 

Partners for cooperation in the expansion of shipyards and sup-
plying companies, in the form of either equity participation or 
licences, are usually sought among the world's leading suppliers, 
i.e. in Japan or Europe. Opportunities for such cooperation ex-
ist in Brazil and Argentina for suppliers of technologically so-
phisticated products and in Mexico also for less sophisticated 
products, although Mexico's domestic market is smaller. Mexico 
will undoubtedly be looking for competent partners if it reacti-
vates its ambitious plans to expand its shipbuilding industry. It 
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remains to be seen whether Brazilian firms will be considered for 
such cooperation, as the Brazilian association of shipyard sup-
pliers recently proposed for the construction of offshore equip-
ment . 



Part III 

Modification of the Industrialization 
and Development Model in Latin America 
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1 Insufficient Inherent Momentum of the Industrialization pro-

Latin America relied on the "modern sector of the economy" to 
produce high rates of growth. VThere the models of dual or unba-
lanced development were adopted, it was believed that the hetero-
geneity in and among the various sectors of the economy would 
stimulate growth. But the sectoral, regional and social imba-
lances, further aggravated by the concentration on high growth 
rates, soon proved to be a critical barrier to the inherent mo-
mentum of the industrialization process. 

Although industrialization requires a concentration of the popu-
lation and the emergence of centres of economic agglomeration, 
urbanization and economic concentration, accelerated by stag-
nation in the hinterland and proceeding almost unchecked in the 
absence of government counteraction, soon sparked off marginali-
zation tendencies and adversely affected the economy as a whole. 
Large sections of the population were excluded from the "modern 
sector" and played no part in industrialization as producers, 
consumers or savers. The high rate of population growth and re-
latively capital-intensive industrialization meant that the size 
of the marginalized population was hardly reduced even at times 
of extensive economic growth. As seldom more than quantitative 
improvements were made to the education system, the self-help ca-
pacity of the lower strata of society was also limited. Govern-
ment efforts to reduce the economic and social imbalances re-
mained insignificant. 

From the outset industrialization was determined by the attitudes 
of upper- and middle-class consumers. The extensive and growing 
concentration of incomes, reflecting the economic, social and po-
litical imbalances, resulted not in a high rate of saving but in 
the early imitation of patterns of consumption in the industri-
alized countries, especially the USA. It steered industrial de-
velopment towards consumer durables, including cars, sectors 
whose development depended on foreign direct investment, while 
for many years little importance was attached to labour-intensive 
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exportable consumer goods or even capital goods. This type of 
industrialization did not absorb enough of the quickly growing 
labour force and led to a rapid increase in foreign partici-
pation, which was frequently excluded from the deliberations on 
industrialization strategies. There was no dynamic accumulation 
of capital in the "modern sector". in fact, the expansion of ex-
ternal financing became increasingly important as a means of 
achieving a high rate of growth. 

To protect its industrialization process against the outside 
world, Latin America relied on its abundance and wide range of 
natural resources. This has now proved to be something of a dis-
advantage : 

- Unlike East Asian countries (Japan, South Korea), Latin America 
retained its pre-industrial economic and power structures. 
Foreign raining companies and segments of agriculture, which 
underwent thorough modernization only in the large countries, 
exported the goods that made it possible to import the products 
needed for industrialization. This in itself resulted in 
little effort being made to remove the structural obstacles to 
industrialization, particularly in the agricultural sector, and 
more and more compromises had to be made in economic policy. 
Signs of stagnation soon emerged, especially in the small and 
medium-sized countries, since the excessive emphasis placed on 
import substitution precluded industrialization based on re-
sources and specifically on agriculture, which would have en-
tailed export orientation. 

- Some of the proceeds from exports went to a stratum of society 
that was not exposed to any historical challenge but combined 
imported consumption patterns with limited production know-how 
and, at times of crisis, always sent its capital abroad. 
Others permitted substantial sums to be invested in the public 
sector of the economy, whose bureaucracy soon adopted the 
values and demand pattern of the weak private-sector bourgeoi-
sie. Exports of raw materials constantly enabled the "soft 
option" in economic policy to be taken but were seldom used to 
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improve the technological and social basis for industriali-
zation. 

- Even as early as the mid-1950s the dependence on exports, which 
tended to be adversely affected by the terms of trade, resulted 
in inadequate foreign currency reserves, although this gave 
rise to a general feeling of "export pessimism" rather than a 
change to the export of manufactures. Latin America was late 
to emulate the shift of emphasis in world trade towards manu-
factures during the period of rapid expansion in the world mar-
ket that lasted from 1955 until 1980. 

The need to substitute imports followed the decline in exports of 
raw materials during the world economic crisis. VThile import 
substitution was still a spontaneous process, it represented a 
defensive strategy. Even in its dirigistic phase it did not be-
come an agressive industrialization strategy: technological and 
entrepreneurial competence and capacity for innovation remained 
limited, as did the widening of the economic basis and the de-
velopment of linkages. In Latin America "industrialization" did 
not mean the "introduction of industrial production and distri-
bution methods into all sectors of the economy", only into the 
modern segments of industry and the export-oriented sectors of 
mining, agriculture and trade. 

Even this limited approach was for a long time accompanied by 
little in the way of efforts to achieve independent technological 
development. Industrialization did not develop sufficient momen-
tum of its own because import substitution was based on foreign 
technologies and - in dynamic sectors of industry - foreign di-
rect investment. It was not until the 1970s that the insti-
tutional conditions for the import and development of technology 
were improved in the large countries. But even now only Brazil 
has the ability to ensure the rapid incorporation of technology 
and, in certain sectors, independent technological development. 
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In many countries the opportunities for import substitution were 
exhausted as early as the 1960s, because not enough was done to 
reduce internal imbalances and so increase domestic demand. It 
was in any case found that only the large countries were capable 
of substituting some of the more complex imported products. Po-
litical dissatisfaction, particularly among the middle classes 
and urban industrial workers, with falling growth rates led to 
reformist and revolutionary unrest. Soon afterwards authori-
tarian conservative governments seized power, crushed the inter-
mediary organizations (political parties, trade unions, coopera-
tives) and added to the concentration of incomes by drastically 
reducing real wages. 

It was only in Brazil that the economic and political influence 
of the leading groups in the pre-industrial sector was now sup-
pressed and industry came under tremendous pressure to improve 
its competitiveness. Brazil's domestic market also proved suffi-
ciently large to give industrialization a further boost: through 
government investment in the basic and capital goods industries 
and investment by foreign groups in the development of fully 
integrated automotive complexes and industries producing consumer 
durables where there is considerable intraindustrial demand. 
Since the mid-1970s Brazil has also become an internationally 
significant exporter of manufactures. It owes its exceptional 
position in Latin America, however, to its size and potential and 
to massive commitments by multinational groups. Its social, sec-
toral and regional imbalances are certainly no less pronounced 
than in the other countries. 

Even the small and medium-sized countries were not prevented by 
their technological dependence from aiming until well into the 
1970s at the development of a fully fledged industrial apparatus 
with vertical and horizontal linkages or from overlooking the 
question of industrial specialization. However, industriali-
zation in the shape of "heavy industry" and forward integration 
is not an option that is open to these countries, if only because 
of their size. Nevertheless, many of their qovernments set out 
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to install a basic industry, which tied up considerable financial 
resources but, because of the inadequate expansion of industries 
manufacturing intermediate products and limited intraindustrial 
demand, did little to accelerate the industrialization process 
and, moreover, soon became obsolete owing to limited national 
technological capacity. 

Sectors of industry under foreign control (the automotive, chemi-
cal, pharmaceutical industries, etc.) experienced vigorous growth 
only until the mostly small domestic markets had been saturated. 
In many cases, assembly and filling plants were installed, but 
the subsequent transfers (profits, payments for technologies) be-
came a constant drain on the balance of payments. Private sec-
tors largely continued to produce simple consumer goods, demand 
for which rose sluggishly because of the stagnation of agricul-
ture, the extensive concentration of incomes and the lack of go-
vernment assistance. 

Growth in the agricultural and industrial sectors was predomi-
nantly due to a small number of large state-owned or foreign com-
panies, while small and medium-sized national companies were ne-
glected, their development even hampered by economic policy 
measures. However, industrialization confined to large companies 
meant that there was no alternative to the import of foreign 
technologies. This tendency was further aggravated by the emu-
lation in an increasing number of sectors (large-scale technolo-
gies, armaments industry) of the technological and industrial so-
lutions adopted by the industrialized countries. 

In Brazil population growth was considered an important factor in 
efforts to turn the country into a major power. Mexico too vir-
tually ignored the fact that a high rate of population growth is 
hardly conducive to stable and dynamic industrialization. Even 
at times of substantial economic growth it was only in the agglo-
meration centres that the alleviation of the employment problem 
was occasionally possible. Few social benefits were to be de-
rived from the then current type of industrialization, and it was 
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this above all else that restricted its general impact and 
strength. 

2 The 1970s; the Road to Crisis 

The problematical elements of Latin America's industrialization 
model which have been outlined above were joined in the 1970s by 
factors which initially could be attributed largely to the 
region's power structures and economic strategies but subsequent-
ly to world economic changes. The economies of the region "came 
off the rails" in some cases despite, in other cases because of a 
high rate of economic growth: 

- The oil price rises triggered off substitution programmes, 
mostly entailing large-scale projects that had a long gestation 
period and required extensive imports and foreign financing. 
Dams (liXe Itaipu) soon proved too large and ecologically 
questionable, nuclear programmes financially demanding and 
technologically unpredictable, schemes like Brazil's alcohol 
programme costly and anti-social. In some cases, significant 
substitution effects were achieved, but the programmes always 
added to the economic and social imbalances, replaced alterna-
tive schemes, designed perhaps to reduce energy consumption 
drastically, and increased foreign debts. 

- Imports and external financing also tended to increase because 
of the greater emphasis placed on the expansion of the basic 
and capital goods industries in the large and some of the medi-
um-sized countries. The oil-exporting countries (Mexico, Vene-
zuela) set out to develop their petrochemical and steel indus-
tries, but these projects made slow progress because the fi-
nancial and, in some cases, technological strain was too much 
for the companies concerned, mostly state-owned. Had they been 
completed as originally planned, they would also have necessi-
tated extensive exports, the world market situation not having 
been adequately considered at the design stage. At the same 
time, a number of countries succeeded in greatly expanding 
their capital goods industries: from 1978 to 1981 self-
sufficiency in these goods rose to 80% in Brazil, 70% in Mexico 
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and Argentina, 40 to 45% in Colombia and Peru, but only 10% in 
Chile. Large sums were also invested in the expansion of min-
ing companies, many of which had been nationalized in the 1960s 
and 1970s with the aim o£ increasing exports. 

- After the armed forces had seized power, Brazil and Argentina 
in particular began to develop large-scale military-industrial 
complexes for security reasons and in pursuit of their goal of 
becoming major powers (armaments and nuclear programmes, air-
craft construction, including aluminium industries). While 
Brazil made every effort to become internationally competitive 
in this sector and rapidly increased its exports of military 
equipment, Argentina's military-industrial complex remained in-
efficient. However, it was able to escape the monetarist ex-
periment, to obtain major subsidies for its basic industry, si-
milarly controlled by the military, to ensure that the national 
private sector was given preference over foreign direct invest-
ors and even to keep obsolete industrial companies alive (as in 
Zapla). Its efforts not only did little to increase exports 
but also tied up an enormous amount of capital and entailed ex-
tensive imports of armaments. "Military strength" led to the 
general neglect of other objectives, particularly the improve-
ment of efficiency through industrial specialization. 

- In the countries of the Cono Sur (Argentina, Chile, Uruguay), 
where the opportunities for import substitution were already 
coming to an end by the mid-1950s because of the time it had 
been in progress (a tendency which had political consequences 
because the population was relatively well organized), the mi-
litary governments adopted monetarist economic policies. Plac-
ing their trust in market forces, they had soon generally li-
beralized imports and capital markets. The adjustments which 
companies made to the world market by specializing within the 
agricultural and industrial sectors did not, however, receive 
adequate support, and during the second phase in particular 
(1978/81) they came under unrealistic pressure to adjust as a 
result of the "monetary approach to the balance of payments" of 
the modern monetarist school. These economic policies led to a 
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loss of social consensus on basic aspects of development, yet 
another sharp increase in economic and social imbalances, a 
drastic contraction of domestic markets, deindustrialization 
tendencies and a tremendous rise in speculative capital, fugi-
tive capital and foreign debts, 

Latin America's foreign debts have endogenous causes, which were 
bound to result in a crisis because of the changes in the world 
economy. The accumulated effects of a poor export performance 
over a long period were joined by other factors in the 1970s, as 
the three large countries tried to develop extensive energy, 
basic and capital goods complexes simultaneously, with Brazil and 
Argentina adding armaments and nuclear complexes to this list. 
In Mexico it was felt that oil exports would permit the simul-
taneous construction of four industrial ports, some accompanied 
by large centres of heavy industry, and of - similarly import-
intensive - integrated automotive complexes.^^ The substitution 
programmes of the 1970s speeded up the industrialization process 
considerably in some Latin American countries, but some were far 
too ambitious, some even unrealistic because of their dependence 
on extensive imports of capital and capital goods. 

In economic terms is is difficult to imagine how, despite the 
austerity programmes of the OECD countries and a low rate of sav-
ing in Latin America, the traditional obstacles to demand for 
consumer goods could be simultaneously removed, enabling large 
quantities of goods to be imported. The irresponsible allocation 
of loans by the international banking system is undoubtedly as 
unsatisfactory an explanation for Latin America's ability to 
adopt this course of action as is the reference to increased ex-
ports. If a number of excessive adustment measures in the energy 
sector are ignored, Latin America continued to pin its hopes on a 
high rate of growth at a time of international adjustment. 

3 Stabilization with or without Creativity 
Even if its liquidity problems are alleviated and its debts par-
tially cleared, which can scarcely be avoided although there are 
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no signs of it happening in the foreseeable future, the region 
faces a fairly long period of limited external financing. It 
will not be able to recover from its decline before the early 
1990s, Technocratic attempts at stabilization are at present re-
sulting in the contraction of domestic markets, while foreign 
trade problems are making it increasingly necessary for economic 
policies to focus on the growth of exports. The action which the 
governments can take to halt the "downward spiral", prevent the 
further obsolescence of the production apparatus and combat mass 
poverty is proving inadequate while this "stabilization without 
creativity" continues. As has been apparent in some countries of 
the region for many years, it leads to a growing need for stabi-
lization. 

The governments are at present hoping that the traditional pat-
tern of growth can be resumed and repeated. They base their 
actions on the familiar concepts of concentrating excessively on 
economic growth in the industrial sector, improving the climate 
for foreign direct investment and overcoming assumed shortages of 
capital by raising yet more funds abroad. But as stabilization 
is not accompanied by standard-setting economic and social re-
forms, they are encountering growing political resistance. One 
advantage of the depression may be that it will not be overcome 
unless political conditions change. 

At a time when linkages with the industrialized countries are on 
the wane, a satisfactory level of economic growth can only be 
achieved after certain elements of the industrialization and de-
velopment model have been modified. Owing to the coincidence of 
various factors (internal and external imbalances, foreign debts, 
the saturation of the industrialized countries' markets and the 
protectionism to which these countries resort to permit moderni-
zation, the third technological revolution) Latin America has 
reached a turning point. The long period of low growth should 
therefore be used for creative stabilization. 
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So far Latin America has pursued a policy of industrialization 
designed to close the gap with the industrialized countries by 
adopting their post-war patterns of growth and consumption. Dif-
ferent starting conditions and inadequate democratization, how-
ever, resulted in distortions in the development process, some of 
which also exist in the industrialized countries, although they 
have taken far more corrective measures to combat them. Indus-
trialization has been hampered by: centralization and bureaucra-
tization; giving priority to private interests even where it is 
essential for the public interest to be considered first; indus-
trialization geared to high-income groups, a specific example be-
ing an automotive industry dominated by foreign companies, re-
sulting in a very high motor vehicle population at an early stage 
of development; unemployment and underemployment which continued 
to grow because of inadequate government counteraction; and the 
rejection of environmental protection, of which Brazil and Mexico 
in particular were guilty in the 1970s. 

Many of these trends were, however, made worse by the fact that 
Latin America only partly imitated the industrialized countries' 
development process: it concentrated on capital investment with-
out first - as the industrialized countries had done - laying ap-
propriate institutional and human-capital foundations. While po-
litical and social change resulted in economic development in the 
industrialized countries, including the socialist bloc, the Latin 
American countries simply accepted the view that such development 
was the outcome of growth policy and investment. They were en-
couraged in this belief by the foreshortened "economist" view 
taken by advisers from the industrialized countries. The sector-
al, regional and social imbalances did not seem to be major ob-
stacles to industrialization when it began. Not enough was done 
to correct the distortions caused by economic growth, and the 
one-sided nature of the growth approach was further aggravated by 
the relatively high capital-intensity of industry. 
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Furthermore, the pattern of growth changes rapidly in the indus-
trialized countries. New methods are tried out in such areas as 
technology, energy, transport, employment, social security and 
ecology, new forms of production, of social living and of coping 
with nature are sought. Simply because it has hitherto imitated 
the industrialized countries' patterns of growth and consumption, 
the region should now try to emulate their new ideas and to in-
clude them in their own solutions wherever possible. But the ob-
ject cannot be to "catch up" with the industrialized countries: 
Latin America must try to avoid their mistakes, which are having 
increasingly serious repercussions, particularly for the environ-
ment, and to link elements of "catching up" and "closing the gap" 
with original solutions which, where possible, anticipate new de-
velopments in certain sectors and may even enable the region to 
"overtake" the industrialized countries in some areas. 

It is not a question of choosing between "linking and delinking", 
"integration and dissociation": the goal must be dynamism, the 
capacity for innovation and autonomy in the search for an inde-
pendent approach to social development. Learning processes must 
always take account of the experience others have gained, but 
they must also lead to strategies that are designed to solve 
national and regional problems. A knowledge of desirable and un-
desirable developments in the industrialized countries is es-
sential if the imitation of obsolete recipes is to be avoided and 
advantage is also to be taken of new patterns without undue de-
lay. The solutions will only ever be found in the region it-
self, 

4 Sew Models for Industrialization and Development 

If Latin America is to overcome the recession, become industrial-
ly dynamic again and adjust to the changes in world economic con-
ditions, a complex strategy will be required. What is needed is 
a skilful and flexible combination of such elements as the fol-
lowing, whose relative importance may well vary as time passes: 
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- the development of domestic markets to permit "inward growth" 
through the mass-produced consumer and capital goods indus-
tries; above all, this will require the early reduction of 
growth-inhibiting imbalances and the reinforcement of the tech-
nological foundations on which industrialization is based; 

- the continuation of import substitution, although the aim must 
now be to reduce imports selectively and to prevent a recur-
rence of the rise in domestic costs, widespread inefficiency, 
inadequate profitability and limited opportunities for private-
sector investment to which import substitution has led in the 
past; 

- clear-cut objectives for the industrial division of labour in 
the region, especially in the automotive and capital goods in-
dustries and increasingly in high-tech sectors; 

- an aggressive, but selective policy of forging links with the 
industrialized countries, the aim being not subsidized exports 
of manufactures, wherever they may be possible, but industrial 
linkages that enable the region to gain strategically relevant 
market positions and shares. 

Reorganization will mean strengthening such elements as the fol-
lowing : 

- The consumer goods industry should in future concentrate on 
mass-produced consvimer goods rather than complex durables. The 
aim should be not to widen the range of products but to in-
crease demand by standardizing products, limiting them to a few 
models and types and taking other measures to lower costs, many 
of which will also reduce energy consumption and be environ-
mentally more acceptable (e.g. restriction of the "throw-away 
principle"). The pharmaceutical industry cannot make the 
transition to low-cost mass production unless it concentrates 
on the range of products that are absolutely essential. 

- The capital goods industry should be given top priority. Fur-
ther concentration on the basic industry would in any case be 
extremely difficult to finance, give the region excessive capa-
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cities and represent erroneous specialization for many small 
and medium-countries even in the context of regionalization. 
While the neo-liberal experiments frequently led to a change to 
imports, both government purchases and private-sector demand 
should in future be increasingly geared to domestic sources of 
capital goods. The expansion of the capital goods industry 
should focus not on large-scale projects requiring extensive 
funds and imports but, wherever possible, on the intelligent 
use of modern technologies, which is likely where, for example, 
governments and companies agree on "technological-grading". 

- Economic policies should not seek to establish a small, struc-
turally dominant export sector: the aim should be a general 
improvement in the efficiency of industry, the level of techno-
logy it uses and the quality of workmanship and service so that 
more and more sectors become increasingly competitive. Speci-
alization, selectivity and flexibility are possible especially 
when they stem from a generally modern industrial apparatus. 
Aggressive export orientation thus requires efficiency in a 
constantly expanding domestic market. The regional market 
should also be used to prepare for and safeguard integration 
into the world market. 

- In view of the reduced availability of external financing and 
the third technical revolution the reorganization of industry 
presupposes above all else an active policy on technology with 
the emphasis on incorporation, adaptation, imitation and inno-
vation in selected sectors. It is also essential for techology 
to spread throughout society, which will mean a considerable 
effort on the part of the education system and the media to 
create the "technological culture" that is needed if there is 
to be a broad technological base and inward and outward speci-
alization and flexibility in industry. 

- The employment problem can be alleviated only if various fac-
tors coincide: a high rate of economic growth accompanied by 
dynamic inward expansion; more even distribution, particularly 
through structural reforms in the agricultural sector and the 
creation of intermediary organizations; the juxtaposition of 
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various technological levels, especially the combination of 
high- and low-level technologies in the industrial sector, as 
in China; and also the redistribution of the volume of work 
and the extension of the education and training process. In 
the longer term, it will be crucial for population growth to be 
drastically reduced and for the development of industry and 
agriculture to be more closely coordinated. 

Apart from the social costs involved, the price paid for indus-
trialization in ecological terms is extremely high even in the 
early stages, but the public and governments are not yet suffi-
ciently aware of the need to protect the environment. Despite 
the catastrophic conditions in some areas of concentration very 
little is spent on environmental protection. Road traffic is 
largely responsible for air pollution. Rail networks, which 
the Latin American countries could develop with little outside 
assistance, might help to reduce energy consumption and pol-
lution, through road-and-rail links, for example, or in combi-
nation with a network of bicycle tracks, of which there are 
very few at present. Apart from such energy-conserving, non-
polluting and low-cost transport systems, importance must be 
attached to the regionalization of the automotive industry to 
permit thorough modernization and to speed limits, like those 
imposed in almost all the industrialized countries. The aim in 
the industrial sector should be not only to extend the in-
spection and monitoring systems ("ex-post environmental pro-
tection") but also the examination of industries before they 
are developed to ensure their environmental compatibility. At 
least those of the industrialized countries' environmental and 
nature conservation policies that are not excessively expensive 
can be emulated in the short term. In many cases, if ecologi-
cal disasters are to be avoided, certain projects, such as the 
construction of large dams in jungle regions, will have to be 
dropped. 
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A broad consensus on "inward development" continued to exist as 
long as import-substituting industrialization remained a dynamic 
process. In the 1970s it became clear tiiat economic and politi-
cal strategies Whicii were implemented - deliberately in some 
cases - without a social consensus had little chance of succeed-
ing because they were not sufficiently "acceptable". The limited 
efficiency of the world economic integration model, high foreign 
debts and the recession have improved the conditions for a pro-
cess of seeking new ways of industrializing and developing. 
Latin America needs a model that is recognized as being economi-
cally and socially efficient - a "practical utopia" or "national 
projects" and a "regional project". A "new social consensus" can 
be achieved only if the growth model is turned into a strategy 
that produces fewer imbalances. 

In terms of the power structure too, the outlook in this respect 
has improved following the experiences and changes of the 1960s 
and 1970s. The groups responsible for industrialization have a 
better chance of asserting themselves against the agricultural 
and trade bourgeoisie and the military, whose power led to the 
militarization of relatively large segments of society in the 
past. Particularly after the neo-liberal experiments of the 
1970s a favourable climate for political alliances of "enlight-
ened" entrepreneurs and members of the middle and urban lower 
classes has emerged in many countries. Such alliances should aim 
less at the traditional populist elements than at components of 
industrially and technolgically strategic importance, a clear-cut 
"social pact" and an enlargement of the political base to include 
elements of "development from the bottom up" at local level. 
They can be fortified by broadly based people's parties which not 
only have "redemocratization" as their goal but also try to im-
prove the conditions for growth in their countries so that the 
recession may be overcome. 

The "political revival" in Latin America should be geared to such 
elements as the following: 
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- strengthening the country's economic autonomy and improving the 
efficiency of the public sector; 

- converting the armed forces into modern professional armies 
with the clearly defined task of defending the country and arm-
ing for purely defensive purposes, and depoliticizing, decon-
centrating and improving the efficiency of the military-
industrial complexes so that the burden they place on the eco-
nomy as a whole is reduced; 

- initiating more balanced development while encouraging inter-
mediary, especially self-help-oriented organizations at all 
levels; 

- limiting political and economic decision-making monopolies and 
deconcentrating what are frequently oligopolistic structures, 
which inhibit competition in the domestic market; 

- strengthening the regions and local communities and thus im-
proving the conditions for the early elimination of "absolute 
poverty". 

Military domination, unbalanced development and the neo-liberal 
lowering of barriers to the outside world should therefore give 
way to the development of a society that welcomes technology, in-
ventions and innovations. Reverting to elements of traditional 
cultures and to forms of nationalism of which many interpre-
tations are possible has not been enough to reorient the soci-
eties of the region. These elements should be supplemented by a 
new social attitude, regional orientation, so as to avoid the si-
tuation that emerged from nationalist thinking in Europe before 
the Second World War, and the technical orientation of society, 
with the industrially advanced countries perhaps becoming techno-
logy centres for the whole region. Such goals, with which the 
whole population can identify and a wide range of instruments of-
fering large sections of society incentives and bonuses is as-
sociated, are essential if the further surbordination of the 
state to private interests (of the military, the agricultural and 
trade bourgeoisie or leading groups in party politics) is to be 
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avoided and individual commitment is to contribute more to the 
well-being of society than it has in the past. 

Elements which are geared to the development of a democratically 
organized, socially committed, technologically dynamic, regional-
ly protected market economy, but one that is also internationally 
competitive in selected areas, may have a cumulative effect that 
will permit further industrialization and development largely 
without outside help. 





Part IV 

Selected Elements of 
Inward Reorientation 
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1 Development of Dornestic Markets through the Reduction of Imba-
lances 

Such dichotomies as "import-substituting vs. export-oriented in-
dustrialization" or "orientation towards the domestic marXet vs. 
integration into the world market" long constricted the economic 
policies of many Latin American countries. The international 
learning process tends towards the view that dynamic industriali-
zation is possible only if an independent industrial and techno-
logical core is created and constantly strengthened. The neo-
liberal policy of free market access was particularly prone to 
ignore this central problem of industrialization, along with the 
problems raised by political and social development. 

Strategies aimed at "export-oriented industrialization" will suc-
ceed only at times of world economic expansion and only in 
countries of above-average efficiency. But even such countries 
usually start from a broad domestic industrial base and achieve 
world market linkages through their strong industries. The in-
dustrialized countries also gear their development primarily to 
the needs of their domestic markets, they protect their weak 
agricultural and industrial structures - partly with adverse ef-
fects, partly to permit modernization behind protectionist barri-
ers - and more than half their exports go to other members of in-
tegrated regional blocs, like the European Community. Latin 
America's alternatives are: "development geared to domestic mar-
kets with or without industrial specialization in the regional 
and world markets." The development of neglected domestic mar-
kets must be the central feature of any strategy because only 
then will it be possible to create a national industrial core 
having a sufficiently strong effect on industrialization and de-
velopment . 

If a strategy that is principally designed to consolidate and ex-
pand the domestic market is to succeed, a wide range of reforms 
is needed. The manoeuvrability of societies in Latin America 
suddenly increases when non-industrial production methods in the 
"traditional sector" are phased out. Obstacles to industriali-
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zation and development are removed when the clearly disadvantage-
ous growth of population density and agglomeration is opposed by 
a strategy of reducing social, sectoral, regional and ecological 
imbalances. Stimulating regions and communities to act on their 
own responsibility and initiative and encouraging self-help orga-
nizations also helps to invigorate and expand the non-durable 
consumer and capital goods industries, to broaden the basis for 
industrialization and to make it independent. 

Agricultural Reforms 

Agricultural reforms are long overdue in almost all the countries 
of the region and essential if economic and social growth is to 
become more balanced, the rapidly growing urban population fed, 
industrialization speeded up and politically stable development 
achieved. This will entail: 

- selective measures to change tenancy and ownership structures 
and ecologically acceptable forms of re-allocating and consoli-
dating farms - wherever possible, without dissolving modern ex-
port-oriented holdings; 

- a radical change in the agrotechnological base in the tra-
ditional sectors of agriculture and the grouping of small far-
mers in cooperatives, whose task it will also be largely to ex-
clude the middleman from trade in mass-produced consumer goods 
(this being essential if prices are to be raised and the urban 
population is to be supplied at reasonable costs); 

- the selective strengthening of the input and output sectors of 
agriculture (metal-processing, chemicals, biogas and other de-
centralized energies, agricultural banks); in some cases, par-
ticularly where artificial fertilizers and insecticides are 
provided, agreements with industrially advanced neighbouring 
'countries will be necessary. 

In agriculture particularly, it is important to avoid the mis-
takes that have been made in the industrialized countries and es-
pecially the unfavourable financial and ecological effects their 
agricultural policies have had. An evaluation of the industri-
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alized countries' records and a knowledge of the new methods used 
in biologically oriented agriculture are therefore essential. 
The aim must be an agricultural sector in which the consumption 
of expensive energy, artificial fertilizers and pesticides, and 
thus the cost of government subsidies, is kept to a minimum. 

What is needed is a skilful combination of elements of structural 
and technological reform, which agricultural reforms have usually 
lacked in the past. Large holdings that do not begin to export 
after an agreed period should be expropriated on the grounds that 
they are not creating enough new jobs. Similarly, pressure and 
incentives should be used to persuade new agricultural holdings 
to modernize their technological base. This would make agricul-
tural reform possible without the lengthy transitional crises 
that have been common in the past. The object is not to give 
priority to the development of the agricultural sector but to 
speed up industrialization, which - in the small and medium-sized 
countries particularly - will not be possible until modern tech-
nology and production methods have been introduced in agricul-
ture. 

Decentralization 

Political, administrative and financial decentralization would 
also counteract urbanization, the neglect of the hinterland and 
"absolute poverty" and change the features of the industriali-
zation process. The object of tapping neglected regional and lo-
cal potential through decentralized development is not to initi-
ate a process of "autocentred regionalization" or "regionally 
centred development" but to counterbalance concentrations of po-
pulation and agglomeration (as Spain has recently done), where 
possible without obstructing the development of national indus-
trial cores or restricting their international competitiveness. 
Advantage must be taken of the many beginnings that have been 
made and initiatives taken to develop regional circuits. While 
special schemes, like the one introduced to assist the North-East 
of Brazil, are permissible, the emphasis should initially be 
placed on the removal of intrareqional economic and social imba-
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lances rather than financial compensation to offset the differ-
ences between rich and poor regions, as is usual in the industri-
alized countries. Priority should be given in this context to 
increasing financial authority at regional and local level and to 
developing small towns ("centros agro-urbanos") in the hinter-
land. 

Short-term Programmes 

Social imbalances can be reduced by developing or restoring 
intermediary organizations (political parties, trade unions, co-
operatives) and by progressively raising wage levels (which in 
many cases have fallen by up to 40%). A number of direct 
measures should also be taken to combat "absolute poverty". Most 
Latin American experts agree that the problem of poverty or 
pauperization is financially and organizationally soluble even at 
this time of recession if the countries concerned make enough ef-
fort and therefore remains unsolved for want of political at-
tention. It can be quickly alleviated if four short-term pro-
grammes are adopted, especially as elements of such programmes 
already exist in some countries: 

- Special programmes to reduce unemployment should first be esta-
blished at national level in view of the magnitude of the em-
ployment problem and, where possible, aimed at the implemen-
tation of decentralized development schemes ("1,000 small dams 
rather than one large dam", rural road construction, housing, 
social services, reafforestation programmes). infrastructural 
and production-oriented measures of this kind, which would not 
infrequently obviate the need for major projects heavily depen-
dent on external financing, ought to absorb more than 20% of 
the labour force in many countries and so substantially allevi-
ate the employment problem. They should be transformed into 
local programmes as soon as possible. 

- School meals programmes should be introduced at all primary 
schools as a matter of priority. All families without taxable 
incomes should have low-cost access to the health system. 
Little has so far been done in Latin America to develop de-
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centralized health systems which require relatively limited fi-
nancial, technical and chemical inputs and are above all geared 
to prevention. 

- National voluntary services are, as experience in Latin America 
itself has shown, crucially important for the implementation 
of urban and rural literacy campaigns, specific health pro-
grammes and even production-oriented schemes in the hinter-
land where appropriate institutions have yet to be developed 
or those that exist are inefficient. The programmes should 
run for a limited period, pursue specific objectives, with 
provision made for evaluation, and - a particularly important 
aspect - mobilize the self-help capacity of the population. 
In view of the rapid growth of the population, the extent to 
which such programmes can be combined with measures to en-
courage family planning should be considered. As a general 
rule, all programmes should be financed from domestic sources 
to increase the awareness of all concerned of the opportunities 
for national self-help and to persuade the population to iden-
tify more closely with the problems of the hinterland. If they 
are efficiently organized, they will not require extensive 
funding. For the particularly poor countries Latin American 
voluntary services - supported by the large countries - should 
be set up to conduct campaigns and implement programmes parti-
cularly in the hinterland. 

2 Organization at Municipal Level Geared to Self-help 

Experience in Latin America has shown that even countries which 
have made some progress in the industrialization process cannot 
imitate the national social security systems of the industri-
alized countries and must avoid the cost explosion that has oc-
curred in the OECD welfare states. Furthermore, the burden on 
the state must be eased as far as possible so that it can con-
centrate on the major tasks of guiding and controlling the indus-
trialization process. Developing countries will therefore differ 
from industrialized countries in the distinction they make be-
tween individual responsibility and social security, especially 



- 92 -

as it will also be extremely important to mould a population 
which has become individualized as a result of migratory pro-
cesses, which is held together, if at all, by an unstable family 
structure and in which distrust dominates, into small, uncompli-
cated, closely knit communities. The public interest can only 
become a generally binding value if society is organized "from 
the bottom up": on the one hand, in small groups, especially 
self-help groups to combat poverty, on the other, at local 
level. 

Wherever possible, the state should give indirect assistance to 
self-help designed to provide social security. It should stimu-
late, guide and monitor but provide subsidiary support for local 
self-reliance: the self-help activities and work of village com-
munities, housing or consumer cooperatives, groups which set 
themselves the task of improving the drainage system or instal-
ling a decentralized energy supply system, local organizatioris 
which build schools, hospitals and sports facilities. At pre-
sent, governments not infrequently leave it to development aid 
donors to assist such small groups. in future they should per-
form this of all functions themselves. 

Past experience indicates that the provision of materials and 
specific services and performance-linked awards should partially 
replace direct financing aids. The burden of what is often an 
inflated government bureaucracy could be further eased if, in re-
turn for appropriate funds, local communities also assumed re-
sponsibility for such tasks as school meals, special schemes for 
the employment of the unemployed and providing for those who suf-
fer from "absolute poverty". Savings banks granting government 
guarantees or subsidies for specific projects might help to meet 
the credit requirements of small firms and self-help organi-
zations for such purposes. An extensive increase in local powers 
would be commensurate with a situation in which much social 
legislation has been repealed (because of neo-liberalism, the re-
cession and stabilization) and economic and social weakness pre-
cludes an early improvement. A rapid reduction in population 
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growth is most likely to be achieved if the local authorities 
make the support they give to family or community self-help 
measures in villages and towns as dependent as possible on wil-
lingness to use contraceptive methods, as is being done with con-
siderable success in Thailand, for example. 

The development of self-help organizations, efficient local au-
thorities and a national or regional guidance, financing and mo-
nitoring system could bring an early and lasting improvement to 
social conditions in Latin America and at least moderate the wage 
increases which have frequently led to one-sided and inflation-
generating distribution. A ban on migration to the overcrowded 
cities might be avoided through the introduction of a system of 
awards to rural communities where emigration is low or immi-
gration high. 

3 Mastering Technology as a Social Problem 

Owing to the continued existence of the "traditional sector", in-
dustrialization remained confined to segments of the various sec-
tors of industry. The two essential questions raised by any pro-
cess of industrialization - regarding the incorporation and 
spread of technology - were long ignored. 

The incorporation of technology was achieved through foreign di-
rect investment and imports by the public and private sectors. 
The domestic technology base remained small, while subsequent im-
ports of technology, intermediate products or spare parts and 
transfers of profits and payments for technology grew. This 
tendency was further aggravated by concentration on large infra-
structural and industrial projects. Even where a large public 
sector existed, it was almost always as dependent on outside 
sources of technology as the country's private sector. Compari-
sons with East Asian countries reveal how unfavourably Latin 
America fared where technology was concerned. There was no poli-
cy on technology to lay down the criteria for dynamic industri-
alization. Efforts to ensure that the transfer of technology was 
achieved efficiently and at low cost, i.e. to reduce it progres-
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sively to high-technology products, to adapt technologies ob-
tained from external sources and to imitate such technologies 
were not stepped up until the 1970s. 

Perhaps the most important cause of "dependence in the incorpor-
ation of technology" was the limited spread of technology. The 
technological development of industry presupposes an appropriate 
mentality; an industrial revolution cannot take place without a 
revolution in the system of values. In Latin America, however, 
industrialization began in a society whose traditional system of 
values - despite numerous changes - still dominates. It will not 
be possible to persuade the population as a whole to accept in-
dustrialization until human capital is regarded as the most im-
portant factor in development: "... it is the experience of the 
older industrial lands that economic development is what edu-
cation allows" (J.K. Galbraith) 

The education and training system reflects the economic imba-
lances: the lower strata of society have the - doubtful -
pleasure of indulging in an extended period of education, in 
which they learn little or nothing about self-help and technolo-
gy. The number of skilled workers has remained small - except in 
Brazil - and they are often trained in special institutions 
(SENA, etc.). The traditional university disciplines have been 
joined by the social sciences and new branches of engineering. 
The universities produced large numbers of intellectuals who had 
little understanding of industrialization and - because of the 
social imbalances and obstacles to their own careers - set their 
sights on political change. The domestic and foreign private 
sector, on the other hand, preferred to recruit its highly quali-
fied employees from foreign or conservative private colleges. 
The scene was thus set for confrontation between revolutionaries 
and neo-liberals, especially when the attempts at reforms in the 
1960s proved too timid. 
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Dynamic industrialization is inconceivable without mastery of 
technology. Education and training in an industrializing society 
must seek to teach a wide range of technical skills at all 
levels. In any reform of curricula the aim should be to teach 
the ability to think systematically and independently rather than 
specialization at an early age. The emphasis should be on train-
ing in the sciences, including technology. To teach a social at-
titude that is designed to stabilize societies which have dis-
integrated as a result of migratory movements and to reduce 
social imbalances, project-oriented group work should be tried 
even at the early stages of education. Apart from being taught 
to think logically, systematically and rationally, children 
should receive a practical technical education and "problem-
solving training" (as in the USA and Japan) even in nurseries 
(with the aid of technical toys and "inventor clubs for child-
ren", as in Japan) and at school ("young people research", as in 
the Federal Republic of Germany). 

To arouse and encourage interest in technology, it would help if, 
as is done in the industrialized countries, schools were equipped 
with workshops and microcomputers, pupils' and students' in-
ventions were exhibited, prizes were awarded for the creation of 
effective teaching material for the sciences and technology, 
television programmes on microelectronics or genetic engineering 
were transmitted, the media published regular articles on techno-
logy, technical publications were singled out for promotion, se-
minars, including experimental workshops, were organized for 
adults (adult education centres), practical information services 
were provided for the public, work on inventions was encouraged 
and recognized, and licence exchanges, "idea markets" and museum 
exhibitions were held. The type of decentralized organizations 
that exist in some industrialized countries could ensure that the 
media paid greater attention to the sciences and technology. The 
aim must be to make research and technology a "public affair", to 
tap the potential for ideas and creativity throughout society and 
to improve the conditions for the technological development of 
industry by creating a climate that is conducive to invention and 
i n n o v a t i o n . 
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To this end, a consistent system of training and science manage-
ment should be installed in the universities, which at present 
contribute little to industrialization even in industrially ad-
vanced countries liXe Argentina. Limiting admission to many tra-
ditional disciplines while increasing the numbers who study sci-
ence and technology and awarding appropriate scholarships could 
bring about a significant change in the short terra. The main em-
phasis should be on the training of engineers and technicians, 
such courses being relatively short and inexpensive, which is not 
to say that a small number of highly talented young people could 
not receive special assistance. If technologies being used in 
the industrialized countries are to be taken over and imitated, 
it is not necessary, as Japan has shown, to produce a large num-
ber of "Ph.D.s". The first requirement is quantity and the incor-
poration of technology: quality and peak performances through 
basic scientific research come later. 

Independent industrialization requires an interrelationship be-
tween the education system and the production apparatus and, spe-
cifically, close cooperation between universities and companies. 
Like the industrialized countries, Latin America cannot forgo 
academic/industrial complexes since the universities occupy (or 
must come to occupy) a key position by providing the economy with 
fresh knowledge and research findings which can be put to practi-
cal use. In the past the universities in Latin America have 
often stood on the social sidelines principally because of their 
political activities, but in future they should perform service 
functions in training, teaching and research which are coordi-
nated with the public and private sectors and geared to the vary-
ing needs of countries and regions. Each university might, for 
example, concentrate on its own specific subject areas. Each 
science and technology department should cover a small area of 
long-term basic research, an area of applied research and an area 
of innovatory technology. Basic research should account for 
about 10%, applied research for about 30% and "development", i.e. 
the practical utilization of results, for 60%. The principal ob-
jectives should always be the application- and market-oriented 
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incorporation and imitation of known technologies and joint re-
search by academies and companies in selected areas of high tech-
nology , 

Every country in Latin America must develop an academic/industri-
al complex to reduce the time-lag between the incorporation and 
commercialization of technologies as far as possible. For the 
private sector it is crucial for the lead-time (the time it takes 
to convert research findings into marketable products and pro-
cesses) to be shortened. Latin America's universities have 
little experience in this key area of research related to indus-
trialization, in which the time elapsing between the incorpor-
ation of a technology and the manufacture of the actual product 
is decisive. Processes for putting research findings to practi-
cal use must be established, research groups and companies must 
have joint discussions, and then production must begin - in some 
cases, after the resistance of small and medium-sized firms to 
innovation has been overcome. The early application of research 
findings, which will at first extend to the incorporation of ex-
isting technologies, reduces the cost of the government's policy 
on technology. The mobility of professionals and technicians be-
tween universities and companies can be improved if, for example, 
industry enables engineers to spend up to three years at univer-
sities and then bring back their new skills and technological 
know-how to industry. The traditional isolation of specialized 
fields can also be overcome by having a number of scientific di-
sciplines cooperate among themselves and with the national pri-
vate sector. 

As regards the high-technology fields, and electronics in parti-
cular, it is essential not only to assist existing companies but 
also to establish new ones. Countries engaged in the industri-
alization process can master the crucial "art" of incorporating 
new technologies and exploiting them without delay by encouraging 
universities, non-university public and private research insti-
tutions and state-owned and private companies to sign contracts. 
The instruments that might be used include technology parks (as 
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in the USA, the Federal Republic of Germany and Taiwan), techno-
logy centres and transfer agencies, information centres for SME 
and even jointly sponsored and financed research projects. Go-
vernment science and technology management for research and inno-
vation should make the financing of universities dependent on 
divulging their findings to the country's private and public 
sectors. Once initial successes have been achieved, it appears 
that the resistance to cooperation between universities and the 
private sector is quickly overcome. 

In their management of research, development and training govern-
ments should seek to reduce the imbalances between public and 
private universities, to reform the public universities, rather 
than resorting to non-university institutions, as has frequently 
happened in the past, to encourage the mutual stimulation of uni-
versities and industry, for the benefit of the agricultural sec-
tor, for example, and to promote the translation of ideas and po-
tential technical innovations into entrepreneurial initiative and 
economic activities. Government research institutions should be 
closely involved in cooperative research. At the same time, as-
sistance should be provided for the establishment of companies in 
the form of venture financing (venture finance associations of 
banks and insurance companies) and venture capital funds (as in 
the USA) and through the gradual creation of venture capital mar-
kets . Venture capital companies which grant loans to small new 
firms are as important as specialized fund management where the 
provision of equity capital, advice and assistance, the recruit-
ment of personnel, the forging of business links and additional 
financing are concerned. 

While the spread of technology is designed to improve general 
competence in the technologies, the sole aim of extending the 
scientific and technical infrastructure is agricultural and in-
dustrial specialization. The scientific and technological infra-
structure the countries engaged in the industrialization process 
are able to develop will not differ fundamentally from the indus-
trialized countries'. It merely needs to be linked more closely 
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to the production apparatus. This is true of data banks in which 
know-how is stored; catalogues that appear periodically; guides 
to the use of technolgical innovations, which are particularly 
important for SME; specialized information systems (possibly 
Latin American information services) to permit decentralized ac-
cess to decentralized know-how; associations for the promotion 
of research, e.g. joint research projects or technology parks; 
placing the emphasis on scientific and technological know-how in 
libraries, etc. In addition: patent offices which store patents 
on microfilm and magnetic tape and publish specialized literature 
and technical information systems; the establishment of patent 
institutes in universities, perhaps even a patent university (as 
in Japan) to ensure the better exploitation of patents and their 
purchase at more favourable rates. 

Major tasks for industrial associations and organizations should 
be the acquisition and evaluation of information for their member 
companies and the detection of movements in research, questions 
raised and suggestions made in other countries. The possibility 
of establishing research and marketing centres or even infor-
mation systems to systematize possible inputs from domestic in-
dustries and to disseminate technical know-how to SME should be 
considered. A national society for applied research could join 
with the government and such associations in ensuring that re-
search and training resources were used to benefit agricultural 
and industrial specialization. 

Only if technology spreads will the restructuring process have 
the effect of permanently reducing the economic and social imba-
lances: the technical level and technological skills of the po-
pulation as a whole will be improved, and the interest of each 
citizen and the place he occupies in the social hierarchy will be 
changed, leading him into careers and occupations that are con-
cerned with technological change. if society can be taught to 
attach great value to a training in the sciences, the individu-
al's capacity to learn, his ability to work in a team and his 
creativity, the continuity and stability of economic, social and 
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even political structures will tend to improve and a link with 
modern social models will be forged. Only if technology spreads 
throughout society can the way to a "highly developed information 
society" be paved without a repetition of the industrialization 
process of today's industrialized countries, 

4 Large, Small and Medium-sized Companies in the Industriali-
zation Process 

For many countries of Latin America features of the growth model 
result in a fundamental departure from the industrialization pro-
cesses that are typical of the OECD countries: their industrial 
bourgeoisie is economically and politically far less significant. 
It has been unable to assert itself for any length of time 
against the traditional agricultural, trade and, more often than 
not, military bourgeoisie. Leaving aside new immigrants, many 
industrial entrepreneurs have emerged from the traditional bour-
geoisie. 

For a long time the industrial bourgeoisie sought the political 
support of the organized forces of the middle and lower classes, 
and this resulted in populist policies and "early distribution 
measures" in their favour (but hardly ever to the benefit of the 
urban lower classes, no more than "marginally" involved in the 
production process, or of the agricultural lower classes). The 
weakness of this bourgeoisie is particularly apparent from its 
concentration on import substitution and, at the beginning of the 
"dirigistic phase" of this process, its failure to seize opportu-
nities to play a dynamic role: the state took on major tasks in 
the develojanent of the infrastructure, in the energy sector and 
mining and in the basic and capital goods industries, while dyna-
mic sectors of industry were frequently left to foreign direct 
investors. When no more imports could be substituted and politi-
cal unrest increased, the industrial bourgeoisie joined the tra-
ditional political forces. Industry's contribution to growth, 
employment and exports then declined since it was exposed to an 
unrealistic pressure to adjust, especially where neo-liberal con-
cepts were adopted. 



- 101 -

In Latin America the élite tends to be composed of members of the 
traditional bourgeoisie and the military, government bureaucrats 
and technocrats and representatives of the middle classes rather 
than the industrial bourgeoisie. The propelling force of indus-
trialization in the traditional industrialized countries, the 
private companies, which take most of the decisions on production 
and investment, remains undeveloped. Even in Brazil the indus-
trial bourgeoisie takes third place behind government and foreign 
capital in many key sectors. In this situation it is not uncom-
mon for too little attention to be paid to the functions which 
the private sector should perform in industrialization, the de-
velopment of technology and the export of manufactures. This is 
particularly true of 

- the development of internationally efficient large national 
companies, which may come to resemble multinational groups, 

- the emergence of technologically up-to-date small and medium-
sized enterprises, which play an important role in the OECD 
countries as subcontractors and in the innovation process, 

- the restructuring of labour-intensive SHE in traditional sec-
tors of industry which have entrepreneurial and employment po-
tential that has remained largely untapped and have been slow 
to perform their tasks in production, distribution and the pro-
vision of services. 

Large National Companies 

A small group of large national enterprises having such features 
as the following is vital to any industrialization process: a 
trained and flexible management and a skilled workforce; a di-
versified, dynamic range of products that creates and sustains 
comparative advantages; a modern technological base (R&D depart-
ments); a level of productivity that is becoming increasingly 
competitive at international level; and sufficient a knowledge 
of international markets for investment to be geared to products 
of relevance to the world market and sold even at countertrade 
terms. In the traditional industrialized countries the most im-
portant of these companies are to be found in the private sector. 
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In Latin America many are government-owned or foreign. Foreign 
companies account for a large proportion of the manufactures ex-
ported. Most of the small countries have no more than a few ef-
ficient large companies. 

What Latin America particularly lacks is that type of conglomer-
ate with complex and closely linked trade, banking and industrial 
functions which in Japan and South Korea (where banks are not in-
volved) has long proved to be a successful means of achieving in-
dustrially based integration into the world market, although it 
is now, of course, occasionally regarded as inflexible because of 
the size companies have reached. All-round trading companies 
with their own banks and industrial and mining enterprises have 
various advantages: they form institutional investors and are 
geared to the incorporation of modern technology while specializ-
ing in specific sectors of industry and to cooperation with a 
large number of small and medium-sized subcontractors. They have 
a wealth of experience and a knowledge of international markets 
which enable them to adopt an aggressive position in the world 
market, even by resorting to barter, compensation and similar 
transactions. They dominate - with more or less competition - in 
the domestic market (in which foreign direct investors are insig-
nificant or strictly controlled and must concentrate on exports), 
but frequently cooperate in the shaping of their international 
relations. 

If such complex companies are to succeed, stable macropolicies 
that permit a long-term view of investment to be taken must be 
pursued, governments must control and monitor activities and the 
climate for industrialization must be constantly improved. Al-
though governments enjoy relative autonomy when adopting their 
economic policies, they cooperate closely with the private sec-
tor. They show companies how they might specialize and what they 
might export (information, recommendations), protect them by 
shielding the domestic market, even adopting infant-industry 
schemes when necessary, but also pressurize them into technologi-
cal up-grading and improving their international competitiveness 
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and encourage them by assisting with transfers of technology to 
the leading industries and by granting export subsidies. 

In Latin America, on the other hand, the state itself has per-
formed numerous entrepreneurial functions in the industriali-
zation process. In many countries a large public sector has 
emerged in key areas of the economy which are not dominated by 
foreign groups (the basic, capital goods and armaments indus-
tries). In selected areas (e.g. the "tripolar companies" of Bra-
zil) this public sector has cooperated with foreign and domestic 
private capital. However, its contribution to industrialization 
has been inadequate in three respects: firstly, it has not be-
come the crucial driving force of technological innovation and 
international competitiveness and has thus failed to protect the 
economic model in foreign trade; secondly, greater importance has 
not infrequently been attached to security interests than to in-
dustrial strategy; thirdly, its control and monitoring capacity 
is in many instances unsatisfactory. 

It is proposed that the public sector should be concentrated on a 
few areas of relevance to industrial strategy and thus substanti-
ally reduced in size, while a small group of carefully selected 
national companies (about 50 in the three large countries, no 
more than 20 in the others) should be strengthened. With the 
backing of protective and promotional policies, these companies 
should pass through the technological learning process and evolve 
into internationally competitive large companies. The tradition-
al distinction between companies (and strategies) oriented to-
wards the domestic market and those oriented towards exports 
should be abandoned: technologically modern companies need the 
relative security of the domestic market to develop and diversify 
and the export market to put their efficiency to the test. This 
approach does not exclude the possibility of dissolving the arti-
ficial and speculative "conglomerados" or "grupos" which were 
able to emerge during the neo-liberal experiments (especially in 
Chile) simply because government controls and monitoring had been 
severely curtailed. 
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It should be easy to "pick the winners" among these companies 
since they already occupy a strong position in both the domestic 
and the export markets. They should be linked by promotional or 
company contracts which - with appropriate assistance from the 
government - force them to modernize by up-grading their techno-
logies. The system of protective measures and incentives that is 
negotiated should enable them to obtain funds for their import 
requirements if their exports grow. At present, rising profits 
and thus growing investment are often possible only through 
countertrade in the regional market. The promotional system ne-
gotiated with the companies should be evaluated at frequent 
intervals and further assistance made conditional on suitable re-
sults being achieved. The companies themselves must, of course, 
be left to make the fine adjustments. 

By concentrating on efficient companies in this way, Latin Ameri-
can countries might pursue a strategic goal, despite the shortage 
of financial resources, while easing the burden at sectoral level 
(industrial and export policies, etc.). Non-specific promotional 
measures at this level have not infrequently been costly and in-
effective in the past. In 1974/75, for example, the large number 
of relatively small companies in Uruguay were granted generous 
concessions, some of which were unnecessary, some acted as in-
correct pointers for investment and some resulted in no more than 
occasional exports. 

Technologically Modern Small and Medium-sized Enterprises 

In OECD countries SME play an important role not only because of 
the wide range of consumer goods and services they offer but also 
because of the part they play in the production process as sub-
contractors and in technological progress. A broad stratum of 
efficient SME that are also capable of competing with large com-
panies are just as important for the market and competition as 
they are for social and political development. Their contri-
bution to employment must be rated particularly high. In Latin 
America various factors have so far prevented SME from playing an 
important part in the production, distribution and maintenance of 
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manufactures: economic and incomes policies have often discrimi-
nated against them; their instability has resulted in the large 
companies taking over the supply function usually performed by 
SME (a trend that has been particularly evident in Argentina); 
governments have preferred large companies and projects and 
foreign technology (industrialization "from the top and out-
side"); and the capital goods industry, in which the subcon-
tractor function of SME plays an important part, did not develop 
for a long time. In some countries (other than those which pur-
sued neo-liberal policies) SME were given more support in the 
1970s, but they were rarely able to develop their full potential 
and become really competitive. 

Particularly when programmes for the expansion of the capital 
goods industry are implemented, special attention should be paid 
to the development of technologically up-to-date SME capable of 
acting as subcontractors, creating new jobs and eventually becom-
ing very innovative. So far such enterprises have emerged mainly 
where a concentration of foreign investment has attracted foreign 
SME (integrated automotive complexes in Brazil). In Japan or ths 
Federal Republic, on the other hand, non-traditional SME are also 
to be found particularly in heavy industry and the chemical sec-
tor. Their production methods are based on domestic technolo-
gies. In Latin America too, SME would need to import far fewer 
goods and technologies than the large companies for production 
purposes and to make technological advances and, in the course of 
industrialization, their potential for innovation, imitation and 
adaptation might increase national independence. They would also 
come to occupy an important position since mass production by 
large-scale industry is unable to satisfy all the demand in es-
sential sectors. 

In the Federal Republic of Germany supplies by craft firms and 
SME sometimes account for as much as two thirds or more of the 
total value of products manufactured by large industrial compa-
nies. Subcontracting by larger companies also plays an important 
part. In addition, modern SME are constantly taking over from 
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large companies: the danger with high technologies is that esta-
blished positions will be defended with known technologies be-
cause established large companies introduce sweeping innovations 
less frequently than SME. SME are quite capable of technological 
breakthroughs to challenge competitors whose research activities 
and spending are far more extensive and who tend to be "constant 
leaders in technology and the market". As the "aggressors" they 
are at an advantage where large companies do not pursue a strate-
gy of continuous innovation since R&D productivity usually rises 
very rapidly when such technological breakthroughs occur ("lead-
ers lose"). 

In the OECD countries, and especially Japan, modern SME are sys-
tematically encouraged to come closer to the "technological 
front". Two factors play a part in this: firstly, a policy of 
enabling SME to introduce technological and institutional inno-
vations in the capital goods and intermediate product sectors; 
secondly, the financing of "programmes for minor and middle-level 
innovations" and thus assistance for new SME provided by univer-
sities, for example. In Latin America the elimination of poli-
cies and measures that discriminate against SME (access to mar-
kets, loans, inputs, information, foreign exchange, technical 
services and training programmes for workers, managers and 
owners, and public orders) will initially be even more important 
than such assistance. On the other hand, SME are so heterogene-
ous that such special measures as the establishment of a central 
SME institute, protection against domestic competition or special 
interest rates will not be needed. 

Traditional Small and Medivim-sized Enterprises 

Most SME in Latin America are to be found in relatively labour-
intensive industries (textiles/clothing, leather/footwear, non-
metal mineral products, wood-processing/furniture, etc.). The 
extensive concentration of incomes, and thus the relatively limi-
ted demand for simple consumer goods, and the recession have a 
particularly adverse effect on these enterprises. In the tra-
ditional sectors of industry SME capable of modernizing, specia-
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lizing and exporting should be singled out for assistance under 
sectoral restructuring programmes. Such programmes should be ac-
companied by an improvement in entrepreneurs' and managers' pro-
duction and export know-how and in company structures and by 
measures to improve the organization of export relations: 

- The system of values, education and the media are to blame for 
the continuing rarity in Latin America of the type of entrepre-
neur who is not only well educated but also has extensive "pro-
duction know-how". While such entrepreneurs are common in 
Japan and the Federal Republic of Germany, their place in Latin 
America is taken by traders who gear their activities to quick 
profits, becoming producers where favourable economic policies 
are pursued and cyclical trends permit or importers when open-
market policies are adopted, as happened during the neo-liberal 
period, when components and other materials available in the 
domestic market were frequently imported. Stable macropolicies 
and training and selection processes (as part of specific pro-
motional measures) are essential to the modernization of SME. 

- Traditional SME, which chiefly service the domestic market, are 
best able to perform their functions in production and distri-
bution (including customer service and assembly, repairs and 
maintenance, services and catering, banking, insurance, credit 
guarantee associations and transport) where they are organized 
along pluralist lines, i.e. private enterprises, cooperatives, 
self-help organizations and other forms of ownership. New, 
alternative forms of enterprise which contribute to self-
determination and worker participation may have a chance to de-
velop if the legislation on cooperatives is reformed. The 
sharp increase in SME due to the long period of import-
substituting industrialization, neo-liberal policies and the 
recession indicates that there is considerable employment po-
tential at this level, the line between SME and cottage indus-
tries being fluid. Government assistance must seek to ensure 
that these SME remain dynamic by encouraging cooperation and 
mergers, supporting cooperatives while excluding the middlemen 
(arts and crafts, marketing of agricultural products), stimu-
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lating the transition to modern technologies and exercising 
strict quality controls. 

As a general rule, the present distinction made among the vari-
ous sectors of the economy should give way to the promotion of 
efficient enterprises. This should also apply to SME in rural 
areas, little having been done in the past to exploit their po-
tential contribution to rural industrialization. In fact, cam-
pesinos and rural-based enterprises have been ousted by multi-
national and national groups and, in many instances, by state-
owned companies as well. Government assistance has been con-
centrated on the modern, export-oriented agricultural sector, 
large agricultural holdings, for example, often being the main 
recipients of export subsidies. The social problems in the ne-
glected "traditional agricultural sector" has been one of the 
main causes of migration to urban areas ("expulsion effect"). 
Only if the emphasis is switched to the introduction of modern 
technologies into the stagnating sectors of agriculture can 
they make the gradual transition from subsistence crops to com-
merical or export crops. To enable agricultural production to 
be increased, the SME in the input and output sectors of agri-
culture should also be assisted. 

Nothing less than medium-sized companies can achieve lasting 
integration into the world market. However, industrial trading 
companies able to take over the export of the SME's products 
and overcome problems SME encounter, such as being too small to 
accept foreign orders or having to adjust to different markets 
(USA, Western Europe, developing countries), would be more ef-
ficient. They would organize the manufacture of specific goods 
for foreign buyers and the labour-intensive establishement of 
foreign industrial companies to import raw materials and semi-
manufactures and take on the countertrade. They would handle 
all complex transactions through an international network and 
cooperate with banks in the financing of projects and trade. A 
marketing-oriented approach of this kind would ease the burden 
on governments' industrial and export policies. Trading compa-
nies are far more flexible than government clearing agencies at 
bilateral level. 
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- SME in the smaller countries in particular will have no chance 
of exporting unless they market a clever combination of machine 
and manual work (e.g. embroidered shirts) to compete with mass-
produced consumer goods from Asian countries. This combination 
of relatively cheap, but good quality and manual work, a possi-
bility which arises especially where skilled workers are avail-
able, will provide marketing opportunities even if further 
automation is introduced.^^ In addition, there is still a 
market for the decentralized manufacture of products to meet 
individual requirements, products based on domestic resources 
(e.g. sheepskin jackets from Uruguay bearing the national 
trademark), processed agricultural products, fishery products, 
imaginative novelties and handicraft products. Advantage must 
be taken of favourable natural resources, quality, individuali-
ty and fashion and not only of low wages, as in export free 
zones. Given suitable export promotional measures, like those 
already introduced in Brazil, a group of SME selling a very 
wide range of products in relatively small quantities, especi-
ally in other developing countries ("street vendors of the 
Third World"), will gradually emerge. 

- Government measures in support of SME will have a selective and 
discriminatory effect, i.e. seek to raise the level of techno-
logy and improve the competitiveness of potentially efficient 
enterprises• General sectoral promotion is often too much for 
countries which do not have a technology base of their own and 
are short of financial resources, as Latin America has shown. 
It is not uncommon for the main beneficiaries of such assist-
ance to be companies that in no way deserve it. Government as-
sistance designed to raise the level of technology and improve 
competitiveness should therefore be selective and discrimina-
tory by focusing on potentially efficient SME. Promotional 
contracts should permit the "negotiated development of enter-
prises" by the "trial-and-error" method. The export orien-
tation of SME can be improved with the aid of market analyses, 
appropriate activities by embassies and chambers of trade, con-
sultancy services that cover their costs and the granting of 
awards to successful firms. 
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If a concerted effort is made to modernize SME, they can make a 
major contribution to decongesting fhe economic structure, de-
centralizing the economy, alleviating employment problems and 
distributing wealth and to technical progress and the protection 
of the environment. Many countries of Latin America have con-
siderable entrepreneurial potential for rapidly developing the 
tasks which SME can perform for the economy. 

5 Internal and External Financing 

The future course taken by Latin America's debt crisis will have 
a decisive influence on the conditions governing the financing of 
development. The following scenario of the medium- and long-term 
outlook seems fairly realistic: for two to five years the sub-
continent will be characterized by processes of economic stag-
nation, if not depression, the outcome of the combination of de-
flationary adjustment policies and an unfavourable international 
economic environment. In the long term, the growing pressure of 
problems in developing and industrialized countries will leave no 
alternative to a "negotiated (partial) debt cancellation" or "ne-
gotiated debt repudiation" if growth and integration, especially 
of the advanced developing countries, into the world economy are 
considered important. Growth and an improvement in export oppor-
tunities are essential if there are again to be strategic options 
for the internal and external financing of development. 

5.1 Internal and External Financing in Latin America at a Time 
of Economic Depression 

The typical design of IMF adjustment programmes for Latin America 
includes numerous elements which - in the present circumstances 
at least - are bound to reduce the scope for internal financing 
further and in the foreseeable future to prevent stand-by agree-
ments from having their once highly acclaimed catalytic effect on 
the inflow of further external resources, principally from pri-
vate sources. 

- The macroeconomic rate of (private) saving is falling owing to 
the adverse effects on distribution, a consequence of re-
ductions in real wages. 
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Domestic savings are declining in absolute terms because of 
shrinking GNP. 

A considerable proportion of domestic savings is exported as a 
result of the export surpluses that many Latin American de-
veloping countries are now achieving (since X - M = S - I). 

The constant deterioration of domestic demand and marketing 
conditions is reducing the real opportunities for investment, 
and potential investors can only convert liquid resources into 
financial assets or send them abroad. 

Austerity measures that conform to the IMF's recommendations 
tend to result in even greater preference being given to the 
export of capital (flight of capital), which has become a per-
manent phenomenon owing to a lack of confidence of many years' 
standing in the political and economic continuity of the do-
mestic economy and is at present further encouraged by the high 
interest rates in the USA. 

The attempt to ensure positive real interest rates as an incen-
tive to save by pursuing a policy of keeping money tight and 
decontrolling interest rates eventually results in horrendously 
high rates of interest, which companies can hardly pay even 
under boom conditions. Consequently, the mutual dependence of 
banks and the private sector increases as a growing proportion 
of loans is used to service the debts of firms which are de 
facto already insolvent and whose liabilities the banks cannot 
afford to write off once a certain point has been reached. 

The IMF's budgetary and credit policy directives also seriously 
constrict governments as savers (since their revenue is declin-
ing and, under deflationary conditions, tax increases do not as 
a rule have a positive effect on revenue) and as investors. 
The limited scope for reducing interest rates to a tolerable 
level with government grants and for at least stabilizing in-
vestment opportunities through complementary (infrastructural) 
investment has serious implications for the macroeconomic pro-
cess as regards savings, investment and income. 
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- At a time of economic depression, economies do not attract 
foreign direct investors (although there are exceptions). 

- Against the present background of deflationary adjustment pro-
cesses the banks rightly see no reason to grant loans to the 
Latin American countries voluntarily since the high level of 
their debts has made the transfer problem insoluble and net re-
payments are unlikely in the foreseeable future. 

5.2 possible Longer-term Strategies for the External and inter-
nal Financing of Development 

The Capital and Foreign Exchange Gap - a Misguided Analysis 

The problems connected with the financing of development are not 
due to a shortage of capital. If the Latin American developing 
countries could actually use total national savings and if they 
had efficient control mechanisms in the shape of suitable insti-
tutions and instruments, any economically worthwhile investment 
could undoubtedly be financed from domestic savings. In the 
past, external financing, i.e. the inflow of external savings, 
has largely been a substitute for domestic savings, a large pro-
portion of which has been invested abroad. 

Nor is there a foreign exchange gap that needs to be bridged with 
external capital. If the foreign exchange invested abroad and 
spent on armaments, foodstuffs and luxury goods could have been 
used productively, current export earnings would undoubtedly have 
provided the foreign exchange needed for any industrialization 
process, however large-scale (capital goods and primary products, 
including energy). 

In other words, contrary to the arguments advanced by the World 
Bank, the IMF, the governments of industrialized and developing 
countries and the ECLA, in "normal" circumstances (i.e. if the 
present debt burdens did not exist) permanent net inflows of ca-
pital would not be needed provided that major improvements were 
made in three respects: 



- 113 -

- the flight of capital was brought under fairly strict control; 

- efficient national and regional mechanisms for collecting and 
allocating domestic savings were introduced; 

- imports of armaments, foodstuffs and luxury goods were drasti-
cally reduced. 

If these improvements are not made, the accumulation of foreign 
debts through constant net inflows of capital is still economi-
cally irresponsible, even though the "need" is then, of course, 
immense. 

The Problem of the Flight of Capital 

There is no sign of a "market-economy" solution to the problem of 
the flight of capital: if the consequences are not to be ruin-
ous, average real interest rates cannot rise high enough in Latin 
America to compensate for the lack of confidence among investors 
when faced with the alternative of investment in such countries 
as the USA and Switzerland. There is no denying that the present 
profitability of investment can be significantly improved, but 
not sufficiently to exceed the average return on capital in the 
industrialized countries. 

Offsetting the risks by offering appropriately higher real inter-
est rates is in fact further hampered by the fact that potential 
investors - rightly - expect some kind of compensation for the 
frequent manipulation of, or at least controversy over, the rates 
of inflation on which the calculation of real interest rates is 
based and for the exchange rate risk that is closely linked to 
the inflation process. 

Nor can dirigistic measures do a great deal to prevent the flight 
of capital because, from a given point, which is soon reached, 
all movements of capital and goods must then be subjected to a 
paralysing system of controls and authorizations. If re-
strictions are to remain tolerable, all that can be done is to 
reduce the occasionally (Mexico) high peaks of the legalized 
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flight of capital (by means of financial transfers proper, for 
instance) and the smuggling of foreign currencies by small and 
medium-sized capital exporters who take their money across the 
frontier in suitcases. 

Moreover, the Latin American countries, their current accounts 
balanced in the medium term, must in the long run allow a given 
percentage of foreign exchange revenue for the volume of capital 
that will unavoidably leave the country. It should be estab-
lished whether the foreign exchange that remains will be suf-
ficient for essential imports. 

Options for the Internal Financing of Development 

Making the developing countries' liabilities "non-convertible" 
would be a major contribution to ensuring a constant supply of 
funds to internal capital markets.^^ Debts would then be ser-
viced in domestic currencies, with creditors waiving the transfer 
of foreign exchange, and paid into a "counterpart fund accounts" 
from which resources could be lent on a revolving basis, as is 
done with the ERP Fund, and so become the nucleus of an efficient 
Latin American financing system. Whether the donors, like the 
Americans in post-war Europe, should be given a say in decisions 
on the utilization of such resources in return for the cancel-
lation of debts, would undoubtedly be a central issue in the ne-
gotiations on a debt agreement. 

A lasting improvement in Latin America's financial sector is cru-
cially important if, among other things, the proposal outlined 
above is to be implemented efficiently, since a major cause of 
the lack of interest among potential investors in domestic oppor-
tunities is the absence of efficient and diversified centres for 
the collection and distribution of capital, i.e. well organized 
share and bond markets. For many reasons, however, efficient ca-
pital markets will only be possible at regional level in Latin 
America,^® and this will entail: 
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- coirmerctal banks operating at regional level, their headquar-
ters concentrated in a limited number of financial centres; 

- regional key exchanges, at which the shares and bonds of all 
Latin American countries can be listed; 

- permission to have accounts in foreign currencies, especially 
dollars; 

- the liberalization of intraregional movements of capital, to-
gether with discrimination against capital moving to and from 
countries outside the region. 

To encourage the regionalization of trade, the long-term opportu-
nities for procuring funds to finance export loans must be im-
proved so that Latin American producers are able to compete with 
suppliers from industrialized countries, particularly in the ca-
pital goods market. This should be achieved by establishing a 
regional financing institution to ensure transparency and to 
avoid the disputes common among the OECD countries over the 
granting of unfair terms. 





part V 

Regional and International 
Industrial Division of Labour 
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1 Regionalization as a preliminary Stage of Integration 
Little progress has been made towards integration in Latin Ameri-
ca since the 1950s. The three large countries regarded national 
industrialization as their priority. During the 1970s more and 
more countries set their sights on "export-oriented industriali-
zation" and opening their doors to the industrialized countries. 
It was only in the early 1980s that the large countries also be-
gan to realize how dependent they were on regional demand, that 
they too needed an industrial division of labour in the region if 
they were to achieve economies of scale and that regional cooper-
ation in high technology was particularly important because of 
the technological innovations being introduced in the industri-
alized countries. The recession has also had a particularly 
serious effect on regional trade, which had previously grown at a 
disproportionate rate, although this is now being partly offset 
by the conclusion of bilateral agreements on trade and cooper-
ation ("new bilateralism" ) . 

Bilateral relations are being extended through complementary 
trade (Brazil-Venezuela: "capital goods for oil"), the substi-
tution of imports from outside the region and joint investment 
projects (Brazil-Argentina). In some cases (Argentina-Mexico), 
bilateral trade will involve almost no financial transactions. 
The persistent shortage of foreign exchange is giving rise to a 
network of bilateral agreements which might gradually develop 
into a "sistema de intercambio compensado" if the non-tariff 
barriers are removed. This network also encourages regional co-
operation among companies and is essential if progress is to be 
made towards integration. Two agreements might substantially 
strengthen regionalization, as the Quito conference showed: an 
"aprovechamiento de la capacidad estatal de compra", i.e. the 
public sector of the economy examines the possibilities of making 
purchases at national and regional level, which in many cases is 
likely to have a positive effect on the small and medium-sized 
countries because of the level of industrialization in the large 
countries, and a system of regional tariff preferences ("prefer-
encia arancelaria"), which will enable all regional demand to be 
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exploited. Tariffs can be temporarily increased to facilitate 
the develojsnent of modern industries without in any way contra-
vening the provisions of GATT. 

Owing to the economic and political heterogeneity of the Latin 
American countries, the process of integration will require a 
high degree of flexibility. As the virtual failure of subregion-
al approaches (Andean Group, MCCA, CARICOM) has shown, it is cru-
cial for the three large countries to be involved, since success-
ful processes of integration presuppose dynamic centres of indus-
trial agglomeration and can hardly be accomplished, as is clear 
from the Andean Group, with sectoral investment programmes if 
such centres are weak or do not even exist. A distribution of 
industries without regard for the efficiency of the various 
countries or companies is artificial, particularly where special 
measures are taken to help the weaker partners. The interest of 
the three large countries in the regional market can be guaran-
teed only if they (like the European Community countries) are re-
latively sure that it will absorb about half their exports, pro-
vide them with most of the raw materials they require (including 
oil) and also enable them to expand through direct investment. 
Regionalization that centres on the industrializing countries 
can be accelerated if a Latin American energy policy (OLADE) 
is pursued and the region's imports of foodstuffs and armaments 
are substituted. Otherwise the large countries in particular will 
continue to gear their activities to the world market. 

Three programmes can make a major contribution to the industrial 
and technological division of labour in the region: the reorgan-
ization and technological modernization of the automotive indus-
try through regionalization; national programmes for the de-
velopment of the capital goods industry with regional components 
in selected sectors so that a Latin American market in capital 
goods may gradually be created; and regional technological co-
operation in selected high-tech areas. Here again, the opportu-
nities presented by bilateral and multilateral cooperation in the 
various areas should be seized. 
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In the European Community it is the second enlargement, which 
will further aggravate the structural differences in this area of 
integration since the three new Member States will all be de-
veloping countries, and the third technological revolution and, 
specifically, competition with the USA and Japan that will make 
policies on industry and technology necessary. In Latin America 
integration should begin with these policies. This is especially 
true of bilateral and multilateral agreements on industrial spe-
cialization, where agreement on the establishment of regionally 
integrated industries will initially be less important than the 
adjustment of the industrial structure to take it out of the 
period of import substitution so that the present advantages to 
be derived from scale and specialization may be fully exploited. 

2 Modernizing the Automotive Industry by Reorganizing it to Meet 
Regional Needs 

The automotive industry in the three large countries has suffici-
ent capacities to meet all the region's requirements. Misguided 
import substitution plans resulted in the construction in the 
small and medium-sized countries of numerous assembly plants 
which have little chance of developing since economies of scale 
are not achieved until annual output reaches 200,000 units, and 
the figure is steadily rising as more and more technological in-
novations are introduced in the industrialized countries. Demand 
in these countries is reduced by charging what are in some cases 
exorbitant prices. Restricting access to the market costs the 
economy a great deal of money without contributing to industri-
alization. It is better to rationalize car production and im-
prove marketing prospects by standardizing production and concen-
trating on a small number of models and types, as Mexico and Ve-
nezuela have been trying to do since the beginning of the crisis. 
However, it is not a strategy that augurs well for regional and 
international competitiveness. Only Brazil and, to a limited ex-
tent, Mexico are at present capable of exporting cars, thanks to 
qovernment restrictions and generous subsidies. 
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A courageous approach to overcoming this industry's problems, re-
viving economic growth in the region and intensifying the region-
al industrial division of labour would consist in concentrating 
most of the car industry in the three large countries: at pre-
sent only Brazil has integrated automotive complexes, but its 
overcapacities put pressure on prices and profitability. A re-
gionalization programme that relies mainly on existing capacities 
could greatly speed up the development of such complexes in Mexi-
co and Argentina and make these countries more competitive with 
Brazil. For example, two or three "Latin American cars" (small 
and medium-sized), selected by the governments, produced for the 
regional market and marketed at low prices because extensive eco-
nomies of scale would be possible or facilities would be used to 
capacity, could be sold in all the countries of the region with-
out restriction. Wherever possible, there would be an intrasec-
toral division of labour, although its development would probably 
be hampered by the relative backwardness of most countries and 
the long distances involved. A better solution would be compen-
sation in the shape of equivalent imports of other manufactures, 
which might substantially increase the exports of the small and 
medium-sized countries. 

This approach would have various advantages and above all enable 
the automotive complexes in the large countries to be thoroughly 
modernized. Productivity and competitiveness in Latin America 
cannot be improved sufficiently unless the presence of the 
foreign groups that dominate in this sector guarantees the incor-
poration in agreed stages of further advances in automotive tech-
nology (production robots, automatic paint-spraying, automated 
production lines) so that the quality of cars, their fuel con-
sumption, environmental compatability and export prospects may be 
improved (at decreasing rates of subsidization) . The incorpor-
ation of energy-conserving technologies and the adoption of the 
industrialized countries' environmental and safety legislation 
would greatly improve the quality of life in the cities and pre-
vent at least some of the damage the environment has suffered in 
the industrialized countries. In the automotive sector these ad-
vantages should take precedence over employment aspects. 
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The exploitation of economies of scale, which could be further 
increased by cooperation, between producers in Brazil and Argen-
tina, for example, and thus of substantial price advantages, the 
removal of unprofitable assembly industries, which import compo-
nents in large quantities, the supply of energy-conserving and 
relatively "clean" cars and the stimulation of industrial pro-
duction through countertrade would be very beneficial to the eco-
nomies of all the Latin American countries. Furthermore, the po-
sitive effects on the large countries would soon increase demand 
in these countries (the "locomotive function" of industrially ad-
vanced countries). 

Two major improvements in the region's foreign trade position 
could also be achieved: imports of motor vehicles and parts from 
outside the region could be largely prevented, giving the other 
motor vehicle manufacturers, makers of large cars, for example, a 
chance to develop. In addition, Latin America might produce two 
cars for South-South trade, where there is growing competition 
even from developing countries (Spain, South Korea, Taiwan and, 
soon, India). If the manufacturers were assured of the regional 
market, they might also be persuaded to permit the penetration of 
markets in other developing regions as part of their worldwide 
strategies, all the more so as Latin America's motor vehicle mar-
ket is likely to grow rapidly until the year 2,000, as a recent 
OECD study has predicted. 

3 National and Regional Development of the Capital Goods Indus-
trx 

Many of the economic imbalances in Latin America are the result 
of the many years of neglect suffered by the capital goods indus-
try. Only Brazil has pursued an active and cohesive government 
policy of expanding this industry since the 1960s. Owing to the 
drastic reduction in imports, it has made consistent efforts to 
substitute imported goods since the mid-1970s. It is only in the 
last ten years or so that Mexico, Venezuela and Colombia have 
taken resolute action to develop their capital goods industries. 
In Arqentina the adoption of neo-liberal policies has led to a 
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decline in this industry, for which the accelerated development 
of a military-industrial complex has not adequately compensated. 
Capital goods are exported by Brazil and - to a limited extent -
Argentina. 

Although it has been realized in recent years that the capital 
goods industry has a leading role to play in the industriali-
zation process, it is a sector that has been particularly hard 
hit by the recession. Above all, estimates relating to the elec-
tricity, steel, petrochemical and cement industries, major bene-
ficiaries of worldwide investment so far this decade, have had to 
be drastically reduced. In future, potential investors must 
first consider the national contribution to financing and techno-
logy and then the opportunities for regional cooperation. The 
better utilization of existing capacities - especially in the 
steel industry - and a reduction in imports from outside the 
region must have priority. 

Gearing the purchasing power of the various countries to national 
and regional purchases, closer cooperation among the region's 
producers (consorcios de suministro) and encouraging mergers of 
domestic companies in the areas of production, marketing and re-
search would lead to economic recovery. Brazil, furthest ad-
vanced in the development of the industrial sector, would in many 
cases derive the greatest benefit from such measures. However, 
regional cooperation would also improve the opportunities for the 
expansion of the kiachinery and equipment sector in the small and 
medium-sized countries. Latin America is weak where certain com-
plex manufactures are concerned, the products of the electrical 
engineering industry being an example, and it will not be possi-
ble to remedy this situation in the short term. 

Apart from continuous macropolicies, a long-term programme of 
protection and promotion in which governments and companies co-
operate closely is essential to the development of a modern capi-
tal goods industry, many segments of which are highly labour-
intensive, especially as technological development in the indus-
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trializea countries is greatly increasing the demands made on 
companies. Another basic problem is the relatively generous as-
sistance the industrialized countries give to exporters of capi-
tal goods, whereas the Latin American countries are at present 
able to grant very few medium- and long-term loans. Countertrade 
agreements and an improvement in exchanges of information may al-
leviate this problem somewhat. 

4 Regionalization of the High-Technology Industries 

A process of dynamically incorporating promising technologies is 
essential if industrial development is to become increasingly in-
dependent. For industrialization, international competitiveness 
and social development, Latin America must have the high techno-
logies now being developed in the industrialized countries: it 
must not waste any time in penetrating those areas in which the 
comparative advantages of the future will lie. It may help in 
this respect if public orders are placed with national or region-
al companies, the leading industries are encouraged to introduce 
new technologies so that they may compete in the world market in 
manufactures, and imports are reduced to technological essentials 
to give the high technologies scope for development. 

The dynamic development of high technologies, including the esta-
blishment of large Latin American companies in this field, will 
only be possible if a homogeneous industrial area is created in 
the region. The regional science and technology market is larger 
than the sum of the region's individual markets. The likelihood 
that the capacity for technological innovation in the small and 
medium-sized countries will be restricted by inadequate entrepre-
neurial organization, insufficient financial resources and a 
shortage of know-how until these countries are involved in joint 
ventures makes it all the more important for the three large 
countries to perform the locomotive function in the selective de-
velopment of industries that are likely to grow in the future. 
Only then can the smaller countries benefit from the effect the 
new technologies have in reducing the consumption of energy and 
materials and in making production more flexible. 
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As the European Conununity shows, the fragmentation of an indus-
trial area cannot be overcome simply by establishing a customs 
union. What is needed is a joint strategy in the areas of sci-
ence, technology and industry, which must not preclude a flexible 
approach even if it should entail bilateral agreements. The pri-
orities would be: a Latin American programme for research and 
development in information technology that focuses on specific 
areas (like ESPRIT); the regionalization of existing insti-
tutions to permit the progressive creation of a joint infrastruc-
ture in the form of Latin American research centres, and the con-
centration of the region's top researchers at these know-how col-
lection points; the installation of a Latin American technology 
data base; the provision of joint and other resources to assist 
national technology institutions; and the gradual transition to 
"negotiated research and development programmes" under which the 
various countries cooperate in selected areas in which the ad-
vantages to be derived from the size of the region will have suf-
ficient an impact. 

The first step must be to carry out joint studies on the for-
mation of key areas in the individual countries and the region as 
a whole and on the effects which the advanced technologies will 
have on industrialization, the use of raw materials and employ-
ment. It would not be appropriate, however, to make clear-cut 
recommendations for specialization in this- area because of the 
rapid changes occurring in the industrialized countries. Pro-
cesses of trial and error will be unavoidable, but there is room 
for a general statement on the formation of key areas: Brazil 
will continue to be the main centre for electronics (information 
technologies, automation, computers, telecommunications). The 
possibility of a second pole emerging in Mexico if a suitable ef-
fort was made should be considered. The more complex products of 
the consumer electronics industry (colour television sets, 
videos) should be concentrated on a few, internationally competi-
tive companies, as is the case in the industrialized countries. 
There is little chance of development based on assembly indus-
tries like that installed by Argentina in Tierra del Fuego. Only 



- 127 -

countries exporting products in large quantities, like South 
Korea, will be able to keep pace in this sector. Electronic ca-
pital goods (for radio and television stations, shipping, the 
armed forces, industry, the medical sector) should similarly be 
concentrated in Brazil and specifically in the industrial elec-
tronics sector, which is not to say that infant industries ca-
pable of development in the other countries should be abandoned. 
In the development of biotechnology (agriculture, foodstuffs, 
pharmaceuticals, chemicals), however, the major role will be 
played by Argentina (apart from Mexico) because of its consider-
able agricultural potential and the level of development its in-
dustry has reached. In the area of alternative energies (solar 
energy, solar/wind generators as a substitute for diesel generat-
ing sets, geothermal energy, tidal power, biogas technology) ac-
tivities might be concentrated in other countries that are de-
veloping decentralized energy supply systems. 

It will always be crucially important for Latin America not to 
lose production lines with considerable growth potential, as it 
has done in the past in the case of the automotive industry. The 
region cannot therefore again rely entirely on foreign direct in-
vestment for the construction of high-tech industries. Instead, 
it should seize the opportunities for incorporating technology 
presented by new forms of scientific and technological cooper-
ation, the Ibero-American CYTED-D programme, for instance, and 
for cooperating with foreign companies on a limited and con-
trolled scale, perhaps in the form of joint ventures. "Negoti-
ated access" to advanced technologies will undoubtedly be more 
important than the involvement of subsidiary companies in this 
area. Latin America's chances of gradually gaining ground inter-
nationally in high-tech industries will also improve as and when 
regionalization measures are taken, since they will increase the 
region's bargaining power and enable it to engage in a learning 
process that leads to industrial specialization in the world 
market. 
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Latin America should not again try - as it has done with the 
basic industry - to concentrate on the development of industries 
geared to domestic markets: it should always endeavour to be 
internationally competitive as well. Involvement in technologi-
cal sectors that permit the thorough modernization of agriculture 
and industry and create export opportunities should not therefore 
be in any way hampered by concentration on large-scale technolo-
gies, such as nuclear technology, all the more so as the scarce 
resources in this sector are in any case used for military ends 
rather than to improve energy supplies and accelerate industrial 
development and especially as even the industrialized countries 
today consider power station technology costly and its effects 
unpredictable. Latin America cannot in any case achieve the 
standards of various industrialized countries or become inter-
nationally - or even regionally - competitive in basic research 
into nuclear fission in the foreseeable future. Under its mili-
tary governments Argentina in particular probably overestimated 
its scientific and technological capacity in this field. 

5 Selective Linkages with the Industrialized Countries 

In the 1970s''especially, generous external financing led to an 
increase in linkages with the industrialized countries. Today 
the multilateral system of trade and payments established after 
the Second World War is in disarray: Latin America's imports of 
goods and capital have fallen sharply since 1982. Technological 
innovations which result from the industrialized countries' con-
servation and substitution efforts and give rise to advanced 
technologies requiring little in the way of raw materials and 
energy reduce the quantities and prices of raw materials ex-
ported. Demand in the industrialized countries for manufactures 
typically supplied by developing countries is growing no more 
than slowly, while their protectionist practices are still on the 
increase, a trend that is unlikely to be reversed for the time 
being because of the high level of unemployment. Apart from 
agriculture, the service sector and the strategic goods indus-
tries, the markets of various other sectors of industry (tex-
tiles/clothing, footwear, motor vehicles, shipbuilding, enter-
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tainment electronics, etc.) have been disturbed by intervention. 
In the USA the overvalued dollar is making more and more pro-
tectionist measures necessary. To this must be added a zero-sum 
game that is leading to rising subsidization of developing-
country exports and, as the past has shown, is likely to be won 
by the few strong suppliers. A period of disengagement is un-
avoidable: Latin America's relations with the industrialized 
countries in the areas of trade and capital can only be consoli-
dated at a low level. 

1) The fact that the shortage of foreign exchange permits no more 
than minimum imports of technologically essential goods is not, 
however, entirely disadvantageous for industrialization and em-
ployment: imports must be concentrated on the capital goods in-
dustry. New forms of cooperation, i.e. the various types of bar-
ter transaction,^' even with the industrialized countries are 
being devised. The crucial question is who - with flexible types 
of enterprise, such as companies specializing in barter trade -
dominates the business of paying for exports with goods. The 
pressure of imports can be further eased by reducing imports of 
energy, foodstuffs, primary commodities and intermediate products 
from outside the region. Insistence on balanced bilateral trade 
and agreements extending bilateral cooperation will also have 
this effect. 

2) Despite the present limits to the efficiency of the model that 
calls for the integration of developing countries into the world 
economy, it would be strategically wrong for Latin America ge-
nerally to restrict its orientation towards the world market. A 
resumption of "import-substituting industrialization", even with 
regional elements, would mean forgoing a technologically modern 
industrial base and thus dynamic growth, energy-conserving and 
non-polluting technologies and international competitiveness. 
Latin America's technological learning process requires export 
orientation, although the cost of learning will inevitably be 
high since such orientation entails competition with far stronger 
economies. Aggressive integration into the world market will 
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very largely depend on the early and necessarily selective incor-
poration of technology, which, if adjusted to local conditions 
(down-scaling) and combined in new ways, will enable products to 
be exported. Those industrialized and developing countries which 
press ahead with industrial integration into the world market de-
spite the partial collapse of the integration model will be the 
winners in the next phase. In this process the differences be-
tween some industrialized and developing countries will gradually 
fade, while many countries, and in Latin America specifically 
small and medium-sized nations, will fall further behind owing to 
the inadequacy of their export efforts. 

The Asian countries, whose exports long consisted largely of 
labour-intensive manufactures, are now beginning to rival Latin 
America with products of middle-level technological complexity 
and hope to export selected high-tech products. The countries of 
Latin America would also be wise to ensure that their domestic 
markets become primarily the reserve of national companies and, 
by adopting suitable exchange rates and continuous industrial and 
export policies, to improve the export opportunities of leading 
sectors which can hold their own in the world market even when 
subsidies are gradually reduced. An aggressive export policy 
geared to dynamic comparative advantages cannot succeed without 
close cooperation between governments and national private sec-
tors (under agreements between governments and enterprises, for 
example). For Latin America the regional market, to which 
foreign direct investors can also be offered access to counteract 
any increase in the pressure to export, represents a favourable, 
but as yet hardly used testing ground, which will also reduce the 
risk of international commitment. Finally, it will be possible 
to increase exports, particularly of resource-based products 
(fruit and vegetables; fish and seafood; timber, cellulose, 
paper; non-ferrous metals, etc.). 

3) The shortage of capital has resulted in the relaxation of re-
strictions on foreign direct investment. However, a massive in-
flux of capital is unlikely: the main investments (automotive 
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and chemical industries) have been made; few new subsidiaries 
are now being established in Latin America, especially as do-
mestic markets have shrunk considerably. German and Japanese in-
vestors in particular have concentrated on the centres of indus-
trial agglomeration, from which they supply the rest of the re-
gion; they would develop rapidly if integration measures were 
taken. It is often difficult for foreign SME to become involved 
since the subcontractor function they perform in the industri-
alized countries is not yet far enough advanced. Nonetheless, 
partnerships between SME might be successfully encouraged as part 
of industrial cooperation with industrialized countries. 

Foreign investors are increasingly judged by the contribution 
they make to exports and the incorporation of technology. In 
view of the level of industrialization that has been reached, 
the import of mature technologies which have a limited multiplier 
effect and, since they are behind the "technological front", have 
involved little domestic research is becoming less important. 
The indiscriminate lowering of barriers to foreign capital is 
often regarded as disadvantageous for industrialization and ex-
ports. The "conditioning" of foreign investment will presumably 
have virtually the same effect in future as it has had in India 
or South Korea. As domestic demand is limited, however, some of 
these companies are in any case trying to become internationally 
more competitive by raising their level of technology. In the 
past governments have often been unable to negotiate adequate 
terms for investors in line with strategic considerations. Judg-
ing investments by their contribution to technology and exports 
does not exclude the possibility of the promotional and control 
instruments becoming more flexible, with each case perhaps been 
taken on its merits and less general admission requirements being 
imposed. 

4) If Latin America intends to keep up with the leaders in the 
international technology race, which has already led the USA to 
impose stricter controls on the transfer of technology, it must 
attach far greater value to the import, adaptation and imitation 
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of technology than to the import of capital goods and foreign di-
rect investment. Priority must be given to improving the compe-
titiveness of national companies. In future, the position of an 
industrialized country in the region would then depend on its 
contribution to the expansion of the scientific and technological 
infrastructure and on the part it played in the introduction of 
new ways of importing technology. Improving the structure for 
the reception of technology by providing assistance for the de-
velopment of efficient research and development institutions and 
training scientific and technological personnel should therefore 
be the main objective of any form of development cooperation. In 
contrast, development aid that obviates the need for the recipi-
ent country to make any development effort of its own should be 
reduced. 

5) Since the 1970s there has been a growing need in the industri-
ally advanced countries for bilateral cooperation which the pri-
vate sector cannot adequately meet on its own. The restructuring 
processes taking place in industrialized and developing countries 
are increasing the necessity for cooperation policies of growing 
complexity to become a firm part of framework agreements that en-
able views to be reconciled and bilateral economic relations ex-
tended, strengthened and consolidated through frequent and regu-
lar contacts. This applies to financial cooperation, policies on 
energy and raw materials, foreign direct investment, partici-
pation in infrastructural and industrial projects, preparations 
for triangular cooperation agreements and the solution of trade 
problems. Bilateral cooperation models are most likely to 
counteract the trend towards mercantilism that is an inevitable 
concomitant of a stagnating world economy.^® 

6) The importance of the North-South dialogue will probably con-
tinue to wane in the future. "Global approaches" are hardly 
likely to alleviate the basic problems in the Third World and in 
relations between industrialized and developing countries. The 
idea, endorsed by the IMF and the World Bank in particular, that 
"world economic management" will solve the economic problems of 



- 133 -

the various countries is also proving unrealistic because of the 
stagnation of world trade, the growing unwillingness of the in-
dustrialized countries to provide financial resources and the 
worsening financial, trade and social crisis in the Third World. 
World economic management has become management of the industri-
alized countries' own crises and debt management. 

In this situation, where bilateral approaches that focus entirely 
on the economic aspects are too restricted and too closely geared 
to vested interests, special importance must be attached to the 
development of political relations between old and new "middle-
level powers". Closer cooperation between the European and Latin 
American middle-level powers would facilitate the integration of 
the latter into the world economy and world policy, ease the bur-
den on the North-South dialogue and - by strengthening such re-
gional leaders - help to resolve crises and conflicts in the 
Third World, The transfer of East-West disputes, which usually 
occurs when the major powers try to fill a power vacuum, could be 
more effectively prevented. For example, the Federal Republic 
and the European Community should give particular support to the 
leading regional powers in the Central American/Caribbean area 
(Mexico, Venezuela, Colombia). Political cooperation is also the 
best means of thwarting "counterstrategies", such as retaliatory 
protectionism and other reciprocal discrimination. 

Political cooperation may give rise to negotiating mechanisms and 
negotiated solutions as a more stable framework for bilateral 
economic relations, especially where approaches to bilateral co-
operation are coordinated and backed by an extension of inter-
regional relations. Combining bilateralism and interregionalism 
in this way can probably prevent the further politicization of 
relations between industrialized and developing countries and at 
least lead to some relaxation of the bipolarity between the 
superpowers. 

7) Relations between Western Europe and Latin America are largely 
bilateral, and little advantage has yet been taken of inter-



- 134 -

regional relations. The European Community's approach is reac-
tive. Latin America does not have a strong cooperation insti-
tution. The framework agreements that have been concluded, with 
Brazil and Mexico, for example, have little substance in trading 
and financial terms. No agreements with a development slant and 
designed to support reforms have been concluded with any of the 
small countries. Latin America could gradually lose interest in 
Europe as an "option" for its trade, financial and foreign poli-
cies. Thus manufactures accounted for only 13.1% of the region's 
total exports to the European Community in 1979. With the ex-
ception of the Federal Republic, all the Community's Member 
States prefer other regions for direct investment. The climate 
for an improvement in interregional economic, political and de-
velopment relations is not therefore favourable. And yet various 
factors indicate the wisdom of improving this climate; 

- While neither side saw much need for action or coordination in 
the 1970s, interregional relations have now become critically 
important. protectionism in the European Community is hamper-
ing Latin America's efforts to alleviate its debt and financing 
problems by increasing exports. At a time when the growth in 
imports by the Community countries is slow, the scope for 
interregional action cannot be increased unless the Community 
pursues a policy of closer cooperation with Latin America based 
on interests the two blocs have in common. Closer political 
relations must be established if the confidence that is the es-
sential basis for direct investments, technological cooperation 
and trade is to evolve. 

- The European Community's priorities in foreign policy lie in 
the Gulf area, the Mediterranean region and Africa and are thus 
determined by its colonial past and the energy problem. In 
contrast, the Federal Republic's foreign trade priorities where 
the developing countries are concerned are specifically direct 
investment and cooperation in key technological sectors in La-
tin America and the ASEAN area and in China and India. It can 
join with Spain after its accession to the Community in advo-
cating an improvement in relations with Latin America. All the 



- 135 -

Community countries are interested in cooperation with Latin 
America in the raw materials sector and in high-technology pro-
jects that can be implemented jointly with the large countries 
in the region. 

The Community's first objective should similarly be the de-
velofsnent of Latin America's domestic and regional markets and 
only then the integration of the various countries in the 
region into the international division of labour, since poli-
cies of "inward adjustment" and "regionalization" make inte-
gration into the world market less prone to crisis, as is clear 
from the Community itself. A dialogue with Latin America on 
policy and development should centre on support for the modi-
fied industrialization and development policy, which may also 
encourage the trend towards integration in the region. A poli-
cy of this kind is in the Community's own interests because it 
will prevent a worsening of the conflicts between the advocates 
of a liberal trade policy and the mercantilist forces in the 
Community area and also ensure that the Member States are ade-
quately and permanently represented in one of the world's large 
markets. If a pragmatic strategy of negotiating on a basis of 
reciprocity is to be adopted, the Commmunity will need to add 
to its present cooperation instruments, to permit the transfer 
of technology and the promotion of integration, for example, 
and to develop new areas of cooperation. This approach is all 
the more important as the general preferences granted to the 
region have little impact. The Community's development aid 
should be concentrated on the small countries, particularly 
those in the Central American and Caribbean area. 

As economic and political blocs are emerging throughout the 
world, with even the western industrialized countries tending 
to form blocs and to engage in inter-bloc negotiations (EEC-
USA/Japan), the Community should stop regarding the Latin 
American region as the sum of its heterogeneous countries, de-
spite their integration problems, and consciously and purpose-
fully pin its hopes on the establishment of regional economic 
circuits. Although it will initially continue to deal primari-
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ly with individual countries, political cooperation with them 
should be seen as an opportunity for stating Europe's interest 
in an internationally relevant, economically stable and politi-
cally reliable regional bloc. Such political cooperation seems 
more important than a policy of the occasional positive or ne-
gative definition of interests with individual countries. The 
Community should join with Latin America in pursuing a policy 
aimed at the regional division of responsibility which counter-
acts the trend towards bipolarity. This will also enable it to 
establish sufficiently close contact with the elites who will 
emerge from the political changes that are likely to occur in 
some countries. 

Interregional dialogues with Latin America, South-East Asia, the 
Indian subcontinent and the Arab region might contribute to the 
development of non-aligned areas capable of acting independently 
and of economic, technology and trading blocs, which would acce-
lerate the trend towards the decentralization and regionalization 
of the world economy and world policy. If the developing 
countries pursued a dual strategy, aimed principally at inward 
expansion and then increasingly at the diversification of exports 
of manufactures, the result might be a multicentric world economy 
in which the various regional economic blocs in the North and 
South act together as partners and the leading countries in each 
bloc cooperate with one another.^^ 
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